

The Government of The Kingdom of Lesotho

TECHNOLOGY NEEDS ASSESSMENT REPORT FOR CLIMATE CHANGE ADAPTATION

Technology Action Plan for Adaptation

November 2024

Ministry of Environment and Forestry

AGRICULTURE and WATER SECTORS



















supported by 🛞 UNOPS

Contents

List of tabl	les	3
List of acro	onyms	4
Executive	Summary	5
Chapter 1	Technology Action Plan and Project Ideas for the Agriculture Sector	10
1.1.	TAP for Agriculture Sector	
1.1.1	Sector overview	
1.1.2	Action Plan for Decentralised Community Based Early Warning Systems	11
1.1.3	Action plan for Conservation Agriculture	
1.2	Project ideas for the Agriculture Sector	
1.2.1	Brief Summary of the Project Ideas for the Agriculture Sector	
1.2.2	Project idea for Decentralized Community-based Early Warning System	59
1.2.3	Project idea for Conservation Agriculture	
<i>Chapter 2</i> 2.1	Technology Action Plan and Project Ideas for the Water Sector TAP for Water Sector	
2.1.1	Sector overview	
2.1.2	Action Plan for Water Reclamation, Treatment and Reuse	
2.1.3	Action Plan for Boreholes as a Drought Intervention for Domestic Water Supply	93
2.1.4	Action plan for rainwater collection from ground surfaces	117
2.2	Project ideas for the Water Sector	138
2.2.1	Brief Summary of the Project Ideas for the Water Sector	138
2.2.2	Project idea for water reclamation, treatment and reuse	139
2.2.3	Project idea for boreholes as drought interventions for domestic water supply	142
2.2.4	Project idea for rainwater collection from ground surfaces	146
Chapter 3	Cross-Cutting Issues	150
List of Ref	erences	153
Annex 1 –	List of all stakeholders involved and their contacts	164

List of tables

Table 1. Descriptions of key agricultural policy initiatives in Lesotho	11
Table 2. Activities identified for implementation of selected actions	
Table 3. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities	
Table 4. Identified risks and possible contingency plan	
Table 5. The immediate and critical requirements for implementation of DCEWS	24
Table 6. Technology Action Plan overview table	
Table 7. Actions and activity context for implementing conservation agriculture technolog	gy
Table 8. Roles of stakeholders involved in the implementation of a conservation agricultur	re
technology	
Table 9. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities	43
Table 10. Summary of capacity building needs for implementation of conservation	
agriculture technology	45
Table 11. Identified risks and possible contingency plan	47
Table 12. The immediate and critical requirements for implementation of CA	
Table 13. Overview table	
Table 14. Actions and corresponding activities for water reclamation, treatment and reuse	73
Table 15. Stakeholders in the implementation of water reclamation, treatment and reuse	
Table 16. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities	77
Table 17. Capacity building needs for implementation of water reclamation, treatment and	l
reuse	
Table 18. Identified risks and possible contingency plan	82
Table 19. Immediate requirements and Critical Step	84
Table 20. Overview table	
Table 21. Summary of actions and corresponding activities for boreholes as a drought	
intervention for domestic water supply	98
Table 22. Roles of stakeholders involved in the implementation of drought intervention fo	r
domestic water supply	100
Table 23. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities	101
Table 24. Summary of capacity building needs for implementation of borehole technologie	es
as drought interventions for domestic water supply	103
Table 25. Identified risks and possible contingency plan	106
Table 26. Immediate requirements and Critical Step	108
Table 27. Overview table	
Table 28. Activities identified for implementation of selected action	122
Table 29. Stakeholders in the implementation of rainwater collection from ground surfaces	S
	124
Table 30. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities	125
Table 31. Overview table	133

List of acronyms

CA	Conservation Agriculture
CBEWS	Community Based Early Warning System
СВО	Community Based Organisations
COP	Conference of the Parties
CSA	Climate Smart Agriculture
CSAIP	Climate Smart Agriculture Investment Plan
CSR	Corporate Social Responsibility
CRI	Commercialization Readiness Index
DCEWS	Decentralised Community Based Early Warning System
DMA	Disaster Management Authority
DRM	Disaster Risk Management
DWA	Department of Water Affairs
EIA	Environmental Impact Assessment
EWS	Early Warning System
FAO	Food and Agricultural Organization
GDP	Gross Domestic Products
GIS	Geographical Information System
GM	Genetically Modified
LEWA	Lesotho Electricity and Water Authority
LFNP	Lesotho Food and Nutrition Policy
LMS	Lesotho Meteorological Services
LP	Lerotholi Polytechnic
LZHSR	Lesotho Zero Hunger Strategic Review
MAFS	Ministry of Agriculture and Food Security
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
NO ₂	Nitrogen Dioxide
NUL	National University of Lesotho
PPP	Public Private Partnership
QMRA	Quantitative Microbial Risk Assessment
SMS	Short Message Service
SOP	Standard Operating Procedures
TAP	Technology Action Plan
TNA	Technology Needs Assessment
TRL	Technology Readiness Level
UN	United Nations
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
USD	United States Dollar
WASCO	Water and Sewerage Company
WFP	World Food Programme
WMO	World Meteorological Organization

Executive Summary

This Report, the *Technology Action Plan (TAP) Report*, is the third and final report of the activities on which the Kingdom of Lesotho embarked under the Technology Needs Assessment (TNA) Project. The purpose of this *TAP Report* is to document the actions and activities needed in response to the outcomes of a systematic and long process of assessing the obstacles and limitations that are hindering the widespread diffusion and deployment of climate change technologies in Lesotho. Such actions are presented in order to translate the measures (incentives) needed to overcome the barriers that have been identified. They are being put forward as ways of removing the obstacles that are hindering the enabling frameworks in maximizing and enhancing the dissemination of such technologies effectively and steadily in the long path to dealing with climate change in Lesotho. The TAPs presented provide a comprehensive description of the action plans for adaptation technologies, partly based on condensed and edited content from Report no. II, the *Barrier Analysis and Enabling Framework (BA&EF) Report*. of the report is aimed at national policy-makers and stakeholders and national and international donor institutions, as well as investors and other individuals and groups interested in climate change issues.

This TAP Report includes specific project ideas outlining concrete actions that can contribute to meeting the identified ambitions.

A summary of main actions proposed in each sector and the prioritized technologies for Lesotho is provided below for the two sectors, agriculture and water.

TAP for the agriculture sector

Lesotho is predominantly an agriculturally based country. The sector, however, is the most vulnerable to the impacts of climate change. According to climate model projections for the sector, the agricultural productivity will face intense and frequent droughts with elevated temperature regimes in the medium and long term. Thus, Chapter 1 on Agriculture Technology Action Plan, in this report, outlines a brief description of the sector followed by a brief summary of the barriers and enabling measures to the three prioritized agriculture sector technologies. The chapter also identifies ambitions for these technologies in the country. The ambitions for the proposed technologies are:

i) Ambition for Decentralized Community Early Warning Systems (DCEWS)

The target is to establish DCEWS in every district by 2030 starting in six pilot areas supported by upgraded and modernized climate monitoring and forecasting systems. Precise seasonal predictions and proper preparation for various climate hazards including droughts, floods and hailstorms would reduce crop failure by 80% during droughts, reduce livestock mortality and morbidity by 100% during droughts and heavy snow and cold fronts during the winter. This technology belongs to the non-market goods and targets smallholder crop and livestock farmers in rural areas of Lesotho including emerging commercial blocking farmers, fruit producers including semi-commercial to commercial dairy, wool and mohair farmers and poultry farmers throughout Lesotho.

The EWS play a significant role in disaster (or hazard) planning and prevention. The system has four key operational components: (i) Observation, detection, monitoring, analysis, forecasting and development of hazard warning messages; (ii) Assessment of potential risks and integrating risk information into warning messages; (iii) Dissemination of timely, reliable and understandable warning messages to authorities and public at-risk; and finally (iv) Community-based emergency planning, preparedness and training programmes focused on eliciting an effective response to warnings to reduce potential impact on lives and livelihoods.

Some important barriers to the diffusion of this technology include: high cost of construction and operation, limited human and technical resources and capacities, limited research programs available at the national scale. To overcome the above barriers, the following actions are proposed:

- a) Improve human capacity of the relevant national institutions involved in early waning issuance, emergency preparedness and response;
- b) Increase funding for strengthening technical and institutional capacities of the R&D organizations dealing with multi-hazard monitoring, forecasting and warning services;
- c) Improve early warning communication and dissemination system in the country;
- d) Enhance the level of cooperation and collaboration with other relevant local and regional research organizations.

6

ii) Ambition for Conservation Agriculture

The long-term target of conservation agriculture is to transform the tillage system from one dominated almost 99 percent by conventional practices to at least 50 percent CA practices in Lesotho by 2045. However, in the short term, by 2030, the target is to increase the farmers' participation by reducing conventional agricultural by at least 10 percent and to leverage the use of drought tolerant tillage systems to achieve resilient and diversified agricultural sector with improved and sustainable capacity to respond to climate variability and land degradation (Resilience). The Conservation Agriculture systems will be leveraged to scaling-up climate smart agriculture practices and actions to promote adaptation and increased food security achieving zero hunger by 2050.

TAP for the water sector

The water sector in Lesotho relies on precipitation in the form of summer rainfall and snow in the winter to meet the needs and growing demands of the various water-dependent sectors such as agriculture, energy, and industry along with various domestic purposes. Climate change is also expected to have long- term severe impacts on water and food security. The impact will very likely not be uniform in the country, but mainly defined by variations in demographics, agricultural practices and the nature and sustainability of freshwater sources. In this report, Chapter 2 on Water Sector Technology Action Plan outlines a brief description of the sector followed by summary of the barriers and enabling measures to the three prioritized water sector technologies diffusion.

i) Ambition for water reclamation, treatment and reuse

Recent estimate on the total volume of wastewater generated by the domestic, municipal, and industrial sectors in Lesotho is 7.2 million cubic meters. Wastewater in Lesotho is mainly produced from pollution caused by human body's waste products, namely urine and faeces which are carried away by water to form sewerage from domestic and municipal sector as well as the effluent from the industrial sector. In Lesotho, primary treatment type is the dominant wastewater treatment. However, the rapid population increase in the urban areas together with increases of human and industrial activities have brought constraint to wastewater treatment. Water and Sewage Company (WASCO) is the only institution involved in wastewater collection, conveyance, and treatment in the country. After being treated to required standards wastewater

is normally disposed into the Mohokare (Caledon) River System. Water reuse is minimal because in the country as it is only used in the industrial sector. However, initiatives are underway to extend use of wastewater to the agriculture sector especially for irrigation purposes.

ii) Ambition for rainwater collection from ground surfaces

The TNA process identified rainwater collection from ground surfaces as one of the prioritized climate adaptation technologies for water sector. The technology is already in use in arid and semi-arid areas of Lesotho where seasonal rainfall is the major source of water and a permanent or ephemeral surface water body (such as river or spring) is not present. Rainwater collection from ground water surfaces may take the form of collecting rainwater from ground surfaces utilizing micro-catchments to divert or snow runoff so that it can be stored before it can evaporate to enter watercourses by constructing an earthen or other structure to dam the watercourse and form small reservoirs. Lesotho is investing heavily in water and sanitation through under frameworks of both the Lesotho Highlands Water Projects and the Lowlands Water Supply Schemes. However, the focus of these interventions is either on transfer of water to regional destinations e.g. currently South Africa and in the near future The rural communities only get a trickledown effect of these multinational to Botswana. water projects leaving a greater population of Lesotho in the rural areas exposed to water scarcity which is projected to increase both in the mid and distant periods. Thus, the target for this technology is that by the year 2030, water supply and sanitation services must reach at least 80 percent of the rural population (1.162 million people) and adequate and sustainable supply of potable water. According to the 2016 population census, this makes up approximately 1.162 million people in the rural areas. Furthermore, the target is to provide sanitation services to all the population of Lesotho which is approximately 2.2 million people according to the 2016 population census.

iii) Ambition for boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply

Boreholes play a crucial role as a drought intervention for domestic water supply, particularly in regions prone to water scarcity. During droughts, surface water sources may become unreliable, making it necessary to tap into groundwater reservoirs through boreholes. As a drought intervention for domestic water supply, boreholes can take three major strategies: drilling new boreholes /deepening existing ones; repairing damage boreholes; and /or constructing relief boreholes with restricted used for drought periods only. The target is to drill three monitoring boreholes per each of three main hydrometric catchments of Lesotho especially in southern Lesotho and the Senqu River basin. In addition, take an inventory of all existing community boreholes in the local community councils of Lesotho and drill new ones in at least 80 percent of the electoral division in each community council.

Chapter 1 Technology Action Plan and Project Ideas for the Agriculture Sector

1.1. TAP for Agriculture Sector

1.1.1 Sector overview

Lesotho has prioritized agriculture as one of the key pillars for economic growth (NSDP II) pursuant to inclusive, sustainable growth and private sector-led employment creation because it plays a significant role in Lesotho's economy. Over 70 percent of the country's population lives in rural areas and depends, directly or indirectly, on agriculture for employment and livelihood. The sector has potential to increase food security, reduce rural poverty, and generate both on- and off-farm employment opportunities. According to the Climate Smart Agriculture Investment Plan (World Bank, 2019), main crops include maize, sorghum, and wheat which are planted as monocrops on 85 percent of the country's arable land which comprises 10 percent of Lesotho's total land area. Furthermore, livestock contributes 75% of the total agricultural output, including semi-intensive and intensive production of pigs and poultry, as well as extensive (free range) production of goats and sheep on rangelands in the foothills and highland areas.

Climate change poses major challenges to the development of Lesotho's agricultural sector. Drought, severe frost, excessive rainfall, and pests and disease outbreaks are key production risks leading to average annual losses of US\$28 million, corresponding to two percent of Lesotho's GDP (CSAIP, 2018). Lesotho is also a hotspot of severe land degradation. The annual cost of land degradation, attributed to the foregoing impacts of climate change, costs Lesotho an estimated US\$57 million per annum, equivalent to 3.6% of the country's GDP (UNCCD, 2018). The agricultural sector is the second largest greenhouse gas (GHG) emitter in the country accounting for 35% of national emissions with the total annual GHG, including emissions from land use, land-use change, and forestry is 1.2 million tons of CO₂ equivalent (tCO₂ eq) (CSAIP, 2018). Within the agricultural sector, livestock overwhelmingly accounts for most emissions at 93.9% of agricultural emissions with cropping accounting for just 6.1 percent of agricultural emissions. Within the livestock subsector, enteric fermentation (53 percent of agricultural emissions) and manure left on pastures (40 percent) are key GHG emitters, while in the crop subsector, savannah burning for agricultural purposes (3 percent) is the largest emitter (CSAIP, 2018). Several policies and strategies, including Vision 2020, National Climate Change Policy (2017), Lesotho Food and Nutrition Policy (2016), and

Lesotho Zero Hunger Strategic Review (LZHSR) accord high priority to scaling up climatesmart practices and actions to promote agricultural adaptation and increased food security, achieving zero hunger by 2030, ensuring access to adequate food and healthy diets all year round, ending malnutrition, doubling smallholder productivity and incomes, and eliminating food loss and waste (Table 1).

Policy	Date	Summary
Agricultural Subsidy Policy	2003	Provides for subsidy on agricultural inputs especially seeds, fertilizers and tillage
Irrigation Policy	2002	Key objectives include increasing the area under sustainable irrigation, ensuring equitable access for women and youth, and optimizing government investment in irrigation development. The focus is on enhancing smallholder productivity and promoting high-value agriculture to substitute imports and increase exports.
Range Resource Management Policy	2014	The policy aims to combat land and vegetation degradation through effective strategies and improved legislation. The ultimate goal is to achieve sustainable development and management of rangeland resources, enhancing biodiversity, productivity, and livelihoods in Lesotho
National Seed Policy	2016	The goal of the policy is to promote, develop and regulate the seed sub-sector in order to ensure availability, accessibility and affordability of safe and high-quality seed to all stakeholders for increased food and nutrition security, household income, wealth creation and higher export earnings.
National Climate Change Policy	2017	The mission is to enhance climate resilience and improve the well-being of Basotho through active stakeholder participation in adaptation, risk reduction, and sustainable development initiatives. The policy aims to develop processes and strategies that effectively address climate change impacts across various sectors.
Lesotho Food and Nutrition Policy 2016-2025	2016	The LFNP outlines strategic objectives to integrate nutrition services into health care and prevent malnutrition transmission. Institutionalizing maternity care and promoting nutritional support are key components of the policy. The LFNP aims to facilitate coordination among various stakeholders to avoid duplication and ensure efficient use of resources. Establishing nutrition positions in key ministries is essential for integrating nutrition into broader development agendas.
Soil and Water Conservation Policy	2021	The Soil and Water Conservation Policy aims to implement integrated watershed management and engage relevant stakeholders. Climate-proofing strategies are essential to ensure the resilience of soil and water conservation efforts.

 Table 1. Descriptions of key agricultural policy initiatives in Lesotho

Keeping in view the above stated projected climate change impacts on the agriculture sector, the first step of the TNA project identified and prioritized the following three climate change adaptation technologies in the agriculture sector: a) Decentralized community-run early warning systems; b) Rainwater harvesting; and c) Conservation Agriculture.

1.1.2 Action Plan for Decentralised Community Based Early Warning Systems1.1.2.1 Introduction

The United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (UNISDR) defines a warning system as a set of capabilities needed for the timely and meaningful generation and dissemination of alert information to individuals, communities and organizations at risk for optimal preparedness and response and at the appropriate time to reduce the likelihood of injury and death. Early warning and timely response play a major role in reducing the vulnerability and mortality caused by disasters and in enhancing the resilience of communities. A decentralized community-based early warning system (DCEWS) is a localized approach to disaster risk management that empowers communities to actively participate in the detection, communication, and response to potential hazards (Pham et al., 2024). These systems are designed to be people-centred, integrating local knowledge and resources to enhance preparedness and resilience against natural disasters and their effectiveness relies heavily on community engagement, ownership, and the integration of both local and technical expertise.

The choice of this technology has also been motivated by the potential for the provision of precise and effective information through identified institutions that allows the farming community, development agents and government officials to prepare for effective response to slow on set disasters including drought to avoid or reduce risks (UNEP 2012). Annual economic losses caused by weather-related natural disasters have increased in recent times in Lesotho. The tendency for increased frequency of climate extremes is expected to continue in the future. As a result, drought is highly likely to occur more frequently, bringing risks for cropping and livestock agriculture.

1.1.2.2 Ambition for the TAP

The target is to establish decentralized community based early warning systems (DCEWS) in every district by 2030 starting with CBEWS in six pilot areas supported by upgraded and modernized climate monitoring and forecasting systems. Precise seasonal predictions and proper preparation for various climate hazards including droughts, floods and hailstorms would reduce crop failure by 80% during droughts, reduce livestock mortality and morbidity by 100% during droughts and heavy snow and cold fronts during the winter. This technology belongs to the non-market goods and targets smallholder crop and livestock farmers in rural areas of Lesotho including emerging commercial blocking farmers, fruit producers including semicommercial to commercial dairy, wool and mohair farmers and poultry farmers throughout Lesotho.

Gender issues

Integrating gender into DCEWS for climate change adaptation in the agricultural sector involves recognizing and addressing gender-specific roles, responsibilities, and barriers. This

integration is crucial for enhancing community resilience and ensuring equitable access to resources and decision-making processes. First, enabling factors for gender integration must be addressed because effective integration requires fostering local agency and gender equality, since gender equity considerations are crucial for climate resilience (Tye et al., 2023). Secondly, women's leadership and collectives in community management, particularly in commons, enhance resilience. Therefore, it is necessary to empower women to facilitate collective efforts for resource conservation, despite limited participation in formal decisionmaking is often limited. Thirdly, it is important to recognize and address the fact that structural inequalities limit women's access to resources and services, affecting their ability to adapt to climate change. Addressing these barriers is essential for creating resilient food systems (Bryan et al., 2024). Furthermore, gender-sensitive information dissemination is imperative hence the need to provide gender-sensitive climate information as means to enhance their adaptive capacity. It also critical to build gender-sensitive information-sharing networks to address gender differences in information access. In general, women rely on close-knit networks for information, while men access broader networks. Thus, balancing these networks is vital for equitable information dissemination and climate adaptation (Friedman et al., 2022).

1.1.2.3 Actions and activities selected for inclusion in the TAP

Summary of barriers and measures to overcome barriers

The identified barriers were organized in the order of cause-effect relations, with the main barrier at the centre and the direct causes below it and direct effects above. Overall, two categories were prioritized. These entailed the following specific barriers: High costs of implementation in the context of mountainous terrain in Lesotho with deep ragged valleys increasing the cost of the grid access. Thus, the upfront expenses for acquiring and setting up advanced monitoring technologies, and sensor networks can be substantial, creating a barrier for Lesotho given its limited financial resources. Subsequently, the operation and management costs including security and data retrieval costs are high and compounded by a sparse electrical grid especially within the remote rural locations. Thus, sustaining and updating monitoring systems require large and continuous investments. Furthermore, Government of Lesotho faces limited budgets to environmental initiatives, and climate change monitoring competes with other pressing economic priorities. This limitation in funding creates a significant impediment to the establishment and maintenance of comprehensive monitoring. Implementing advanced monitoring systems in Lesotho is hindered by technical complexities, including interoperability issues, data integration challenges, and the need for albeit unaffordable specialized technical expertise at LMS and other government institutions where the direct use of climate information services is imperative. Furthermore, Lesotho lacks the necessary technical know-how to effectively operate and maintain sophisticated climate monitoring technologies. This capacity gap impedes the successful implementation of these systems and renders the country dependent on cross-border data sharing and international cooperation. Barriers related to data sovereignty, privacy concerns, and geopolitical tensions hinder collaborative efforts in implementing integrated systems.

Actions selected for inclusion in the DCEWS

Four actions have been selected for inclusion in the DCEWS.

Action 1 Capacity Building: The thrust is to improve technical capacity, specifically of human resources, of concerned national institutions involved in early warning issuance, emergency preparedness and response management. Currently, this capacity is located at the Lesotho Meteorological Services *albeit* in terms of the technical generation of forecasts. The comprehensive capacity building for implementation of functional EWS is a critical need across the board but more so at community level because people are not familiar with the intervention.

Action 2 Ensure Financial Capacity: The idea is to increase and ensure dedicated funding for strengthening of organization dealing with multi-hazard monitoring, forecasting and warning services. The technology requires key investments in both equipment and systems. This action is meant to ensure provision of adequate funding for setting up of the requisite implementation systems.

Action 3 Communications and Dissemination: These action is meant to improve early warning communication and dissemination systems in the country and domesticate them at the community level. Currently, communities are passive recipients while in a DCEWS, communities and households are co-creators of messages, their communication and dissemination.

Action 4 Coordination and collaboration: The action entails enhancing and improving coordination and collaboration with other relevant regional and international institutions to

support the capacity of Lesotho. Currently, the country leverages this collaboration to make up for the gaps in the capacity of the national systems. This collaboration must be strengthened.

Table 2 summaries activities identified for implementation of the four selected actions.

	Activities identified for implementation of selected actions				
Action 1	Conduct continuous cycles of need-based trainings for professional staff of meteorological, climate change and disaster risk management (DRM) related national institutions.				
	Conduct quality risk assessments to generate new and credible location-based risk data and information mentors to facilitate knowledge transfer and skill development.				
	Training and staff development through specialized training workshops				
	Strengthen modelling approaches by working closely with WMO and other regional				
	and international meteorological networks to reduce uncertainty in climate projections				
Action 2	To increase budgetary allocations for EWS relevant departments to build their capacity				
	Establish new meteorological observatories in hazard prone districts				
	Installation of 100 new automatic weather stations network including its communication system				
	Up-gradation/ automation of 50 existing observatories				
	Establish flash flood forecasting and warning system at 10 vulnerable areas				
	Installation of weather surveillance readers at strategic locations in the country for monitoring and forewarning disastrous weather events				
Action 3	Identify and engage the existing active community groups to participate in emergence preparation drills				
	Dedicate funding for resources and training of the volunteer groups				
	Engage media particularly social media networks and platform to create awareness on disasters				
Action 4	Promote transfer of knowledge through building research collaborations among experts at regional				
	and international meteorological research institutions				
	Collaborate and communicate with local, national and regional initiatives to share data, expertise and information to improve credibility of new information				

 Table 2. Activities identified for implementation of selected actions

Actions to be implemented as project ideas

Four set of actions have been identified for inclusion in the implementation of the TAP. This is an attempt to break the implementation into operations phases or tasks because the TAP is a composite technology where the actions cannot be treated as mutually exclusive to deliver the system. Thus, all four actions must be considered in developing a project idea to be implemented. Firstly, Action 1 seeks to build capacity to empower local communities to anticipate and respond to climate-related risks, thereby safeguarding agricultural productivity and livelihoods. This approach not only mitigates the impacts of climate change but also fosters community engagement and ownership, which are crucial for the sustainability of adaptation initiatives. Capacity development programs have been shown to improve the resilience of rural farming communities by promoting sustainable farming techniques and technologies (Landicho and Ramirez, 2023). In particular, DCEWS can effectively integrate local knowledge with scientific forecasts, improving the accuracy and relevance of climate risk information.

Secondly, Action 2 addresses the financial barriers anticipated in the implementation of the TAP. As indicated in the description of the action above, the idea is ensure viability and address financial feasibility within the constraints and barriers of the national institutions dealing with multi-hazard monitoring, forecasting and warning services. Since the technology requires substantial investments in both equipment and systems, it is imperative to ensure provision of adequate funding for setting up of the requisite implementation systems.

Thirdly, Action 3 deals with communication and dissemination of key EWS messages. This is crucial for enhancing adaptive capacity and ensuring effective disaster preparedness. Effective communication structures are essential for the timely release and uptake of early warning information, which is particularly important in agriculture where decisions are timesensitive and impact livelihoods. By focusing on communication, projects can ensure that early warning information is tailored to the needs of farmers and other stakeholders, thereby improving trust and uptake of the information. For instance, tailoring drought warning content to agricultural decision-making enhances trust and uptake among farmers (Calvel et al., 2020) because translating scientific data into actionable information for local communities helps mitigate food security challenges by enhancing adaptive capacity (Firoz et al., 2021). For example, local knowledge can be effectively communicated through community radios, bridging gaps between local communities and external stakeholders (Shivakoti et al., 2021). Effective dissemination methods, such as SMS or WhatsApp with confirmation messages, improve awareness and reaction to natural hazards in disaster-prone areas coupled with the use of multiple dissemination channels, including mobile applications, enhances the reach and effectiveness of early warning systems.

Finally, Action 4 seeks to enhance and improve coordination and collaboration amongst key stakeholders both locally, regionally and internationally to leverage the requisite technical support to make up for the gaps in the capacity of the national systems. This collaboration must be strengthened.

Gender issues

DCEWS can significantly contribute to achieving gender outcomes by integrating gendersensitive approaches and empowering women in disaster risk reduction efforts. These systems can enhance women's roles and address gender-specific vulnerabilities, leading to more equitable and effective disaster risk management. This kind of community-based adaptation programs have shown that including women in decision-making processes and teaching them adaptive practices can enhance their adaptive capacity and access to economic assets (Duus and Montag, 2022). Elsewhere, participatory action research demonstrated that women-led disaster risk management groups can effectively address local hazards, empowering women and building their capacity (Ruszczyk et al., 2020). This is so because gender mainstreaming in disaster risk reduction ensures that the unique needs and vulnerabilities of women are considered, reducing their susceptibility to disasters. Finally, training women in disaster risk preparedness and management equips them with necessary skills, challenging the stereotype of women as the weaker sex and enabling them to contribute effectively to disaster risk management (Jayarathne, 2014).

1.1.2.4 Stakeholders and Timeline for implementation of the TAP

Overview of stakeholders for implementation of the TAP

Successful implementation relies on the active involvement and collaboration of various stakeholders outlined below.

Community members: Provide local knowledge about historical hazards, vulnerabilities, and existing coping mechanisms; Monitor local conditions, report anomalies, and respond to warnings; Participate in training, drills, and awareness programs to enhance community readiness; and offer insights and feedback on the effectiveness of the EWS, helping to improve and adapt the system.

Local authorities: Encourage participation in the EWS and act as a bridge between the community and external stakeholders; Help make decisions related to the implementation and operation of the EWS, ensuring that it aligns with local customs and practices; and build community trust in the EWS by endorsing the system and promoting its benefits.

Local government authorities: Provide the necessary regulatory framework and policies to support the EWS implementation; Coordinate between different stakeholders, including NGOs, private sector, and community members, to ensure smooth implementation; Allocate resources, such as funding, technical support, and infrastructure, to support the EWS; Integrate the EWS into local disaster management plans and coordinate emergency responses when alerts are triggered

Non-governmental organization (NGOs) and community based organizations CBOs): Provide training and education to community members, local leaders, and other stakeholders on EWS operation and disaster preparedness; Assist with the design, setup, and maintenance of the EWS, including the deployment of technology and monitoring tools; Promote awareness about the importance of early warning systems and advocate for community participation and inclusion; Support ongoing monitoring and evaluation efforts to assess the effectiveness of the EWS and suggest improvements.

Governmental agencies: Develop and enforce national policies and frameworks that support the implementation of decentralized EWS; Provide financial resources, technical expertise, and infrastructure support to local governments and communities; Supply critical data, such as meteorological, hydrological, and geological information, to enhance the accuracy of local monitoring and forecasting; Offer training and capacity-building programs for local authorities and technical personnel involved in the EWS.

Hydro-Meteorological agencies: Provide accurate and timely weather forecasts, hydrological data, and other relevant information to inform early warning decisions; Collaborate with local EWS to ensure that national and regional data is effectively integrated and utilized at the community level; Train local stakeholders on how to interpret and use meteorological and hydrological data for decision-making.

Academia and research institutions: Conduct research on local hazards, vulnerabilities, and the effectiveness of early warning systems; Develop innovative technologies and methodologies for community-based EW; Provide technical support in the design, implementation, and evaluation of the EWS; Offer educational programs and resources to build the capacity of local stakeholders in disaster risk reduction and early warning systems.

Private Sector (Technology Providers, Telecommunications Companies, etc.): Technology Supply and maintain the technology infrastructure required for the EWS, such as sensors, communication devices, and data management systems; Develop and offer innovative tools and platforms that enhance the effectiveness of the EWS, such as mobile apps, GIS systems, and data analytics platforms; Participate in EWS initiatives as part of corporate social responsibility programs, providing funding, expertise, or in-kind support.

18

International organizations and donors: Funding and Resource Mobilization: Provide financial resources and technical assistance to support the implementation and sustainability of the EWS; Offer training programs, workshops, and technical support to enhance the capabilities of local stakeholders; Share global best practices, tools, and methodologies to improve the design and implementation of community-based EWS; Support the monitoring, evaluation, and reporting of EWS effectiveness and impact at the local level.

Media and communication outlets: Use various media channels, such as radio, television, newspapers, and social media, to disseminate early warnings and emergency information to the community; Conduct public awareness campaigns about disaster risks, preparedness measures, and the importance of early warning systems; Provide platforms for the community to share feedback, report issues, and participate in discussions related to the EWS.

Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Table 3 provides an indicative scheduling and sequencing of various activities.

Actions	Scale	Time (Years)									
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Improve technical capacity, specifically of human resources, of concerned national institutions involved in implementation of DCEWS and issuance of messages, emergency preparedness and response management.	National										
Increase and ensure dedicated funding for strengthening of organizations dealing with multi- hazard monitoring, forecasting and warning services.	National										
Develop skilled communities to run DCEWS	District										
Improve early warning communication and dissemination system in the country	District										
Enhance and improve coordination and collaboration with other relevant regional and international institutions.	Regional										

Table 3. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Gender issues

Gender norms significantly constrain women's access to agricultural resources, impacting productivity and efficiency. In this project, all interventions will seek to address constraints especially those tending to reinforce inequalities. For example, women face barriers in accessing land, water, seeds, and technology, which are critical for effective EWS. This project will address these barriers to ensure equitable participation. Thus, the whole community approach will be advocated to engage various stakeholders including women and youth in particular to ensure comprehensive risk management. Experience in climate-smart agriculture

in Lesotho shows that women, particularly de jure female household heads, are more likely to adopt CSA strategies hence the imperative for gender specific support in EWS.

Furthermore, this project will draw wisdom from gender-equitable approaches in communitybased resource management which have shown promise elsewhere (Schwarz et al., 2014). These approaches consider the different roles and goals of men and women, aiming for fair access to opportunities. In addition, gender-transformative approaches, emphasizing integrating gender into research and development to improve food security and income (Schwarz et al., 2014) will be integrated into the project design and implementation.

Gender analysis is crucial in identifying and addressing the specific needs and constraints faced by women in agricultural settings, which can significantly impact the effectiveness of such systems. First, gender norms often limit women's access to critical agricultural resources such as land, water, seeds, and technology. These constraints can hinder women's ability to participate effectively in EWS and agricultural productivity. Thus, interventions must be designed to address these gender-specific barriers, ensuring that women have equal access to resources and decision-making processes (Quisumbing and Pandolfelli, 2008). Secondly, empowerment strategies in agricultural projects often include forming women's groups, providing training, and changing gender norms through community dialogues. These strategies aim to enhance women's control over resources and decision-making, which is essential for their active participation in early warning systems. Hence projects that target multiple domains of empowerment, such as leadership and control over income, are more likely to succeed in empowering women and improving their engagement in community-based systems (Johnson et al., 2017). Finally, gender-sensitive tools, such as gender resource mapping and genderdisaggregated activity calendars, can help identify the specific roles and contributions of women in agriculture. These tools are vital for designing interventions that are inclusive and effective. Thus, integrating gender analysis with participatory rural appraisal methods can enhance community mobilization and ensure that EWS are responsive to the needs of all community members (Thomas-Slayter et al., 1993).

1.1.2.5 Estimation of resources needed for action and activities

Estimation of capacity building needs

Implementing a DCEWS requires capacity building in several key areas to ensure its effectiveness. We envisage that five capacity-building efforts will empower communities to effectively implement, manage, and sustain a DCEWS, ultimately enhancing resilience to disasters.

Firstly, there is need for technical training. This will entail training on the operation, maintenance, and troubleshooting of EWS's hardware and software components. There is need for skills development in data collection, interpretation, and real-time analysis of environmental indicators to identify potential hazards including the training on the use of communication tools and platforms for disseminating warnings to the community effectively. In addition, communities must be engaged with educational activities on the importance and functionality of EWS to ensure community buy-in and participation, on roles and responsibilities within the community to ensure proper functioning during emergencies, incorporating local knowledge and practices into the EWS to enhance its relevance and accuracy.

Secondly, success and sustainability of systems depend on strong institutions. It is thus, critical to provide training on existing policies, regulations, and best practices related to early warning systems, and how to align them with the decentralized approach. This will include provision of skills to coordinate between various stakeholders, including government agencies, NGOs, and community groups. In addition, resource mobilization cannot be overemphasized i.e. capacity to mobilize financial, technical, and human resources, to sustain the system.

Thirdly, training on setting up and using monitoring and evaluation frameworks to assess the effectiveness of the EWS and make necessary adjustments is crucial. Sustainability hinges on developing strategies for the long-term including community ownership, local leadership, and financial mechanisms to also enable the means to scale EWS to other communities considering the specific needs and contexts.

21

Fourthly, there is need to develop capacity for disaster response and preparedness. Capacity building for the community on how to respond effectively once a warning is issued, including evacuation procedures and first aid is critical. This includes regular drills and simulations to ensure the community is well-prepared and can act quickly in response to early warnings. It is equally critical to training stakeholders on conducting post-event assessments in order to improve the system's future performance.

Estimation of costs of actions and activities

The implementation of this technology requires a major financial investment given the terrain and topography of Lesotho. A set of four (4) corresponding activities for implementation of this TAP were compiled (Section 1.1.2.3)). The TAP will require a total budget of **USD 50.405** million for its implementation. Most of this funding can be sought from international agencies (USD 122,000) either as grants or loans but some costs would need to be borne by the Government of Lesotho (at least in-kind).

Gender issues

To implement a gender-responsive capacity-building strategy for DCEWS in agriculture, it is crucial to recognize and address the distinct roles and challenges faced by women in agricultural settings. This approach ensures that both men and women can equally contribute to and benefit from such systems, ultimately enhancing agricultural productivity and resilience. Women are often the primary farmers in many rural areas of Lesotho, yet their contributions are frequently overlooked. In implementing this project, special attention will go towards acknowledging their roles is essential for effective capacity building (Foley, 2009) and integrating programs that address social constraints and enhance resource access for women can lead to more inclusive development outcomes (Weeratunge et al., 2012). In this project, gender-transformative approaches (Schwarz et al., 2014) will be engaged to change the underlying social norms and power dynamics that perpetuate gender inequalities. This will be achieved through targeted training and capacity-building initiatives that empower women and promote gender equity (Hahn and Murthy, 2002). We acknowledge that understanding local gender contexts is crucial for tailoring capacity-building efforts. In particular, the fact that incorporating African feminisms and intersectionality into climate-smart agriculture has shown potential in addressing socio-cultural dynamics that affect gender roles in agriculture (Khoza et al., 2019). Thus, in this project, implementation strategies will consider intra-household power relations and access to resources, which significantly influence women's ability to participate in and benefit from agricultural innovations.

The integration of gender analysis into budget lines and activities is crucial for ensuring equitable and effective implementation. This involves understanding and addressing gender disparities that affect participation and outcomes in agricultural systems. Gender analysis helps identify disparities in access to resources, decision-making, and benefits between men and women in agricultural settings. This understanding is essential for designing EWS that are inclusive and effective (Moxley, 2022). This project will apply a comprehensive gender analysis to evaluate how budget allocations and activities are influenced by gender dynamics within DCEWS in agricultural contexts. The Harvard Analytical Framework and the Gender Analysis Matrix tools will be used to plan, design, and evaluate the project activities at the community level, ensuring that gender needs are addressed throughout the process (Moxley, 2022).

1.1.2.6 Management Planning

Risk and contingency planning

It is essential to develop comprehensive risk and contingency plans to address potential challenges and ensure system resilience. Thus, to enhance the resilience and effectiveness of a DCEWS, and ensure that it serves its purpose effectively in times of need, it is necessary to address the potential risks and establish robust contingency plans (Table 4).

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
Technical	• Technology Failure: Potential	• Backup Systems: Implement backup technologies
Risks	breakdowns or malfunctions in the	or alternative communication methods (e.g., radio
	technology used.	or community networks) to ensure continuity.
	• Data Security: Risks of data	• Regular Maintenance: Schedule regular
	breaches or loss of information.	maintenance checks and updates for all technology
		components.
		• Data Protection: Establish strong data protection
		measures, including encryption and secure storage.
Operational	• Inadequate Training:	• Training Programs: Develop and implement
Risks	Community members may not be	comprehensive training programs for all users,
	properly trained or may lack	with refreshers and updates as needed.
	understanding of the system.	• Support Mechanism: Set up a support system to
	• System Integration Issues:	address technical issues and provide assistance to
	Problems integrating the EWS with	users.
	existing local systems or	• Pilot Testing: Conduct thorough pilot tests and
	infrastructure.	simulations to identify and rectify potential issues
		before full deployment.

 Table 4. Identified risks and possible contingency plan

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
Social Risks	 Resistance to Adoption: Community members or leaders may resist using the system due to scepticism or lack of trust. Communication Barriers: Language or literacy issues that hinder effective communication and understanding of alerts. 	 Engagement Strategies: Use community engagement strategies to build trust and promote the benefits of the EWS. Feedback Mechanisms: Create channels for feedback and grievances to address concerns and improve the system. Localized Solutions: Ensure that the system is culturally sensitive and adapted to the local context to enhance acceptance.
Environmental Risks	• Infrastructure Damage: Disasters could damage communication infrastructure, affecting the EWS's functionality.	 Infrastructure Resilience: Strengthen infrastructure to withstand potential damage from disasters. Alternative Communication Channels: Develop alternative communication channels that can be used if primary systems are damaged
Financial Risks	• Funding Shortfalls: Insufficient funds for initial implementation or ongoing maintenance.	 Diversified Funding: Seek funding from multiple sources, including government grants, NGOs, and community contributions. Cost Management: Develop a budget that includes contingency funds for unexpected expenses.

Next steps

Implementing DCEWS technology is vital for enhancing community resilience to natural disasters and other hazards because it empowers local communities to monitor, predict, and respond to risks in a timely and effective manner. The implementation process requires careful planning, capacity building, and coordination among stakeholders (Table 5).

Immediate Needs	Critical Requirement				
Step 1: Initial Asse	ssment and Planning				
Hazard and risk Actions: Conduct a comprehensive assessment of the hazards (e.g., floods, droughts landslides) that the community is exposed to, and evaluate the vulnerability of differ groups within the community. Use local knowledge and scientific data to map risks. Outcome : A clear understanding of the specific risks the community faces, which informs the design of the EWS.					
Stakeholder identification and engagement	Actions: Identify and engage key stakeholders, including community members, local leaders, government agencies, NGOs, and technical experts. Establish a steering committee or working group to oversee the project. Outcome: A collaborative approach that ensures buy-in from all stakeholders and				
Setting objectives and defining scope	 leverages local knowledge and resources. Actions: Define the specific objectives of the EWS, such as improving disaster preparedness, reducing loss of life and property, and enhancing community resilience. Determine the scope of the system, including the hazards it will address and the geographical area it will cover. Outcome: Clear goals and a well-defined scope that guide the design and including the design and in				
Step 2: Capacity B					
Step 2: Capacity Building and Community Training					

 Table 5. The immediate and critical requirements for implementation of DCEWS

Immediate Needs	Critical Requirement
Community education and awarenessActions: Develop and implement training programs to educate comm about the importance of EWS, the hazards they face, and how to respon Use workshops, simulations, and public meetings to raise awareness.	
	Outcome: An informed and aware community that understands the importance of the EWS and knows how to act on warnings.
Training for local leaders and volunteers	Actions: Train local leaders, volunteers, and community-based organizations on the operation and management of the EWS. This includes skills in monitoring hazards, communicating warnings, and coordinating emergency responses.
	Outcome : A cadre of trained local leaders and volunteers who can effectively manage the EWS and lead the community in times of crisis.
Technical training for system operators	Actions: Provide specialized training for individuals responsible for operating the technical components of the EWS, such as data collection, analysis, and communication technologies. Ensure they understand the system's functionality and
	maintenance requirements. Outcome : Skilled system operators who can ensure the smooth functioning of the EWS.
	sign and Infrastructure Development
Selection of appropriate technologies	Actions: Choose technologies that are suitable for the local context, considering factors like accessibility, cost, ease of use, and reliability. This could include low-cost sensors, mobile apps, community radio, and manual observation networks.
	Outcome : A technology solution that is accessible, affordable, and effective for the community.
Development of monitoring and data collection systems	Actions: Set up systems for continuous monitoring of hazards using local observations, sensors, and data from meteorological agencies or other sources. Ensure that data is collected, analysed, and disseminated in a timely manner.
5	Outcome : A robust data collection and monitoring system that provides accurate and timely information about emerging hazards.
Communication and dissemination mechanisms	Actions: Develop and implement communication strategies for disseminating warnings to the community. This could include SMS alerts, community loudspeakers, local radio broadcasts, and social media platforms. Ensure that messages are clear, actionable, and reach all segments of the community, including the most vulnerable.
	Outcome : An effective communication system that ensures timely dissemination of warnings to all community members.
Infrastructure development	Actions: If necessary, build or upgrade infrastructure to support the EWS, such as installing weather stations, flood gauges, or community bulletin boards. Ensure that the infrastructure is resilient to the hazards it monitors.
Ston 4. Dilat Tastin	Outcome: Physical infrastructure that supports the reliable operation of the EWS.
Step 4: Pilot Testin	
Pilot implementation	Actions: Implement the EWS on a small scale or in a pilot area to test its effectiveness. Conduct real-time simulations and drills to evaluate how well the system works and how the community responds.
	Outcome : Identification of any issues or weaknesses in the system that need to be addressed before full-scale implementation
Community feedback and system refinement	Actions: Gather feedback from community members and other stakeholders on the pilot implementation. Use this feedback to refine the system, making adjustments to the technology, communication strategies, or operational procedures as needed.

Immediate Needs	Critical Requirement
	Outcome : A refined EWS that is better suited to the community's needs and more likely to succeed.
Evaluation and documentation	Actions: Evaluate the pilot phase by assessing the system's performance, the community's response, and the overall effectiveness of the EWS. Document lessons learned and best practices.
	Outcome : Comprehensive documentation that can inform the scaling up of the EWS and guide future implementations
Step 5: Full-Scale In	mplementation and Scaling
Scaling Up	Actions: Based on the success of the pilot phase, scale up the EWS to cover the entire community or region. Ensure that the expanded system is fully operational and that all community members are aware of it.
	Outcome : A fully implemented EWS that serves the entire target population, providing early warnings and enhancing disaster preparedness.
Institutionalization and integration	Actions: Integrate the EWS into local disaster management plans and link it with regional or national early warning systems. Work with government agencies and NGOs to institutionalize the system, ensuring its sustainability.
	Outcome : An institutionalized EWS that is embedded in local disaster management frameworks and supported by ongoing resources.
Sustainable financing and resource mobilization	Actions: Secure long-term funding and resources to maintain and update the EWS. This could include government funding, donor support, or community-based financing mechanisms.
noonization	Outcome : Financial sustainability that ensures the EWS remains operational and effective over the long term.
Step 6: Monitoring	, Evaluation, and Continuous Improvement
On-going monitoring and evaluation	Actions: Establish an M&E framework to continuously track the performance of the EWS. Regularly assess the system's effectiveness, community response, and any challenges encountered. Use this data to make ongoing improvements.
	Outcome : A system that evolves and improves over time, ensuring it remains effective in changing conditions.
Community feedback and adaptation	Actions: Create mechanisms for regular community feedback, such as meetings, surveys, or suggestion boxes. Use this feedback to adapt the system to better meet the community's needs.
	Outcome : A responsive EWS that adapts to the changing needs and circumstances of the community.
Knowledge sharing and capacity building	Actions: Facilitate ongoing training and capacity building for community members, system operators, and local leaders. Share knowledge and best practices with other communities and regions.
	Outcome: A well-informed community that continuously improves its disaster preparedness and response capabilities.
Step 7: Long-Term	Sustainability and Community Ownership
Community ownership and governance	Actions: Encourage community ownership of the EWS by involving local leaders and organizations in its governance. Promote a sense of responsibility and pride in maintaining the system.

Immediate Needs	Critical Requirement			
	Outcome: A sustainable EWS that is managed and maintained by the community, with strong local ownership.			
Adapting to changing risks	Actions: Regularly review and update the EWS to adapt to new or changing risks, such as emerging climate change impacts. Ensure that the system remains relevant and effective in the face of evolving hazards.			
	Outcome: A resilient and adaptable EWS that continues to protect the community over time.			
Linking with broader resilience strategies	Actions: Integrate the EWS with broader community resilience strategies, such as climate adaptation, sustainable development, and livelihood enhancement programs. Ensure that the EWS contributes to the overall resilience of the community.			
	Outcome : A holistic approach to community resilience, with the EWS playing a key role in protecting lives and livelihoods.			

Gender issues

Gender disparities can significantly impact the resilience and adaptive capacity of communities, particularly in agriculture-dependent regions. The identification and mitigation of these issues involve comprehensive gender analyses, stakeholder engagement, and the incorporation of gender-responsive strategies into EWS design and implementation. Gender analyses are essential for understanding the contextual factors contributing to gender disparities. A three-phase process involving community-based gender assessments, workshops to interpret findings, and strategies to incorporate these insights into program activities underlie the identification of gender issues in this project following as used in similar projects (Ridolfi et al., 2019). However, more concerted efforts are needed to assess and track gender dimensions to inform equitable emergency prevention and response (Pepper, 2019). The use of innovative technologies, such as smartphones and digital platforms, can enhance the accessibility and effectiveness of EWS. These technologies will be tailored to improve gender equity by recognizing women and men as active participants in development and resilience-building (Silva et al., 2015).

Effective integration of gender equity in locally led adaptation processes requires enabling factors such as community engagement, capacity building, and policy support. These factors are crucial for fostering local agency, gender equality, and transformative change in the agricultural sector (Tye et al., 2023).

1.1.2.7 Reporting

Sector Agriculture Sub-sector Food Security and Nutrition Technology Decentralised community based early warning systems Establishment of decentralized community based early warning systems (DCEWS) in every district by 2030 starting with CBEWS in six pilot areas Ambition Benefits Mitigates damage to crops and degradation of land/soil Activities to be implemented Action Sources of Responsible Time Risks Success criteria **Indicators for** Budget body and Monitoring of funding frame per focal point (Yrs) implementation activity (US\$ x 1000) Action 1: Improve > National LMS 0-4 Human Training plans 70 Conduct continuous cycles of need-based trainings for Availability technical capacity, budget resources and progress professional staff of meteorological, climate change and of qualified specifically of ≻ Donor performance reports DRM related national professionals human resources. funding risks, lack of institutions. of concerned > UNFCCC funding, poor national institutions training quality funding involved in early windows warning issuance, Conduct quality risk assessments to generate new and ➤ National LMS 0-3 Lack of Risk assessment 50 Availability emergency credible location-based risk data and information budget MAFS funding, reports of reliable preparedness and mentors to facilitate knowledge transfer and skill > Donor lack of localised risk response development. funding trained information management. > UNFCCC staff funding windows \geq Strengthen modelling approaches by working National LMS 0-5 Lack of Collaboration 70 Availability closely with WMO and other regional and budget NUL funding and plans and of reliable international meteorological networks to reduce Lack of trained > Donor reports local climate uncertainty in climate projections funding staff projections > UNFCCC funding windows

Table 6. Overview table

Sub-Total for Action 1						190		
Action 2: Increase and ensure dedicated funding for strengthening of LMS, DMA, media, academia to support functions on multi-hazard monitoring, forecasting and warning services.	To increase budgetary allocations for EWS relevant departments to build their capacity	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	Ministry of Finance	0-5	Low funding	Upgraded functional EWS	Annual budget increments	1,000
	Establish new meteorological observatories throughout Lesotho starting with southern lowlands and Senqu river valley districts	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	LMS	0-10	Poor maintenance, lack of funding	Expanded network of observatories	Number of new observatories and progress reports	5,000
	Installation of 100 new automatic weather stations network and communications	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	LMS	0-10	Limited maintenance, lack of funding	Fully functional technology	Number of new automatic weather stations	10, 000
	Up-grade/ automation of existing observatories	 National cbudget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	LMS	0-5	lack of funding	Fully functional technology	Number of upgraded observatories	2,000
	Establish drought forecasting and early warning system in all 10 districts starting with southern lowlands and Senqu river valley district	 National budget Donor funding UNFCC C funding windows 	 LMS MAFS Ministry of Natural Resource s 	0-10	Technology/ human performance risk	Fully functional technology	Operational DCEWS established across the country	7, 000
	Create capacity for weather surveillance in vulnerable communities in the country for monitoring and forewarning disastrous weather events	 National budget Donor funding 	LMS DMA	0-10	Technology / human performance risks	Fully functional technology	Progress on reports of weather surveillance	5,000

		 UNFCCC funding windows 						
	Sub-	Total for Action	2 Activities		•	1	1	30,000
Action 3: Improve decentralization of early warning communication and dissemination systems in the country	Identify and engage the existing active community groups to participate in emergency preparation drills	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	DMA	0-5	Poor training quality, lack of funding	Fully functional community groups	Number of community groups established and operating	70
	Dedicate funding for resources and training of the volunteer groups	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	DMA	0-5	Inadequate funding	Fully trained volunteer groups	Budgetary allocations for volunteers and number of volunteers in action	20
	Engage media particularly social media networks and platforms to create awareness on disasters	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	DMA	0-3	Inapt media campaigns	Fully involved media groups	Social media activity reports	20
	Sub-	Total for Action	3 Activities		-	1	1	110
Action 4: Enhance and improve coordination and collaboration with other relevant regional and international institutions.	Promote transfer of knowledge through building research collaborations among experts at regional and international meteorological research institutions	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	NUL LMS	0-10	Lack of funding, geo- political conditions influencing technology transfers	New collaborative international research initiatives	Memoranda of agreement	50
	Collaborate and communicate with local, national and regional initiatives to share data, expertise and information to improve credibility of new information	 National budget Donor funding UNFCCC funding windows 	NUL LMS	0-5	Lack of funding	Credible risk information	Memoranda of agreement and reports	35

Sub-total for action 4 Activities			
Grand total of all activities	30, 365		

1.1.2.8 Tracking the implementation status of the DCEWS

Rationale, responsibility and content of TAP tracking

DCEWS in agriculture can be effectively tracked through participatory approaches that involve local communities in the design and implementation processes. This ensures that the systems are contextually appropriate and tailored to the specific needs of agricultural stakeholders. Monitoring can include assessing the accessibility and clarity of risk alerts, the integration of traditional knowledge with scientific data, and the responsiveness of communities to warnings. Regular feedback mechanisms and community engagement are essential for evaluating the effectiveness and adaptability of these systems in enhancing agricultural resilience to climaterelated hazards.

These systems leverage local knowledge and technology to enhance preparedness and mitigate risks. However, their implementation status is likely to vary across regions despite potential challenges in terms of community capacity and ownership (Pham et al., 2024). In Africa, early warning systems are crucial for climate-resilient agricultural development. However, they often fall short of their potential due to inadequate communication and decision-making processes. Effective systems require integration with local decision-making to maximize their benefits (Coffey et al., 2015). Decentralized blockchain technology has been proposed to improve the traceability and security of agricultural data. This approach ensures transparency and reduces the risk of data tampering, thereby increasing public trust in the system (Sun, 2024). Despite the successes, there are gaps in community engagement and investment at the grassroots level, which hinder the sustainability of CBEWS. Long-term political and financial commitments are necessary to support these systems (Pham et al., 2024). While DCEWS hold promise for enhancing agricultural resilience, their effectiveness is contingent upon robust community engagement, technological integration, and supportive policy frameworks. Addressing these challenges can lead to more sustainable and impactful systems.

Gender issues

Integrating gender-specific criteria and targets into DCEWS is essential for ensuring equitable and effective disaster risk reduction. Gender-responsive approaches can enhance the inclusivity and effectiveness of these systems by addressing the unique vulnerabilities and capacities of different gender groups. This integration requires a comprehensive understanding of gender dynamics and the development of tailored strategies to address them. Gender mainstreaming and disability inclusion into disaster risk reduction and early warning systems are imperative amidst challenges in understanding root causes of vulnerability. Thus, efforts to integrate gender analysis into food and nutrition security EWS highlight the need for more unified and concerted efforts to track gender dimensions for equitable crisis prevention (Pepper, 2019). In addition, community-based surveillance programs emphasize the importance of participatory approaches and community volunteer engagement, which can be enhanced by gender-specific criteria (Jung et al., 2024). This is critical because the integration of gender equity in disaster EWS can improve resilience by fostering awareness and proactive decision-making, particularly through the use of digital technologies. Despite existing frameworks in Lesotho (Kali, 2018), there is a gap in the practical application of gender-responsive policies in local disaster risk management plans and disability-inclusive early warning and early action. The lack of a defined mechanism for developing DCEWS in sub-Saharan Africa underscores the need for gender-specific criteria to be part of system development parameters (Moisès et al., 2023).

While integrating gender-specific criteria into DCEWS is crucial, it is equally important to address broader systemic issues such as resource allocation and institutional support. These factors can significantly impact the successful implementation of gender-responsive strategies in early warning systems.

1.1.3 Action plan for Conservation Agriculture

1.1.3.1 Introduction

Conservation Agriculture (CA) as a production system is underpinned by a set of three interlinked principles - minimum or no mechanical soil disturbance, permanent soil organic cover, and crop diversification - that are applied simultaneously. These principles can be, and indeed are being, integrated into most rainfed and irrigated production systems to strengthen their ecological sustainability, including arable farming, horticulture, plantation agriculture, agro-forestry and organic farming and integrated crop-livestock systems (FAO, 2011). These practices are promoted in order to reduce erosion, improve soil quality through the gradual build-up of soil carbon and in the long term, improve soil fertility and water infiltration. Other benefits of CA can be decreased labour requirements, increased yields, earlier planting and greater drought tolerance due to improvements in soil physical properties.

While CA provides the best guarantee for carbon sequestration in soils, the level of such sequestration does depend, in addition to minimum soil disturbance, on suitable crop rotations or associations, and on the amount of the biomass from the production system that is retained as surface mulch and also is being incorporated or sequestered into the soil. Thus, the overall reduction in greenhouse gas emission as a result of this would also depend on the careful observation of soil compaction and drainage problems and mineral fertilizer application rates to avoid, for example, NO₂ emissions resulting from anaerobic soil conditions. However, CA as a production system, has the potential to deliver on both sustainability and intensification, and its principles are widely applicable across a range of farming systems.

1.1.3.2 Ambition for the TAP

The long-term target of conservation agriculture is to transform the tillage system from one dominated almost 99 percent by conventional practices to at least 50 percent CA practices in Lesotho by 2045. However, in the short term, by 2030, the target is to grow the farmers' participation by reducing conventional agricultural by at least 10 percent and to leverage the use of drought tolerant tillage systems to achieve a resilient and diversified agricultural sector with improved and sustainable capacity to respond to climate variability and land degradation. The CA systems will be leveraged to scaling-up climate smart agriculture practices and actions to promote adaptation and increased food security achieving zero hunger by 2050.

Gender issues

The implementation of conservation agriculture technology must consider gender dynamics to ensure effective agricultural adaptation. Women play a crucial role in agricultural production and biodiversity conservation, yet they often face barriers that limit their participation and benefits from agricultural technologies. Addressing these gender considerations is essential for achieving sustainable agricultural development and food security. In Lesotho, women are heavily involved in various agricultural activities, including weeding, harvesting, and food processing, which are critical for the conservation of agro-biodiversity. In this project, measures will be taken to address institutional barriers identified in similar situations (e.g. as identified in Squire, 2003) such as limited access to training and decision-making processes, that hinder women's full participation in sustainable agricultural development. Conservation tillage technologies, while gender-neutral in design, can become biased if not implemented with gender-sensitive planning, potentially disadvantaging women (Lubwama, 1999). Thus, in

this project, measures will be taken to empower women through education, training, and inclusion in policy-making to enhance their role in agricultural adaptation and environmental conservation. Such measures will explore provision of alternative income sources and adding value to women's agricultural activities to further support their contributions to agrobiodiversity conservation (see for example Abdelali-Martini et al., 2008). Cognizant of the crucial nature of gender considerations, implementation of these technology will explore broader socio-economic factors that affect the adoption of conservation agriculture technologies. These include access to resources, market dynamics, and cultural norms, which can influence both men's and women's roles in agricultural systems.

1.1.3.3 Actions and activities selected for inclusion in the TAP

Summary of barriers and measures to overcome barriers

CA is both management and knowledge intensive and complex to practice, requiring more planning than tillage-based systems. It cannot be reduced to a technology package, adoption requiring both change and adaptation based on experiential learning (Derpsch, 2008; Friedrich & Kassam, 2009). The counter measures to the slow adoption of CA elaborate the necessary conditions for the introduction of CA and transformation of tillage-based systems. The support to foster these necessary conditions must be mobilised at the individual, group, institutional and policy levels within the private, public and civil sectors so that the behaviour patterns of all stakeholders involved in the CA innovation system are mutually reinforcing to induce the development of the sufficient conditions, or the enabling environment, for adoption and spread.

Important constraints prevent wider-scale adoption of CA. Experience has shown that the adoption and spread of CA requires a change in commitment and behaviour of all stakeholders. For farmers, social mechanisms that encourage experimentation, learning and adaptation to local conditions are a prerequisite. For policymakers and institutional leaders, transformation of tillage to CA systems requires that they fully understand the large economic, social and environmental benefits that these systems offer. Such transformations call for sustained policy and institutional support that provides both incentives and 'motivations' to encourage farmers to adopt components of CA practices and improve them over time.

Actions selected for inclusion in the TAP

Nine actions have been selected for inclusion in the implementation of Conservation Agriculture as follows:

Action 1: Establish reliable local individual and institutional champions - Local champions play a crucial role in the implementation of CA technologies for climate change adaptation. These individuals or groups act as catalysts within their communities, promoting sustainable agricultural practices and facilitating knowledge transfer. By leveraging their influence and understanding of local contexts, they can effectively drive the adoption of CA practices, which are essential for building climate resilience among smallholder farmers.

Action 2: Develop a dynamic institutional capacity to support CA Adoption - This involves creating robust and adaptable institutions that can support the adoption and scaling of practices, which are essential for enhancing resilience among smallholder farmers. By fostering collaboration among various stakeholders, including farmers, NGOs, academic institutions, and government bodies, a dynamic institutional capacity can facilitate knowledge exchange, resource mobilization, and policy development. This collaborative framework is vital for overcoming the challenges posed by climate change and ensuring sustainable agricultural practices

Action 3: Engagement with and functional participation of farmers – This empowers them to adopt sustainable practices that enhance resilience and productivity. This participatory approach ensures that farmers are not just passive recipients of technology but active contributors to its development and adaptation, leading to more effective and sustainable outcomes.

Action 4: Leverage social capital by embracing the Importance of farmers' organizations - This is a strategic action for implementing CA technologies, which can significantly enhance climate change adaptation. Farmers' organizations facilitate the sharing of knowledge, resources, and support among members, fostering a collaborative environment that is crucial for the successful adoption of CA practices. These organizations act as platforms for innovation, enabling farmers to collectively address challenges and improve resilience to climate change. Action 6: Collaboration between researchers and extension agents to identify problems and facilitate problem solving - This partnership facilitates the identification of problems and the development of solutions by leveraging diverse expertise and knowledge. Such collaboration is essential because it ensures that the solutions are practical, context-specific, and widely accepted by the farming community.

Action 7: Build a knowledge and learning nexus for CA in the farming, extension and scientist community - This involves creating a collaborative framework that integrates farmers, extension services, and scientists to effectively implement CA technologies. This approach fosters innovation, enhances resilience, and promotes sustainable agricultural practices. By leveraging collective expertise and resources, this nexus can address the multifaceted challenges posed by climate change and improve agricultural productivity and sustainability.

Action 8: Ensure Accessibility and affordability of required inputs and equipment - This approach is particularly important for smallholder farmers who often face financial and logistical barriers to adopting new technologies. By making CA inputs and equipment more accessible and affordable, farmers can more readily transition to sustainable practices that enhance productivity and resilience against climate change.

Action 9: Financing and enabling the inception stages – CA is a pivotal strategy for climate change adaptation, offering a sustainable alternative to conventional farming practices. It enhances resilience by improving soil health, reducing greenhouse gas emissions, and increasing crop productivity. Financing and enabling the inception stages of CA involve integrating technological advancements, fostering innovation systems, and establishing supportive policies.

Activities identified for implementation of selected actions

The following actions and activities underscore the key social, institutional and policy requirements for implementation of TAP through adoption of CA (Table 7).

Actions	Activities
Action 1	 Support and promote local champions of CA practice Establish CA support and advocacy research and development groups

 Table 7. Actions and activity context for implementing conservation agriculture technology

Actions	Activities
	 Promote private sector service providers in equipment and machinery and appropriate inputs and agrochemicals Establish academic and research links with international agencies and CA champions
Action 2	 Mobilize the support and activity of critical policy and technical institutions Promote and invest in research and development initiatives for CA Establish collaborative links to promote advocacy, research and development
Action 3	 Mobilize participation of farmers and farmer collectives Provide capacity building through training, on-farm demonstrations and experiments Engage farmers in action research
Action 4	 Promote CA farmer field schools and mentorship Establish CA support associations
Action 5	 Establish CA education clubs and associations for school going youth Establish a CA scientific society with publication outlets
Action 6	 Establish collaborative studies between researchers, extension and farmers to effect action research Train extension agents and farmer on scientific concepts underlying CA practices
Action 7	 Establish long term CA studies for demonstration and experimental research Organize annual field days and study visits observe farm practices, demonstrations and experiments
Action 8	 Link CA farmers for procurement of inputs in bulk Establish CA mechanizations associations to leverage economies of scale for procurement of CA mechanical services
Action 9	 Advocate for policy support to lower inception costs of CA for pioneer farmers Advocate for retargeting of current subsidy policy from conventional agriculture to CA.

Actions to be implemented as project ideas

Conservation agriculture is a basket of technologies and ideally all component practices must be implemented simultaneous or in tandem. Thus, all six actions identified above must form a comprehensive project idea.

Action 1: Establish reliable local individual and institutional champions - These champions can facilitate trust, enhance communication, and mobilize local resources, ensuring

that practices like CA are tailored to the specific contexts of smallholder farmers. Their involvement can also address the perceived feasibility and relevance of such practices, ultimately fostering greater community engagement and adoption, which is essential for sustainable agricultural intensification.

Action 2: Develop a dynamic institutional capacity to support CA Adoption - The action enhances the cross-sectoral collaboration necessary for effective implementation. Strong institutions facilitate the sharing of best practices, research, and training, which are essential for addressing food insecurity, biodiversity degradation, and water scarcity. By establishing CA centres of excellence, stakeholders can ensure that agricultural practices are participatory, demand-driven, and tailored to the needs of farmers and service providers, ultimately leading to more sustainable agricultural development.

Action 3: Engagement with and functional participation of farmers - This involvement fosters a deeper understanding of the benefits, such as improved soil quality and profitability, while also addressing barriers like financial constraints and lack of knowledge. By actively participating, farmers can share experiences, identify effective strategies, and contribute to the development of tailored education and financial incentives, ultimately enhancing the resilience of agroecological farming systems and promoting sustainable agricultural practices.

Action 4: Leverage social capital by embracing the Importance of farmers' organizations - The action is needed for the successful implementation of CA, as these organizations enhance risk cognition and facilitate knowledge sharing among farmers. By fostering a collaborative environment, farmers can engage in social learning, which significantly boosts their understanding and acceptance of conservation practices. This collective approach not only improves individual farmers' confidence in adopting new technologies but also amplifies the overall adoption rate, leading to more sustainable agricultural practices and improved soil health in the community.

Action 5: Providing knowledge, education and learning services - The action addresses identified barriers such as lack of knowledge and access to resources. Effective education strategies can enhance farmers' understanding of agroecological practices, thereby increasing their confidence and willingness to adopt multiple conservation methods. Additionally, tailored financial incentives can further motivate farmers to implement these practices, ultimately

leading to improved soil quality and profitability, which are key motivations for adoption. This comprehensive approach can facilitate the transition towards more resilient farming systems.

Action 6: Collaboration between researchers and extension agents to identify problems and facilitate problem solving - The action identifies and solves problems in the implementation of conservation agriculture. This partnership leverages the strengths of both parties: researchers generate new agricultural technologies and practices, while extension agents facilitate their adoption among farmers. Such collaboration ensures that innovations are not only scientifically sound but also practically applicable and accessible to farmers.

Action 7: Build a knowledge and learning nexus for CA in the farming, extension and scientist community - Improved understanding of CA principles significantly mediates the adoption of practices like conservation tillage and soil cover. This suggests that fostering collaboration and communication among these groups enhances technical know-how, which is essential for successful adoption. Moreover, integrating private learning experiences with external knowledge sources can strengthen the overall effectiveness of conservation agriculture initiatives, ultimately supporting sustainable agricultural practices.

Action 8: Ensure Accessibility and affordability of required inputs and equipment - This approach not only enhances agricultural productivity but also contributes to environmental sustainability. However, several challenges hinder the widespread adoption of CA in Lesotho. These challenges include high input costs, limited access to credit, and the labour-intensive nature of some CA practices. Addressing these issues is essential to promote CA effectively.

Action 9: Financing and enabling the inception stages - Adequate financial support allows for the acquisition of necessary tools and technologies, training in new methods, and the establishment of infrastructure that promotes soil and water conservation. This initial investment fosters a transition to practices that reduce reliance on chemical inputs, ultimately leading to improved soil health and long-term economic viability for farmers, while also benefiting the surrounding ecosystem.

Gender issues

Implementing CA activities can enhance gender outcomes by empowering women and men through increased household incomes and reduced agricultural costs. Gender-disaggregated analysis revealed that female heads of households and women in male-headed households benefited significantly, enabling them to meet critical household needs and invest in productive assets (Ramirez et al., 2022). Training in conservation agriculture principles fosters collaboration among partners, enhancing women's roles in decision-making and resource management, ultimately leading to improved food security and sustainable livelihoods for both genders.

1.1.3.4 Stakeholders and timeline for implementation of the TAP

Overview of stakeholders for the implementation of the TAP

The implementation of CA technology involves multiple stakeholders, each playing a vital role in ensuring the adoption, sustainability, and success of the practices (Table 8). The aim is to enhance soil health, increase productivity, and improve resilience to climate change through practices like minimal soil disturbance, permanent soil cover, and crop rotations. By identifying and engaging critical stakeholders and clearly defining their roles, the implementation of CA can lead to improved soil health, increased productivity, and enhanced resilience to climate change, ultimately benefiting both farmers and the broader national community.

Stakeholder	Roles
Farmers and farmer groups	 Adoption and Implementation: Farmers are the primary adopters of CA technologies, responsible for applying CA principles such as reduced tillage, crop rotation, and maintaining soil cover. Local Innovators: Experiment with CA techniques on their farms, adapting practices to local conditions and sharing results with other farmers. Peer-to-Peer Learning: Facilitate the spread of CA practices through farmer field schools, demonstration plots, and informal networks, allowing for the exchange of knowledge and experiences
Local authorities (Chiefs and elected councils)	 Advocacy and Promotion: Support the adoption of CA practices within communities by endorsing the benefits and encouraging participation. Conflict Resolution: Mediate disputes that may arise over land use, resource allocation, or changes in farming practices associated with CA. Cultural Integration: Help integrate CA practices into local traditions and farming customs, making them more acceptable and sustainable.
Government ministries with overlapping mandates on agriculture and natural resources	 Advocacy and Promotion: Support the adoption of CA practices within communities by endorsing the benefits and encouraging participation. Conflict Resolution: Mediate disputes that may arise over land use, resource allocation, or changes in farming practices associated with CA. Cultural Integration: Help integrate CA practices into local traditions and farming customs, making them more acceptable and sustainable. Policy Support and Regulation: Develop and enforce policies that promote CA, such as subsidies for CA equipment, regulations that support sustainable land management, and incentives for adoption.

Table 8. Roles of stakeholders involved in the implementation of a conservation agriculture technology

Stakeholder	Roles
	 Coordination and Extension Services: Provide agricultural extension services to educate and support farmers in implementing CA practices. Coordinate efforts between different stakeholders to ensure a cohesive approach to CA. Resource Allocation: Allocate resources, such as funding, technical support, and infrastructure, to promote CA technologies and practices within the community.
Non- Governmental (NGOs) and Community Based (CBOs) Organizations	 Capacity Building and Training: Provide training programs, workshops, and field demonstrations to build farmers' knowledge and skills in CA practices. Technical Support: Offer ongoing technical assistance to farmers, helping them address challenges in implementing CA and optimizing their practices. Awareness and Advocacy: Raise awareness about the benefits of CA through campaigns, community meetings, and educational materials. Advocate for supportive policies and resources at the local and national levels. Monitoring and Evaluation: Monitor the adoption and impact of CA practices, gather data, and provide feedback to farmers and other stakeholders to improve outcomes.
Academic and research institutions	 Research and Development: Conduct research on CA practices, including testing new crop varieties, developing improved soil management techniques, and studying the long-term impacts of CA on productivity and sustainability. Knowledge Dissemination: Share research findings with farmers, extension services, and policymakers to inform and improve CA practices. Training and Capacity Building: Offer educational programs and workshops to build the capacity of farmers, extension workers, and other stakeholders in CA principles and practices.
Agricultural extension services	 Education and Training: Provide hands-on training and support to farmers in the adoption and implementation of CA practices. This includes demonstrating techniques, offering advice, and troubleshooting challenges. Linking Farmers with Resources: Connect farmers with resources such as seeds, tools, and financial support necessary for adopting CA. Monitoring and Feedback: Regularly visit farms to monitor the progress of CA implementation, gather feedback from farmers, and adjust recommendations as needed.
Private Sector (Input Suppliers, Agro-dealers, Equipment contractors and manufacturers)	 Supply of CA Inputs and Equipment: Provide farmers with access to necessary inputs such as cover crop seeds, organic fertilizers, and CA-specific equipment like no-till planters and direct seeders. Training and Support: Offer training and technical support on the use of CA technologies and products to ensure farmers maximize the benefits. Innovation and Development: Develop new products and tools that enhance the effectiveness and ease of CA practices, such as more efficient water management systems or improved crop varieties.
Financial Institutions (Banks, Microfinance Institutions, Cooperatives)	 Provision of Credit and Financial Products: Offer loans, credit, and insurance products tailored to the needs of farmers adopting CA practices, helping them manage the initial costs and risks. Financial Education: Provide financial literacy training to help farmers understand and manage the costs and benefits of adopting CA technologies. Investment in CA Projects: Invest in CA initiatives or support farmer cooperatives that promote sustainable agriculture practices.
National Government Agencies	 Policy and Regulatory Framework: Develop national policies that promote CA adoption, including subsidies, tax incentives, and regulations that encourage sustainable farming practices. National Programs and Initiatives: Implement national programs that promote CA practices, providing support for research, extension services, and farmer education.

Stakeholder	Roles
	• Data and Information Sharing: Provide access to data and information, such as climate projections and soil health assessments, that can help inform CA practices at the local level.
International Organizations and Donors	 Funding and Resource Mobilization: Provide financial resources, technical assistance, and capacity-building support to CA projects and initiatives. Technical Expertise and Best Practices: Share global best practices, tools, and methodologies to enhance the effectiveness of CA implementation. Monitoring and Evaluation: Support the monitoring and evaluation of CA projects to assess their impact and sustainability, and to inform future interventions.
Media and Communicatio n Outlets	 Awareness and Education: Use various media platforms to raise awareness about CA practices, their benefits, and how they can be adopted. Dissemination of Information: Provide timely information on weather conditions, market prices, and new developments in CA that can help farmers make informed decisions. Promotion of Success Stories: Highlight success stories of farmers who have adopted CA practices, inspiring others to follow suit.

Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Table 9 provides an indicative scheduling and sequencing of various activities.

Actions Activities	Scale	Time (Years)									
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Action 1: Establish reliable local individual and	Local										
institutional champions											
Action 2: Develop a dynamic institutional capacity	District										
to support CA Adoption											
Action 3: Engagement with and functional	Local										
participation of farmers											
Action 4: Leverage social capital by embracing the	National										
importance of farmers' organizations											
Action 5: Providing knowledge, education and	National										
learning services											
Action 6: Collaboration between researchers and	National										
extension agents to identify problems and facilitate											
problem solving											
Action 7: Build a knowledge and learning nexus for	District										
CA in the farming, extension and scientist											
community											
Action 8: Mobilizing input supply and output	District										
marketing sectors for CA											
Action 9: Ensure Accessibility and affordability of	National										
required inputs and equipment											
Action 10: Financing and enabling the inception	National										
stages											

Table 9. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Gender Issues

Gender plays a crucial role in the implementation of CA technologies, as it influences access to resources, decision-making, and the overall success of agricultural initiatives. Recognizing and integrating gender considerations into agricultural practices can enhance productivity, sustainability, and food security. Women are often the primary farmers, yet their roles are frequently unrecognized, limiting their access to resources and opportunities necessary for effective agricultural practices (Foley, 2009). Gender roles are culturally defined, affecting control over resources, production, and marketing, which can marginalize women in agricultural research and extension systems (Meinzen-Dick et al., 2011). Thus, research and development systems are more successful when they incorporate gender issues, as women can make unique contributions to productivity and poverty reduction when given the opportunity (Meinzen-Dick et al., 2011). Consequently, neglecting gender issues can hinder potential outputs and welfare, as women's roles in production and food systems are critical for meeting food security goals (Jiggins, 1987). Thus, empowerment actions, such as providing alternative income sources and adding value to women's contributions, are essential for enhancing their role in the conservation and sustainable use of agro-biodiversity (Abdelali-Martini et al., 2008). Implementation of this technology requires a concerted effort to integrate gender perspectives into agricultural policies and practices, ensuring that both men and women can contribute to and benefit from conservation agriculture technologies.

The gender analysis of activities in implementing CA reveals significant insights into how gender roles and dynamics influence adoption. The analysis underscores the importance of considering gender-specific needs and contributions in promoting CA. Studies reveal that women often face more barriers to access extension services, inputs, and credit than men (Dimoso and Mgale, 2023). While both gender categories recognize the benefits of CA, women particularly value the reduced labour requirements and high moisture retention of CA practices (Umar and Umar, 2021). Experiences show that CA technologies offer labour and cost savings, which are particularly beneficial for women who often bear the brunt of agricultural labour. However, challenges such as weed control and skill requirements for machinery operation can disproportionately affect women due to limited access to training (Kumar et al., 2018). Furthermore, women often possess unique knowledge that can enhance CA implementation but face systemic barriers in resource access (Ravera and Rivera-Ferre, 2023).

CA technologies can be gender-neutral if gender-specific barriers are addressed, particularly through joint management of resources (Muriithi et al., 2018). By addressing gender-specific barriers and promoting joint management, CA can be more effectively disseminated and adopted, enhancing food security and agricultural sustainability for all.

1.1.3.5 Estimation of resources needed for action and activities

Estimation of capacity building needs

Implementing CA technologies requires targeted capacity-building efforts across multiple levels and sectors (Table 10). By addressing these capacity-building needs, the successful implementation and sustainability of conservation agriculture technologies can be significantly enhanced.

Capacity Development		
Awareness and Knowledge Dissemination		
• Training programs to introduce the principles of CA, including minimal soil disturbance, crop rotation, and permanent soil cover. Practical demonstrations and field days can be crucial.		
• Enhancing the knowledge of agricultural extension workers so they can effectively disseminate CA practices to farmers.		
 Workshops to raise awareness among government officials, NGOs, and other stakeholders about the benefits of CA and the need for supportive policies. 		
Technical Training		
• Hands-on training in the use of CA tools and techniques, such as no-till planters, direct seeders, and crop residue management.		
• Advanced training on CA technologies, soil health assessment, and monitoring, which allows them to offer better support and guidance to farmers.		
• Building the capacity of researchers to develop locally adapted CA practices, focusing on soil types, climate conditions, and crop varieties.		
Infrastructure and Equipment		
• Ensuring farmers have access to CA-specific tools and machinery, such as no-till drills and planters, and providing training on their maintenance and use.		
• Support in building infrastructure, such as storage facilities for crop residues and compost, and water management systems that complement CA practices.		
Financial and Business Skills		
• Training farmers on financial planning, access to credit, and market opportunities to invest in CA technologies.		

Table 10. Summary of capacity building needs for implementation of conservation agriculture technology

Skills	Capacity Development		
Entrepreneurship • Encouraging the development of local businesses that can supply CA equipment services, including training in business management and marketing.			
	Institutional Support		
Policy Frameworks	• Capacity building for institutions to develop and implement policies that incentivize CA adoption, such as subsidies, tax breaks, or grants.		
Monitoring and Evaluation:	• Developing the capacity of local institutions to monitor the adoption and impact of CA practices through data collection and analysis.		
	Social and Community Engagement		
Community Mobilization	• Training community leaders to advocate for CA practices and organize group activities, such as farmer field schools or cooperative farming initiatives.		
Gender and Youth Inclusion	• Ensuring training programs are accessible to women and young people, who are often key players in agricultural activities.		
	Climate Resilience and Environmental Education		
Sustainable Land Management	• Training on the environmental benefits of CA, such as soil carbon sequestration, water conservation, and biodiversity enhancement.		
Climate Adaptation Strategies	• Building capacity to integrate CA into broader climate adaptation strategies, including managing extreme weather events and reducing greenhouse gas emissions.		
	Research and Knowledge Exchange		
Collaboration with Research Institutions	• Encouraging partnerships between farmers, researchers, and extension services to share knowledge and innovations in CA.		
Farmer-Led Research	• Supporting participatory research approaches where farmers contribute to the development and testing of new CA practices		
	Monitoring and Evaluation Systems		
Impact Assessment	• Building capacity to track the social, economic, and environmental impacts of CA, including changes in crop yields, soil health, and farmer livelihoods.		
Data Management	• Training in data collection, analysis, and reporting to inform continuous improvement of CA practices.		

Estimations of costs of actions and activities

The CA technology has been piloted for many years in Lesotho with little adoption and spread despite some policy and financial investments from both government of Lesotho, development partners, NGOs and the private sector. However, the level of soil erosion and land degradation in the country prohibits giving up investment for implementation of this technology despite major financial investment for which we have little to show. A set of nine actions and associated activities for implementation of this TAP were compiled (Table 7). The TAP will require a total budget of USD 64.2 million for its implementation. Most of this funding can

be sought from international agencies and NGOs, but some costs would need to be borne by the Government of Lesotho (in-kind).

Gender issues

Gender-responsive capacity building for implementing conservation agriculture technology involves tailored training programs that address the specific needs and skills of both male and female farmers. This includes enhancing women's access to knowledge about zero tillage and crop diversification, while also addressing barriers such as limited skills of machine operators. Focus group discussions reveal that understanding the advantages and challenges of CA technologies, such as weed control and seed germination, is crucial hence empowering both genders through targeted education can facilitate better adoption and effective use of CA technologies in sustainable agriculture (Kumar et al., 2018). This approach ensures that training and resources are tailored to the specific roles and responsibilities of women, who often perform critical agricultural tasks. By recognizing and incorporating gender differences, extension programs can enhance the effectiveness of CA technologies, leading to improved adoption rates and sustainable agricultural practices that benefit entire farming households. This strategy promotes equitable participation and empowers women in agricultural development initiatives (Mittal and Rasheed, 2022).

1.1.3.6 Management planning

Risk and contingency planning

Implementing a CA system involves adapting farming practices to enhance sustainability, improve soil health, and increase productivity. However, this transition can face several risks. Developing a robust risk and contingency plan helps mitigate these challenges and ensures the successful implementation of CA and addresses the potential risks and makes robust contingency plans to enhance the likelihood of successful implementation of CA to ensure sustainable farming and environmental health (Table 11).

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
Technical	Inadequate Knowledge:	Training Programs: Implement
Risks	Farmers may lack understanding	comprehensive training and extension
	of CA techniques.	services to educate farmers on conservation
	• Soil Suitability: Soil types may	agriculture techniques.
	not be suitable for CA practices.	Soil Assessment: Conduct thorough soil
	Equipment Failures:	assessments and tailor practices to soil types
	Specialized equipment required	to maximize effectiveness.
	for CA may malfunction.	

Table 11. Identified risks and possible contingency plan

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
		• Equipment Maintenance: Establish regular maintenance schedules and have backup equipment available.
Operational Risks	 Resource Availability: Lack of access to necessary resources such as cover crops or specific inputs. Implementation Challenges: Difficulties in adopting new practices or integrating them with existing technical and cultural systems. 	 Resource Management: Secure reliable sources for necessary resources (e.g., cover crops, organic fertilizers) and develop alternative supply chains if needed. Adaptation Strategies: Develop adaptive management strategies to address implementation challenges, including pilot projects and phased adoption.
Social Risks	 Resistance to Change: Resistance from farmers and local communities to adopting new practices. Training and Education: Insufficient training and support for farmers. 	 Engagement & Communication: Develop strategies to engage and communicate with farmers, including demonstrations, workshops, and success stories. Support Networks: Build support networks and farmer groups to share knowledge and experiences.
Environmental Risks	 Climate Variability: Changes in climate that affect the suitability of conservation practices. Pest and Disease Pressure: Increased pest or disease pressures that may arise from new practices. 	 Climate Resilience: Select CA practices that are resilient to local climate conditions and variations. Pest Management: Develop integrated pest management strategies to address potential pest and disease issues
Financial Risks	 High Initial Costs: The cost of transitioning to conservation agriculture might be high. Economic Viability: Uncertainty about the economic benefits and returns from conservation practices. 	 Funding Support: Seek financial support through grants, subsidies, or loans to cover initial transition costs. Economic Analysis: Conduct a detailed economic analysis to demonstrate the long- term benefits of CA and secure buy-in from stakeholders

Next steps

Implementing CA technology involves several critical steps to ensure its successful integration and effectiveness (Table 12). CA focuses on sustainable farming practices that improve soil health, enhance productivity, and reduce environmental impact. To achieve the foregoing ideals of CA, following certain critical steps can expedite effective implementation of the technology, ensuring that it is tailored to local needs, supported by stakeholders, and capable of achieving long-term sustainability and impact.

Immediate	Critical Requirement		
Need (s)			
Step 1: Needs Assessment and Planning			
Assess local conditions	• Soil and Climate Analysis: Conduct soil tests and climate assessments to determine the suitability of CA practices and technologies.		

Table 12. The immediate and critical requirements for implementation of CA

Immediate	Critical Requirement
Need (s)	
	• Farmer Needs: Identify specific needs and challenges of local farmers to tailor the technology accordingly.
Define objectives	 Goals Setting: Establish clear goals for implementing CA such as improving soil health, increasing yield, or reducing erosion. Success Metrics: Define metrics for measuring success, such as soil organic matter, crop yields, and water retention.
Develop a plan	 Technology Selection: Choose appropriate CA technologies based on local conditions and goals e.g., no-till equipment, cover crop systems. Implementation Strategy: Develop a detailed plan for deploying the technology, including timelines, resources, and responsibilities.
Step 2: Stake	holder Engagement
Involve key stakeholders	 Farmers: Engage farmers early in the process to understand their perspectives and gain their buy-in. Local Authorities: Work with local government and agricultural agencies to align with regional policies and obtain support.
Create partnerships	 Technical Experts: Collaborate with agricultural experts, extension services, and research institutions for technical guidance. Funding and Support: Identify potential funding sources and support organizations to assist with financial and technical resources.
Step 3: Train	ing and Capacity Building
Develop training programs	 Education Sessions: Conduct training sessions for farmers and farm workers on how to use the technology and implement CA protocols. Hands-On Demonstrations: Provide practical demonstrations to show the technology in action and its benefits.
Build local expertise	Train-the-Trainer : Train local extension workers and leaders who can provide ongoing support and training within the community.
Step 4: Pilot	Testing and Evaluation
Conduct pilot projects	 Small-Scale Trials: Implement the technology on a small scale or in a few test areas to evaluate its effectiveness and address any issues. Monitor Results: Collect data on performance, challenges, and benefits during the pilot phase.
Evaluate and adjust	 Review Outcomes: Assess the results of the pilot projects against the success metrics defined earlier. Refine Technology: Make necessary adjustments to the technology or implementation strategy based on feedback and performance.
Step 5: Full-S	cale Implementation
Roll-out Plan	 Scale Up: Gradually expand the use of the technology to a broader area based on the success of the pilot phase. Resource Allocation: Ensure that adequate resources (financial, technical, and human) are available for full-scale implementation.
Monitor and support	• Ongoing Monitoring : Continuously monitor the performance of the technology and its impact on conservation goals.

Immediate	Critical Requirement
Need (s)	
	• Technical Support : Provide ongoing technical support and troubleshooting to address any issues that arise
Step 6: Docu	mentation and Reporting
Record keeping	 Document Processes: Maintain detailed records of the implementation process, including challenges, solutions, and outcomes. Success Stories: Document and share success stories and case studies to illustrate the
	benefits and promote adoption.
Reporting	 Progress Reports: Prepare regular reports on the progress and impact of the technology for stakeholders and funders. Feedback Integration: Use feedback from stakeholders to continuously improve and adapt the technology and practices.
Step 7: Susta	inability and Scaling
Ensure long- term sustainability	 Financial Sustainability: Develop strategies to ensure the ongoing financial sustainability of the technology and practices. Local Ownership: Foster a sense of ownership and responsibility among local farmers and stakeholders to maintain and sustain the practices.
Expand and replicate	 Scaling Up: Explore opportunities to scale up the technology to other regions or farming communities with similar conditions. Replication Strategies: Develop strategies for replicating successful implementations in different areas or contexts.

Gender Issues

Gender sensitive strategies aim to ensure equitable participation and benefit-sharing among men and women in agricultural practices. We have recognized that women often face barriers in accessing key resources such as land, machinery, and inputs, which are crucial for adopting CA technologies. This is particularly evident where gendered barriers limit women's participation in CA practices (Wekesah et al., 2019). Furthermore, they tend to be underrepresented in agricultural policy-making and administration, which affects their ability to influence conservation policies and programs. Implementation will seek to address this marginalization which can lead to the neglect of women's perspectives (Samanta, 2022).

We are advocating for the design and implementation of gender-sensitive extension programs that address the specific needs of women in agriculture in order to bridge the knowledge and skill gaps by providing targeted training and resources (Mittal and Rasheed, 2022). Experience shows that understanding gendered practices and perspectives is crucial. Thus, encouraging joint decision-making within households can help balance the labour distribution and ensure

both men and women benefit equitably (Sumner et al., 2017). Theoretically CA technologies are perceived as labour-saving, which can reduce the burden on both men and women. This aspect must particularly appeal to women, who often juggle multiple productive and reproductive responsibilities (Kumar et al., 2018; Sumner et al., 2017). However, in Lesotho, the lack of appropriate equipment and knowledge negates the experience especially for women who must do the weeding and digging of planting holes.

1.1.3.7 Reporting

Table 13. Overview table

Sector	Agriculture							
Sub-sector Technology Ambition	conventional practic	ulture et of conservatio ces to at least 50	percent CA pra	ctices in L	esotho by 2045.	tem from one domin	*	ent by
Benefits Action	Soil water conserva Activities to be implemented	tion, soil erosion Sources of funding	n control, adapta Responsible body and focal point	tion to cli Time frame (Yrs)	mate change with Risks	h mitigation co-bene Success criteria	fits. Indicators for Monitoring of implementation	Budget per activity (Million US\$)
Action 1: Establish reliable local individual and institutional champions	Support and promote local champions of CA practice	 National budget Donor funding 	MAFS, NGOs UN	1-5	Lack of willingness to champion CA due to cultural, social & economic factors	Willing champions available	Local champions successfully practicing CA	2.:
	Establish CA support and advocacy research and development groups	 National budget Donor funding UN 	MAFS NGOs Academia	1-5	Lack of fundin g	CA lobby groups and advocacy agents	Successful fund raising for CA promotion	1.25
	Promote private sector service providers in equipment, machinery, appropriate inputs & agrochemicals	 National budget Donor funding 	LMS MAFS DMA	1-10	Low profitability margins on CA equipment sales	An emerging market for CA equipment both manual & tractor mounted	Tractor hire associations purchase and contract CA equipment	2.:
	Establish academic and research links	 National budget 	NUL NGOs UN agencies	1-5	Low appetite to establish links with	Number of active	Number of active research links	1.2

	with international agencies and CA champions	 Donor funding FAO /WFPs 			local researchers	collaborati ve research links		
		Su	b-total for Acti	on 1 Activ	vities			7.5
Action 2: Develop a dynamic institutional capacity to support CA Adoption.	Mobilize the support and activity of critical policy and technical institutions	 National budget Donor funding UN agencies NGOs 	MAFS UN NGOs	1-5	Low priority for CA	Improved policy environment for CA adoption	Policy incentives for CA adoptions	0.75
	Promote and invest in research and development initiatives for CA	 National c budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	MAFS Academia	1-10	Lack of financial resources supporting research & development	Availability of CA tools and equipment	Numbers of CA products produced locally	6.25
	Establish collaborative links to promote advocacy, research and development	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	MAFS Academia FAO /WFP	1-10	Low appetite for CA lobby and advocacy	Number of policies promoting CA	Increase public & private funding for CA	2.5
			b-Total for Acti	ion 2 Acti	vities			9.5
Action 3: Engagement with and functional participation of farmers	Mobilize participation of farmers and farmer collectives	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	MAFS	1-5	Low adoption rates for CA	Fully functional CA community groups	Increase in CA hectarage driven by farmers and farmer groups	1.25
and dissemination systems in the country	Provide capacity building through training, on-farm demonstrations and experiments	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP NGOs 	MAFS	1-5	Inadequate Funding	Increase in on- farms demonstrations and experiments	Farmer driven promotional activities for CA adoption	2.5

	Engage farmers in action research	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	Academia MAFS	1-10	Lack of funding for research	Number of on- farm experiments and demonstrations for CA	Field day hosted by action research groups	3.75
		Sul	o-Total for Act	ion 3 Acti	ivities			7.5
Action 4: Leverage social capital by embracing the importance of	Promote CA farmer field schools and mentorship	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	NUL MAFS	1-10	Lack of funding	Number of active field schools on CA	Active farmer field schools	2.5
farmers' organizations	Establish CA support associations	 National budget Donor funding WFP /FAO 	MAFS NGOs	1-10	Lack of Funding	Active CA groups	Increase CA adoptions	1.25
Action 5: Providing knowledge, education and learning services	Establish CA education clubs and associations for school going youth	 National budget Donor funding WFP /FAO NGOs 	MAFS NGOs FAO Schools	1-10	Lack of funding supports	Active CA clubs nationally	Club meetings and competitions	2.5
	Establish a CA scientific society with publication outlets	 Donor funding UNFCC C funding windows 	Faculty of Agriculture	1-10	Lack of funding	Annual meetings and conferences	Increased research activity on CA	3.75
		Sul	o-Total for Act	ion 5 Acti	ivities			10
Action 6: Collaboration between researchers and extension agents to identify problems and	Establish collaborative studies between researchers, extension and farmers to effect action research	 Donor funding UNFCC C funding windows FAO /WFP 	Academia MAFS	1-10	Lack of funding	Extension – Research collaborations	Increased support to farmers	5.0

facilitate problem solving	Train extension agents and farmer on scientific concepts underlying CA practices	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	NUL MAFS	1-10	Lack of funding	Seminars and symposia on CA	Increased knowledge and appreciation of CA	3.75
	plactees		o-Total for Acti	ion 6 Acti	vities			8.75
Action 7: Build a knowledge and learning nexus for CA	Establish long term CA studies for demonstration and experimental research	 Academi a MAFS FAO / WFP 	NUL MAFS	1-10	Land and funding constraints	Number of long- term experiments and demonstration plots	Long term commitments for CA monitoring	12.5
in the farming, extension and scientist community	Organize annual field days and study visits observe farm practices, demonstrations and experiments	MAFSNGOsFAO	MAFSNGOsFAO	1-10	Lack of funding	Number of field days	Farmer exchange visits	1.25
			o-Total for Acti		vities			13.75
Action 8: Ensure Accessibility and affordability	Link CA farmers for procurement of inputs in bulk	 National budget Donor funding NGOs 	MAFS NGOs FAO	1-10	Low participation of farmers	CA based farmer groups	Activity and sustainability of CA farmer groups	1.25
of required inputs and equipment	Establish CA mechanizations associations to leverage economies of scale for procurement of CA mechanical services	 National budget Donor funding 	MAFS NGOs FAO	1-10	Low appetite for participation	Number of functional associations	Increased procurement of CA equipment	1.25
		Sul	o-Total for Acti	ion 8 Acti	vities			5.0
Action 9: Financing and enabling the inception stages	Advocate for policy support to lower inception costs of CA for pioneer farmers	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP 	MAFS Academia	1-10	Lack of funding	New policy initiatives	Adoption and use of new policies	1.25

Advocate for retargeting of current subsidy policy from conventional agriculture to CA.	 National budget Donor funding FAO /WFP UNFCC C funding windows 	MAFS	1-10	Low political will for CA promotions	Policy debates and engagement	Policy changes	1.0
		b-Total for Act	ion 9 Acti	vities			2.25
Grand Total for all Activities							64.26

1.1.3.8 Tracking the implementation status of the TAP

Rationale, responsibility and content of TAP tracking

The proposed national process for tracking the implementation of CA technology involves a comprehensive monitoring and evaluation (M&E) framework, institutional responsibilities, and specific timing and information to be tracked. This process is essential for ensuring the effective adoption and sustainability of CA practices, which aim to enhance agricultural productivity while conserving natural resources. The M&E framework is crucial for assessing the progress and impact of CA technologies. It involves setting specific criteria and indicators to track the implementation and outcomes of CA practices (Yiu et al., 2022). The framework should be designed to capture data on soil health, crop yields, resource use efficiency, and environmental impacts, such as greenhouse gas emissions and biodiversity conservation (Fu et al., 2022; Kundu , 2022).

The Ministry of Agriculture, Food Security and Nutrition (MAFN) will coordinate CA implementation, supported by research institutions, agricultural extension services and NGOs. These institutions are responsible for developing and disseminating CA technologies, providing training to farmers, and facilitating farmer-participatory approaches to refine CA practices. However, collaboration with international organizations and partnerships, such as FAO, WFP as well as NGOs will enhance the capacity for effective M&E and technology transfer. The implementation process will be phased, starting with pilot projects to refine CA practices and gradually scaling up based on lessons learned. Key information to be tracked includes adoption rates, changes in farm income, resource savings, and improvements in soil and water conservation (Shamna et al., 2022). Regular reporting and feedback mechanisms will be established to ensure continuous improvement and adaptation of CA technologies to local conditions (Yiu et al., 2022). While the proposed process emphasizes structured M&E and institutional collaboration, challenges such as socio-economic constraints and the need for policy support must be addressed to facilitate widespread adoption of CA technologies. Thus, understanding sub-national differences and tailoring approaches to specific agro-ecological contexts are also critical for successful implementation.

Gender issues

Integrating gender-specific criteria and targets in CA involves recognizing the distinct roles, needs, and contributions of different genders in the agricultural system. By incorporating gender perspectives, CA can enhance its impact on food security, sustainability, and community well-being. First, gender-disaggregated data collection and analysis is critical because it is essential for understanding the different impacts of CA on men and women. Secondly, it can help to identify gaps and inform gender mainstreaming in agricultural practices, although it is necessary to move beyond economic indicators to address broader empowerment domains (Rodriguez et al., 2024). For example, conducting *ex-ante* and *ex-post* gender-specific impact assessments can reveal differences in how CA affects men and women (Graef et al., 2018). Understanding these differences can guide the development of gender-responsive strategies that address specific challenges faced by each gender, such as labour distribution and access to resources (Kumar et al., 2018).

Finally, building capacity and fostering stakeholder engagement are critical for successful gender integration. Conservation projects that prioritize gender-equitable stakeholder engagement tend to achieve better outcomes and sustainability. Thus, providing technical and financial support, as well as creating a supportive environment, can incentivize gender-focused approaches in conservation projects (Westerman, 2021). While integrating gender-specific criteria in CA is beneficial, it is often perceived as an additional burden rather than a fundamental component. Overcoming this perception requires shifting the dialogue among practitioners to recognize the intrinsic value of gender integration in achieving conservation goals (Westerman, 2021).

1.2 Project ideas for the Agriculture Sector

1.2.1 Brief Summary of the Project Ideas for the Agriculture Sector

The sector selection was based on the recommendations of the NCCP 2017-2027 taken together with the NDC 2020/2021 which identified and prioritized adaptation priorities to drive a climate proof economic agenda. A large proportion of the population ekes their livelihoods and income from the agricultural sector mainly in the crops and livestock sub-sectors. However, climate change already precipitated extreme weather and climate variability manifested by among others prolonged and intense drought, heavy rain, early and late frosts, agricultural production is highly erratic. Therefore, a climate resilient cropping sub-sector was deemed

necessary to ensure long-term food and nutrition security for a majority of smallholder farming households. However, pursuant to the NAPA, the prerequisite was to climate proof the sector by addressing climate change imperatives and provide mechanisms to enhance climate change resilience (including water harvesting and storage for irrigation, introduction of improved drought resistant seed varieties and climate change adapted cropping patterns), developing and implementing a functional early warning system for the agriculture sector to identify and mitigate risks and exploit opportunities posed by climate change and practising conservation agriculture.

Consequently, two project ideas have been identified for the agriculture sector based on the two complementary technologies i.e. DCEWS and CA. These two technologies are pivotal in achieving the transfer, diffusion, and deployment of adaptation technologies in agriculture. CA enhances the resilience of agricultural systems, making them more adaptable to climate change, which can be complemented by decentralized community-based early warning systems. These systems facilitate timely information dissemination regarding climate risks, enabling farmers to implement CA practices effectively. A monitoring system can collect and analyse climate data to identify early warning signs of climate change impacts on agriculture. It can help assess the risks associated with changing temperature patterns, precipitation levels, and extreme weather events. By understanding the potential risks, farmers can take proactive measures to adapt their agricultural practices accordingly. By integrating CA with early warning technologies, farmers can optimize resource use, improve crop management, and respond proactively to environmental changes. This synergy fosters the transfer and diffusion of adaptation technologies, ensuring that agricultural practices are sustainable and aligned with local needs, ultimately contributing to food security and resource conservation.

1.2.2 Project idea for Decentralized Community-based Early Warning System

Background

The idea is to develop a model DCEWS to support and climate proof the agriculture sector. The Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction 2015-2030 highlights the significant role of communities in the development and implementation of EWS and emphasizes the importance of developing multi-hazard, multisectoral forecasting and EWS that are people-centred through participatory processes and tailored to meet the social and cultural needs of users, including gender considerations. Lesotho sought to domesticate the Sendai protocols

through a series of strategic documents including the National Early Warning Strategy and Action Plan 2020. This requires an effective EWS that helps communities prepare and take early action to avoid or limit the impact of hazards. Thus, DCEWS for agriculture can offer several adaptation benefits in the context of climate change as it allows communities to develop EWS tailored to their specific agricultural and climatic conditions. This means that the system can account for local vulnerabilities, crop types, farming practices, and the socio-economic context. By having localized information, farmers can receive accurate and relevant alerts about impending climate-related risks, enabling them to take timely actions. Overall, a DCEWS for agriculture strengthens local resilience, fosters community engagement, and enables targeted adaptation actions. By combining scientific data with local knowledge, it enables the capacity of farmers to adapt to changing climate conditions and ultimately builds sustainable and climate-resilient agricultural systems.

Objectives

Primary Objective of the project is to establish a DCEWS that enhances agricultural adaptation to climate change. More specifically, the project seeks to: a) develop and implement localized EWS that provide timely and accurate climate and weather information to farmers; b) build community capacity in climate risk management and decision-making; c) strengthen linkages between DCEWS and national meteorological services; d) promote the adoption of climate-resilient agricultural practices based on early warnings; and e) foster community ownership and sustainability of EWS.

Project outputs

- a) **Increased Climate Resilience**: Farmers and communities are better equipped to anticipate and respond to climate risks, leading to reduced crop losses and improved food security.
- b) **Empowered Communities:** Enhanced local capacity to manage climate risks through the use of DCEWS.
- c) Improved Agricultural Productivity: Adoption of CSA practices based on timely and accurate weather information, resulting in higher and more stable crop yields.
- d) **Sustainable Systems:** A DCEWS that continues to operate and evolve beyond the project's lifecycle, supported by local governance and community participation.

Sustainable development context

The Government of Lesotho has already updated the National Strategy for Disaster Risk Reduction (NSDRR) in which early warning is recognized as one of its priority actions. Thus, this National Early Warning Strategic Action Plan (NEWSAP) has been developed as a complementary document to the NSDRR. If early warning on disaster risks is disseminated, communities, disaster management workers and committees concerned will be able to work for timely prevention of, preparedness for and response to disasters. The EWS contributes to the reduction of economic loss as it helps communities minimize the loss of people's belongings, properties and their livelihoods as well. Thus, this project concept establishes the relationship to the country's sustainable development priorities. The EWS II project is intending to pilot this concept in six priority sub-catchments of the Integrated Catchment Management program. Thus, this proposed project concept seeks to make a deliberate effort to build on and continue such interventions.

Project Deliverables

Implementing DCEWS in the agriculture sector offers numerous benefits and deliverables, particularly in enhancing resilience and adaptation to climate-induced challenges. These systems leverage local knowledge and technology to provide timely and accurate information, which is crucial for disaster preparedness and response. By integrating community participation and advanced technologies, DCEWS can significantly improve agricultural productivity and sustainability through enhanced disaster preparedness, increased resilience and adaptation and technology integration and efficiency.

Project scope and implementation

The implementation of DCEWS for agriculture involves integrating technology and local knowledge to enhance adaptation strategies. Such systems aim to provide timely alerts and actionable information to farmers, helping them mitigate the impacts of climate-induced disasters. The project scope includes developing platforms that cater to specific agricultural needs, utilizing both technological advancements and community engagement enhancing their adaptive capacity and resilience. The scope areas are feasible for implementation within the technological and cultural capability of Lesotho especially because it dove-tails into existing EWS initiatives both as strategic policy initiatives and specific interventions.

Project activities

In order to deliver a comprehensive DCEWS envisioned here, the set of actions identified above will be effected in five critical tasks envisaged as a framework of project activities.

- a) Task 1: Needs Assessment and System Design
- b) Task 2: Development and Deployment of the EWS
- c) Task 3: Capacity Building and Training
- d) Task 4: Community Engagement and Awareness
- e) Task 5: Monitoring, Evaluation, and Sustainability

Timeline: The project concept envisioned will roll out over a 10-year period

Budget requirements:

- a) Estimated budget: US\$15 million
- **b)** Funding sources:
 - Global Climate Funds: Initiatives like the Green Climate Fund (GCF) and the Global Environment Facility (GEF) provide financial resources for projects that enhance climate resilience, including early warning systems.
 - International Development Agencies: Organizations such as the World Bank and the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) often fund projects aimed at improving agricultural resilience and disaster risk reduction.
 - Regional Cooperation: Cross-border collaborations can attract funding from regional bodies like the African Union which support initiatives that address shared climate challenges.

Measurement/Evaluation

The evaluation of DCEWS involves assessing their effectiveness in empowering communities to prepare for and respond to hazards. Success is measured through various metrics, including community engagement, system responsiveness, and integration with local governance. These systems aim to enhance local capacity and ensure timely dissemination of warnings, ultimately reducing risk and improving community resilience.

Possible Complications/Challenges

These systems aim to empower communities to better prepare for climate-related hazards, but their effectiveness is often limited by several factors. Key challenges include insufficient community capacity, lack of ownership, and inadequate long-term political and financial commitment from governments. Additionally, environmental challenges exacerbated by climate change pose significant obstacles to sustainable agriculture and the effectiveness of early warning systems.

Responsibilities and Coordination

- Meteorological Services: Provide weather data, forecasting tools, and technical support for the EWS.
- Local Government Councils: Facilitate community engagement, support training initiatives, and integrate the EWS into local disaster management plans.
- NGOs/CSOs: Collaborate on community mobilization, capacity building, and advocacy for climate adaptation.
- Private Sector: Engage in the provision of technology solutions (e.g., mobile platforms, weather stations) and possible funding or in-kind contributions.
- Communities: Actively participate in the design, implementation, and maintenance of the EWS, ensuring it meets local needs and priorities.

1.2.3 Project idea for Conservation Agriculture

Background

The concept here proposes a CA based project in Lesotho. CA is generally defined as a set of management practices that minimize soil disturbance, incorporate legumes through rotations or intercropping, and maintain crop residues on the soil surface. These practices are promoted in order to reduce erosion, improve soil quality through the gradual build-up of soil carbon and in the long term, improve soil fertility and water infiltration. Other benefits of CA can be decreased labour requirements, increased yields, earlier planting and greater drought tolerance due to improvements in soil physical properties. The foregoing definition and descriptions embraces national aspirations for upholding agriculture as one of four engines of development in the National Strategic Development Plan. The National Food Security Policy of 2005 recognized and advocated CA as one of the key strategies for achievement of food security and reduction of soil erosion and land degradation. The Land Degradation Neutrality assessment (UNCCD, 2018) portrayed a high trade-off cost to national economic development with the cost of land degradation exceeding US\$57 million per annum. The CA based project has the

potential to arrest the spate of soil erosion and land degradation, stabilize the food security situation through increased soil productivity and crop yields.

Objectives

The primary objective of the project to implement and promote CA as a strategy for climate change adaptation and the sustainable management of land resources. The specific objectives are to:

- a) Reduce land degradation and restore soil fertility through conservation agriculture practices.
- b) Enhance the climate resilience of farming systems by improving water management, soil health, and biodiversity.
- c) Increase agricultural productivity and food security in climate-vulnerable areas.
- d) Build the capacity of farmers and extension workers in conservation agriculture techniques.
- e) Foster community and policy support for the widespread adoption of conservation agriculture.

Project outputs

- a) **Improved Soil Health and Reduced Land Degradation:** Enhanced soil fertility, reduced erosion, and improved water retention in project areas.
- b) **Increased Agricultural Productivity:** Higher and more stable crop yields, contributing to improved food security and livelihoods.
- c) **Enhanced Climate Resilience:** Farming systems better equipped to cope with climate variability and extremes, reducing the risk of crop failure.
- d) **Empowered Communities:** Strengthened local capacity to implement and sustain conservation agriculture practices.

Supportive Policies

CA is supported by the Food Security Policy and Strategic Guidelines of 2005, National Climate Change Policy of 2017 complimented by the Soil and Water Consecration Policy of 2021 taken together with the Climate Smart Agriculture Strategic Investment plan of 2018.

Sustainable development context

The National priorities of Lesotho is food and nutrition security and achieving zero hunger through conservation of cropping soils and increasing their productivity. CA has been piloted with mixed results in Lesotho. It is therefore not a new development. However, given its potential for conservation, restoration and reclamation of Lesotho's cropping land resources.

Project Deliverables

The implementation of CA technology for climate change adaptation in the agriculture sector involves several key deliverables. These deliverables are crucial for enhancing agricultural productivity while mitigating the adverse effects of climate change. CA practices such as reduced tillage, continuous cover, and crop rotation form the foundation of these efforts, aiming to improve soil health and increase resilience against climate variability. The following sections outline the primary deliverables in this context.

- a) Development of climate-resilient crops through biotechnology and advanced genetics to enhance agricultural efficiency and sustainability.
- b) Machinery breakthroughs and automation to support the adoption of CA practices, reducing labor and increasing precision in farming operations.
- c) Implementation of sustainable soil management practices to improve soil organic matter, reduce soil disturbance, and enhance soil infiltration and groundwater recharge capacity.
- d) Adoption of water-smart strategies and water-efficient irrigation systems to maintain proper soil-water balance and conserve water resources.
- e) Transformation of agricultural soils into carbon sinks through no-tillage techniques and the return of diverse crop biomass to the soil.
- f) Reduction in fossil energy use and greenhouse gas emissions by minimizing agricultural operations and optimizing input use.
- g) Enhancement of soil fertility, nutrient dynamics, and overall soil quality through CA practices, which also help in reducing production costs and sustaining yields.

While conservation agriculture offers significant benefits for climate change adaptation, challenges remain in its widespread adoption. These include bridging gaps between research,

industry, farmers, and governments to ensure the effective dissemination and implementation of CA technologies.

Project scope and implementation

CA is a pivotal technology for climate change adaptation in the agricultural sector, offering a sustainable approach to enhance resilience and productivity. CA practices, such as reduced tillage, continuous cover, and crop rotation, are designed to improve soil health and increase agroecosystem resilience, thereby mitigating the adverse effects of climate change. These practices not only help in adapting to climate variability but also contribute to climate change mitigation by enhancing soil organic carbon sequestration, which is crucial for reducing greenhouse gas emissions. Despite the benefits, there are technical and socio-economic barriers to the adoption of CA, such as the need for more stringent policy measures and effective extension services to educate farmers. Addressing these challenges through interdisciplinary approaches and policy frameworks is essential for maximizing the benefits of CA in the agricultural sector.

Project activities

Six project tasks are envisaged as a framework of project activities.

- a) Task 1 Baseline Assessment and Site Selection
- b) Task 2: Training and Capacity Building
- c) Task 3: Implementation of Conservation Agriculture Practices
- d) Task 4: Monitoring, Evaluation, and Adaptive Management
- e) Task 5: Community Engagement and Awareness
- f) Task 6: Policy Advocacy and Scaling Up

Timelines: The project is envisaged to roll out over a 10-year period.

Budget/Resource requirements

- a) Estimated budget: US\$64.25 million
- b) Funding sources:
 - Global Climate Funds: Initiatives like the Green Climate Fund (GCF) and the Global Environment Facility (GEF) provide financial resources for projects that enhance climate resilience, including early warning systems.

International Development Agencies: Organizations such as the World Bank, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), FAO and WFP often fund projects aimed at improving agricultural resilience and disaster risk reduction.

Measurement/Evaluation

The implementation of CA technology for climate change adaptation in the agriculture sector involves tangible evaluations of accomplishments and success measurements through various metrics. These include economic profitability, environmental performance, soil quality, and adoption rates. The success of CA is measured by its ability to enhance carbon sequestration, improve soil health, and increase agricultural productivity while being economically viable for farmers.

Possible Complications/Challenges

The implementation of CA faces several challenges and complications, despite its potential benefits for sustainable farming. These challenges are multifaceted, involving technical, socioeconomic, and cultural barriers that hinder widespread adoption. Understanding these challenges is crucial for developing strategies to promote CA effectively. Addressing these barriers through policy support, education, and technology development is imperative.

Responsibilities and Coordination

- Local Governments: Support site selection, policy advocacy, and integration of CA into local agricultural strategies.
- NGOs/CSOs: Collaborate on community mobilization, training, and scaling up CA practices.
- Agricultural Research Institutions: Provide technical expertise, conduct research on best practices, and support monitoring and evaluation efforts.
- **Private Sector**: Engage in providing tools, inputs, and market access for products grown using CA practices.

Chapter 2 Technology Action Plan and Project Ideas for the Water Sector

2.1 TAP for Water Sector

2.1.1 Sector overview

Lesotho has a population of approximately 2.2 million people with about 75% living in rural areas. Despite the ample water resources and revenues generated by the water sector, more than 40% of the population does not have adequate access to water and sanitation services. This is attributed to various challenges related to uneven distribution of water resources, population settlement patterns and sector planning and management. Water contributes to the Gross Domestic Product (GDP) of Lesotho's economy in terms of royalty payments for the transfer of water to South Africa, hydro-electric energy generation, value of irrigated crops produced, domestic and commercial water, investment in water infrastructure and government expenditure in the water sector.

The Environment Act of 2008, affects environmental management of water and land resources while the National Environmental Policy of 1998 provides the framework for water policy development in the country. The policy recognizes periodic prolonged drought and scarcity of water for agriculture and pollution of land and water courses, and advocates providing access to portable water for all people. The legislative framework for water resources management is the Water and Sanitation Policy of 2007 and Water Act of 2008 which was enacted to revise the Water Resources Act of 1978. The 1978 Act stipulated the requirements for obtaining a permit for any water use other than for domestic purposes, and specified that domestic water use takes priority over other uses. Further legislation relevant to water resources is dispersed in several orders and acts administered by different departments.

The fundamental principle in Lesotho must be domestic water supply, power generation and irrigation water demand. However, the Lesotho Water and Sanitation Policy of 2007 has focused almost exclusively on the domestic and industrial water supply aspects. 97 % of the urban population has access to improved water services compared to only 80 % of the rural population while only 44 % (50 % for urban and 34 % for rural) of Basotho are using improved sanitation facilities (Population Census, 2016). The Lesotho Water and Sanitation Policy (2007) emphasises increasing service coverage and ensuring a sustainable water sector and underlines adequate and sustainable supply of potable water and sanitation services to all of the population of Lesotho as a priority.

Greenhouse gas emissions in the water sector are a significant concern, particularly in the context of achieving carbon neutrality. The emissions are categorized into three scopes: Scope 1, which includes direct emissions such as methane (CH₄) and nitrous oxide (N₂O) from wastewater treatment; Scope 2, which involves indirect emissions from electricity consumption possibly from South Africa through Eskom services; and Scope 3, which covers other indirect emissions like those from the production of water infrastructure. Thus, the water sector faces significant challenges in reducing greenhouse gas emissions, particularly Scope 1 emissions. These emissions are complex and site-specific, with a lack of reliable emission factors and limited experience in direct measurement. The sector must adopt a low-carbon management model, focusing on both reducing grid-energy consumption (Scope 2 emissions) and effectively managing biological emissions through improved measurement, modelling, and mitigation strategies. This requires a comprehensive understanding of the pathways and influencing factors of these emissions.

Community water supply programmes are instrumental in achieving the goal of 'safe' water for all. Women, a principal target group of these programmes, are to be benefited with greater convenience, enhanced socio-cultural opportunities and better health for themselves and their families, provided through improved water facilities. Water supply programmes largely consist of three essential components, namely: technology, people and institutions (Singh et al., 2005). Although such programmes are intended to benefit women members of local communities, scant attention is paid to the impacts of the socio-cultural context of the community on these programmes. In regions of water scarcity small-scale collection infrastructure can contribute greatly to the volume of freshwater available for human use. This is especially true in such as the southern lowlands and Senqu river valley in Lesotho which receive between 450 – 500 mm per annum resulting in ephemeral stream flow patterns. This technology entails two broad categories: i) Collecting rainfall from ground surfaces utilizing "micro-catchments" to divert or slow runoff so that it can be stored before it can evaporate or enter watercourses; and ii) Collecting flows from a river, stream or other natural watercourse i.e. floodwater harvesting by constructing earthen or other structures to dam the watercourse and form "small reservoirs."

2.1.2 Action Plan for Water Reclamation, Treatment and Reuse

2.1.2.1 Introduction

Water reclamation, treatment, and reuse involve the processes of collecting, treating, and repurposing wastewater for beneficial uses, such as irrigation, industrial processes, and even potable water supply. Typical wastewater treatment schemes incorporate multiple levels of physical, biological, and chemical treatment in order to ensure that water discharged to the environment does not pose a significant risk of adverse environmental or health impacts.

Treated wastewater is usually discharged to surface water which is often used by a water source for a water utility downstream. This approach is justified as a climate change adaptation technology because it alleviates pressure on freshwater resources, particularly in drought-prone areas like the southern lowlands of Lesotho with annual precipitation below 550 mm and the rain shadow areas of the Senqu River valley with annual average precipitation below 500 mm hence climate and socio-economic changes threaten water availability. Implementing water reuse technologies enhances resilience against water scarcity, although it is essential to further promote and improve these systems to fully address future water deficits.

Analysis indicates that while water reuse technologies can significantly improve water management in drought-prone areas, their implementation alone is insufficient to fully address the challenges posed by climate change and socio-economic pressures. Cost implications include maintenance and energy consumption, which must be balanced against the benefits of enhanced water availability for agricultural, industrial, and drinking purposes. Additionally, environmental flow constraints may limit operational flexibility, highlighting the need for integrated approaches that consider economic, environmental, and social factors to optimize the benefits of water reclamation and reuse. Recent estimate on the total volume of wastewater generated by the domestic, municipal, and industrial sectors in Lesotho is 7.2 million cubic meters. Wastewater in Lesotho is mainly produced from pollution caused by human body's waste products, namely urine and faeces which are carried away by water to form sewerage from domestic and municipal sector as well as the effluent from the industrial sector.

2.1.2.2 Ambition for the TAP

Recent estimate on the total volume of wastewater generated by the domestic, municipal, and industrial sectors in Lesotho is 7.2 million cubic meters (Lekhooana, 2022). Wastewater in Lesotho is mainly produced from pollution caused by human waste products especially

sewerage from domestic and municipal sectors as well as effluent from the industrial sector. In Lesotho, the primary treatment type is the dominant wastewater treatment from urban areas and industrial activities have brought constraint to wastewater treatment. The Lesotho Water and Sewage Company (WASCO) is the only institution involved in wastewater collection, conveyance, and treatment in the country. After being treated to required standards, wastewater is normally disposed into the Mohokare river system. Water reuse is minimal because in the country as it is only used in the industrial sector. However, the target is to reclaim, treat and reuse a minimum of 20 percent of treated wastewater for industrial use and agriculture.

Gender issues

Women face gender-specific challenges deeply rooted in societal structures, policy frameworks, and operational practices within the water management sector. Firstly, they often have limited access to decision-making processes in water management projects. This exclusion is a significant barrier to their active participation and contribution to water reclamation and treatment initiatives (Sari et al., 2024; Yesubabu et al., 2024). Secondly, societal norms and patriarchal structures often marginalize women, limiting their opportunities to engage in water management roles. Thus, gender-responsive policies are necessary to empower women and ensure their voices are heard in water management decisions (Sari et al., 2024). Thirdly, they face operational challenges, such as disrespectful behaviour and safety concerns, particularly during water collection and management activities. These issues are exacerbated in regions with water scarcity. In rural communities, during drought, women are at risk of abuse and harassment because of the distances they travel in search of water (Davis et al., 2024) hence the need for gender-sensitive local water management practices are emphasized to mitigate these risks and ensure safe and equitable access to water resources (Shayamunda et al., 2023).

2.1.2.3 Actions and activities selected for inclusion in the TAP

Summary of barriers and measures to overcome barriers

The identified barriers were organized in the order of cause-effect relations, with the main problem/barrier at the centre and the direct causes below it and direct effects above. Overall, two categories of barriers were prioritized: financial and non-financial barriers. However, the two-entail institutional and organizational capacities, and information awareness barriers. Addressing these economic and financial barriers requires innovative funding mechanisms, and

a recognition of the long-term benefits of effective climate change adaptation and resilience. The financial barriers entail high operational and maintenance costs. Thus, providing financial support through subsidies or grants can help offset the initial capital costs of implementing water reuse technologies, encouraging widespread adoption. Hence offering tax credits or deductions for investments in water reuse infrastructure can stimulate private sector participation and attract capital to fund projects. Implementing fair and transparent user fees or tariffs for water services, including water reuse, ensures that the costs are appropriately distributed among users, supporting project sustainability.

On the non-financial side, barriers include public perception and acceptance hence, implementing educational initiatives and awareness campaigns to inform the public about the safety and benefits of water reuse can address concerns and build acceptance. Moreover, launching pilot or demonstration projects can showcase the effectiveness and safety of water reuse technologies, helping to build confidence and trust among stakeholders. Actively involving local communities in the decision-making process, seeking their input, and addressing their concerns can contribute to the successful implementation of water reuse initiatives.

Finally, a lack of water quality standards and regulations. Adopt a risk-based approach to setting water quality standards and regulations for recycled water that assesses potential risks to human health, environmental quality, and public safety based on scientific evidence, risk assessments, and exposure pathways. Establish risk-based targets, guidelines, and performance criteria that prioritize protection of public health while allowing for beneficial reuse of recycled water. Thus, it is critical to develop health-based water quality standards and guidelines for recycled water that establish maximum contaminant levels (MCLs) or action levels for priority pollutants, pathogens, and chemical constituents of concern based on their toxicological properties, exposure pathways, and health effects. Align water quality standards with established drinking water guidelines, public health benchmarks, and international best practices to ensure protection of human health.

Actions selected for inclusion in the TAP

Three actions were selected for implementation water reclamation, treatment and reuse. These are:

Action 1: Develop and implement financial incentives on water reclamation, treatment and reuse - Developing financial incentives for water reclamation, treatment, and

reuse is essential to stimulate public interest and investment in these technologies, particularly in regions facing water scarcity. Such incentives can enhance perceived value and utilization intentions, addressing the imbalance between reclaimed water supply and demand. Experience indicates that subsidies, when optimally calibrated, can significantly influence public inclination towards reclaimed water, while information disclosure supervision can mitigate diminishing returns from subsidies, ultimately fostering a sustainable water resource management strategy.

Action 2: Develop water quality standards and regulations - Developing water quality standards and regulations is essential for ensuring the safety and effectiveness of water reclamation, treatment, and reuse technologies, particularly in the context of climate change adaptation. These standards help mitigate risks associated with contaminants, protect public health, and maintain environmental integrity. By establishing clear guidelines, stakeholders can enhance the reliability of water reuse systems, promote user confidence, and facilitate the integration of these technologies into existing water management practices. This regulatory framework supports sustainable water resource management, especially in drought-prone areas where water scarcity is exacerbated by climate and socio-economic changes.

Action 3: Capacity building, education and public awareness - Capacity building, education, and public awareness are essential for implementing water reclamation, treatment, and reuse technologies as they enhance community understanding of climate impacts and foster proactive engagement in adaptation strategies. These elements empower individuals to recognize the importance of sustainable water management, address local climate challenges, and promote collective action. Targeted educational interventions can improve adaptive capacity by aligning technological solutions with socio-cultural contexts, ensuring that communities are equipped to effectively utilize these technologies and contribute to resilience against climate change impacts in the water sector.

Activities identified for implementation of selected actions

Table 14 summarises the actions and activities selected for implementation of the technology.

Actions	Activities for Action Implementation
Action 1	1.1 Conduct economic valuation studies to quantify the economic benefits and cost savings
	associated with water reuse, including reduced water supply costs, avoided wastewater
	treatment expenses, and enhanced water security.

 Table 14. Actions and corresponding activities for water reclamation, treatment and reuse

Actions	Activities for Action Implementation
	1.2 Provide financial support through subsidies or grants can help offset the initial capital costs of
	implementing water reuse technologies, encouraging widespread adoption.
	1.3 Establish financial mechanisms that offer low-interest loans for water reuse projects can make
	funding more accessible and cost-effective for both public and private entities.
	1.4 Implement fair and transparent user fees or tariffs for water services, including water reuse.1.5 Establish water trading systems or markets can create economic incentives for efficient water
	use, including water reuse, by allowing entities to buy and sell water rights.
	1.6 Increase government budget allocations and investment commitments for water reuse
	initiatives by prioritizing water reuse projects in national development plans, sectoral budgets, and infrastructure investment programs.
	1.7 Encourage local governments, municipalities, and regional authorities to allocate resources and
	establish dedicated funds for water reuse infrastructure development and implementation.
	1.8 Mobilize community contributions, voluntary contributions, and in-kind support from water
	users, community groups, and stakeholders to co-finance water reuse projects and demonstrate
	local ownership and commitment.
Action 2	2.1 Engage in meaningful public consultation, stakeholder engagement, and community outreach
	efforts to solicit input, address concerns, and build public trust and confidence in water reuse
	projects.
	2.2 Create technical guidelines for measuring and monitoring water quality, including sampling
	methods, laboratory procedures, and data analysis.
	2.3 Develop regulatory instruments, such as permits, licenses, and enforcement mechanisms, to ensure compliance with the standards.
	2.4 Provide training and resources to regulatory agencies, industries, and other stakeholders to
	ensure they understand and can comply with the new standards.
	2.5 Invest in infrastructure and technology for monitoring and enforcing water quality standards,
	such as laboratories and monitoring stations.
Action 3	3.1 Conduct assessments to determine the knowledge gaps, skills shortages, and specific educational needs of the target community.
	3.2 Create educational materials, such as manuals and guides.
	3.3 Establish partnerships with educational institutions, NGOs, community organizations, and other
	relevant entities to leverage expertise and resources.
	3.4 Develop train-the-trainer programs to create a multiplier effect, enabling trained individuals to
	educate others.
	3.5 Carry out public awareness campaigns.
	5.5 Curry out public unautonoss cumpuigns.

Actions to be implemented as Project Ideas

Action 1: Develop and implement financial incentives on water reclamation, treatment

and reuse - Developing financial incentives for water reclamation, treatment, and reuse is crucial for promoting sustainable water management under climate change, as it encourages investment in necessary infrastructure and technology. These incentives can lower the cost of reclaimed water, making it competitive with traditional sources, thus enhancing its adoption among farmers and consumers. Additionally, they can facilitate the construction of purification facilities and distribution systems, ultimately reducing water stress in vulnerable regions. This

approach not only addresses immediate water scarcity but also supports long-term resilience in agricultural production and food security.

Action 2: Develop water quality standards and regulations - Developing water quality standards and regulations is essential for ensuring the safety and effectiveness of water reclamation, treatment, and reuse processes, particularly in the context of climate change adaptation. These standards help to address the varying qualities of industrial and urban wastewater, which may contain heavy metals, organic loads, and pathogens. By establishing clear guidelines, stakeholders can minimize health risks, enhance public trust, and promote sustainable water management practices, ultimately maximizing the benefits of treated wastewater while safeguarding environmental and human health.

Action 3: Capacity building, education and public awareness - Developing project ideas for capacity building, education, and public awareness is essential for effectively implementing water reclamation, treatment, and reuse as it fosters understanding and acceptance among stakeholders. This knowledge enhances collaboration between sectors, ensuring that water reuse strategies are integrated into broader water management practices. Additionally, informed communities are more likely to support and participate in initiatives that address water scarcity, ultimately leading to improved water productivity and resilience against climate change impacts. Such initiatives can also facilitate the negotiation of water swaps, maximizing the benefits of reclaimed water use.

Gender issues

Implementing water reclamation, treatment, and reuse activities can significantly contribute to achieving gender outcomes by addressing water scarcity and promoting gender equality in water management. These activities can alleviate the burden of water collection, which predominantly falls on women, and empower them through active participation in water management processes. By integrating gender perspectives into water reclamation projects, these initiatives can foster more equitable access to water resources and decision-making roles. While water reclamation and reuse activities offer significant potential for achieving gender outcomes, challenges remain. Women's limited access to decision-making processes and the need for more inclusive policies are critical issues that must be addressed to ensure the long-term sustainability and success of these initiatives.

2.1.2.4 Stakeholders and Timeline for implementation of water reclamation, treatment and reuse

Overview of Stakeholders for the implementation of the TAP

Implementing wastewater reuse involves various stakeholders, each with specific roles critical to the success of the project (Table 15). Each of these stakeholders must collaborate effectively to overcome technical, regulatory, financial, and social challenges in implementing wastewater reuse.

Stakeholder	Roles
Central	They set the regulatory framework, policies, and standards for wastewater treatment and
government	reuse. They may also provide funding or incentives and are responsible for monitoring and enforcement to ensure compliance with environmental and public health standards.
agencies	
Local	Often responsible for the actual operation and maintenance of wastewater treatment facilities.
municipalities	They manage the distribution of reclaimed water and ensure that it meets local needs, such as for irrigation, industrial use, or groundwater recharge.
and council	
Department of	Oversee the environmental impact of wastewater reuse projects, ensuring that ecosystems are
Environment	protected. They may also conduct environmental assessments and monitor the quality of treated wastewater.
WASCO	Operate and manage the infrastructure for wastewater treatment and distribution. They are
	responsible for ensuring the reliability and quality of the reclaimed water supply.
Engineering	Provide technical expertise in the design, construction, and optimization of wastewater
and Consulting	treatment and reuse systems. They conduct feasibility studies, design systems, and offer solutions to maximize efficiency and sustainability.
Firms	
Agricultural	One of the primary users of reclaimed water, particularly for irrigation. Farmers and
Sector	agricultural businesses play a key role in determining the demand for and the application of treated wastewater in agriculture.
Industrial	Industries may use reclaimed water for processes that do not require potable water, such as
Sector	cooling, washing, or manufacturing. They help in reducing the demand for freshwater resources.
Public Health	Ensure that the use of reclaimed water does not pose risks to human health. They establish
Sector	guidelines for safe reuse practices and monitor potential health impacts.
Community	Public acceptance and support are crucial for the success of wastewater reuse projects.
and Public	Community members and local organizations can influence decision-making and ensure that their concerns, particularly related to safety and environmental impact, are addressed.
Stakeholders	
Research	Conduct research to advance technology and best practices in wastewater treatment and
Institutions	reuse. They may also provide data, analysis, and training to support stakeholders in implementing effective systems.
and Academia	
Non-	Advocate for sustainable water management practices, including wastewater reuse. NGOs
Governmental	may also be involved in public education, policy advocacy, and monitoring the environmental and social impacts of reuse projects.
Organizations	
Financial	Provide funding or financing options for the development of wastewater reuse infrastructure.
Institutions	They may also be involved in assessing the economic feasibility and risk of projects.

 Table 15. Stakeholders in the implementation of water reclamation, treatment and reuse

 Stakeholders in the implementation of water reclamation, treatment and reuse

Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Table 16 outlines the sequence and timing of specific activities, as well as the nature and scale of the activity.

Scale tional	1	•			11	ur				
		Scale 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9		0	10					
		-	5		5	0	,	0	-	10
lionui										
tional										
strict										
tional										
trict										
tional										
lional										
tional										
tional,										
strict										
d local										
cal										
aa1										
cai										
tional										
aonai										
tional										
	strict tional cal and trict tional tional, trict 1 local tional tional trict tional	strict tional cal and trict tional tional tional trict tional cal cal cal cal cal tional tional tional trict tional trict tional trict tional trict tr	strict I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	strict I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	strict I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	strict I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	strict Image: strict tional Image: strict cal and trict Image: strict tional, tional Image: strict 1 local Image: str	strict Image: strict tional Image: strict cal and trict Image: strict tional Image: strict 1 local Image: strict <td>strict I I I I I I I tional I I I I I I I cal and trict I I I I I I I tional I I I I I I I I tional, trict I</td> <td>strict I</td>	strict I I I I I I I tional I I I I I I I cal and trict I I I I I I I tional I I I I I I I I tional, trict I	strict I

Table 16. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Gender issues

Gender considerations in the implementation of water reclamation, treatment, and reuse technologies are crucial for ensuring equitable access and benefits for all stakeholders. The integration of gender perspectives in water management is often overlooked, leading to disparities in access and participation. Gender mainstreaming in water management involves recognizing the distinct roles, needs, and priorities of men and women. It is essential to move beyond the assumption that pro-poor projects automatically benefit women, as men and women often have different priorities and access levels to water resources. Efforts to include women in water management have been limited by a lack of understanding of gender as a social construct, rather than equating it solely with women. This has resulted in tokenistic participation without addressing underlying power dynamics (Narain and Goodrich, 2024). In many instances, gender mainstreaming in water resources management has been largely ignored, with unequal participation of men and women. Thus, the existing legal frameworks do not adequately address gender issues, highlighting the need for new policies that promote equal involvement of both genders (Lusuva, 2012).

Stakeholder engagement in water reclamation and reuse technologies often lacks a gender perspective. Workshops in India revealed a conservative approach to wastewater treatment technologies, with limited consideration of gender-specific needs and priorities (Brunner et al., 2023). Effective stakeholder engagement should include both men and women, ensuring that their concerns and priorities are addressed throughout the project cycle. This can be facilitated by using tools and frameworks that incorporate gender perspectives.

A gender analysis reveals that while these technologies offer significant benefits, their implementation can exacerbate existing gender inequalities if not carefully managed. We explored the intersection of gender with water reclamation technologies, highlighting the need for inclusive practices.

2.1.2.5 Estimation of resources needed for action and activities

Estimation of capacity building needs

Capacity building for implementing wastewater reuse projects is essential to ensure that the systems are designed, operated, and maintained effectively and sustainably (Table 17). This involves enhancing the technical, managerial, and institutional capacities of all stakeholders

involved, from engineers and operators to community members and policymakers. By addressing these capacity-building needs, stakeholders can implement wastewater reuse projects more effectively, ensuring that they are technically sound, economically viable, socially inclusive, and environmentally sustainable.

 Table 17. Capacity building needs for implementation of water reclamation, treatment and reuse

 Skills

 Capacity Development

Skills	Capacity Development
	Technical Expertise
Design and engineering	 Training Needs: Engineers and technical staff need specialized training in designing and optimizing wastewater treatment and reuse systems. This includes understanding different treatment technologies (e.g., membrane filtration, biological treatment, advanced oxidation), designing for specific end-uses (e.g., agricultural irrigation, industrial processes), and integrating renewable energy sources. Outcome: Improved ability to design systems that are efficient, cost-effective, and tailored to the local context.
Operation and maintenance	 Training Needs: Operators require training in the day-to-day management of wastewater reuse systems, including monitoring and adjusting treatment processes, maintaining equipment, troubleshooting issues, and ensuring compliance with quality standards. Outcome: Reliable operation of wastewater reuse facilities, reducing downtime and ensuring consistent water quality.
Water quality testing and monitoring	 Training Needs: Capacity building in water quality testing is critical to ensure that treated wastewater meets the required standards for its intended reuse. This includes training in sampling techniques, laboratory analysis, and interpreting results. Outcome: Assurance of safe and high-quality reclaimed water for various applications, reducing health and environmental risks.
	Regulatory and Institutional Capacity
Policy and regulatory frameworks	 Training Needs: Policymakers and regulatory bodies need training on developing, implementing, and enforcing regulations that support wastewater reuse. This includes understanding international best practices, setting appropriate standards, and designing policies that incentivize reuse. Outcome: A robust legal and regulatory environment that supports and promotes safe and sustainable wastewater reuse.
Institutional Coordination	 Training Needs: Training for government agencies, municipalities, and other institutions on effective coordination and collaboration is essential. This includes creating multi-sectoral platforms, streamlining permitting processes, and integrating wastewater reuse into broader water management strategies. Outcome: Improved inter-agency cooperation and more efficient implementation of wastewater reuse projects.
Public- Private Partnerships	 Training Needs: Building capacity to develop and manage PPPs can help leverage private sector expertise and investment. Training should focus on contract management, risk sharing, and ensuring equitable and sustainable outcomes. Outcome: Enhanced investment and innovation in wastewater reuse through effective partnerships between public and private sectors.
	Community Engagement and Public Awareness
Awareness and education campaigns	 Training Needs: Community leaders, NGOs, and outreach workers need training in designing and implementing education campaigns that raise awareness about the benefits of wastewater reuse, address public concerns, and promote behaviour change. Outcome: Increased public acceptance and support for wastewater reuse projects, leading to higher community participation and long-term sustainability.
Stakeholder consultation and participation	 Training Needs: Training in participatory approaches is essential to involve communities in the planning and decision-making processes of wastewater reuse projects. This includes skills in facilitating workshops, gathering feedback, and incorporating local knowledge. Outcome: Projects that are better tailored to local needs and have higher levels of community ownership and support.

Skills	Capacity Development
Gender and	• Training Needs: Capacity building in gender and social inclusion ensures that wastewater
social	reuse projects benefit all members of the community equitably. This includes training on
inclusion	gender-sensitive approaches, ensuring representation in decision-making, and addressing
	specific needs of vulnerable groups.
	• Outcome: More inclusive projects that contribute to social equity and empower
	marginalized groups. Economic and Financial Management
Cost benefit	• Training Needs: Financial planners and project managers need skills in conducting cost-
analysis and	benefit analyses to evaluate the economic viability of wastewater reuse projects. Training
financing	should also cover innovative financing mechanisms, such as green bonds, subsidies, and
Infancing	tariff structures.
	• Outcome: Financially viable projects that attract investment and deliver long-term
	economic benefits.
Tariff setting	• Training Needs: Capacity building in setting appropriate tariffs for reclaimed water and
and revenue	managing revenue is crucial to ensure the financial sustainability of the project. This
management	includes understanding the willingness to pay, cost recovery, and equitable pricing models.
	• Outcome: Sustainable financial management of wastewater reuse projects, ensuring affordability and long-term operation.
Resource	• Training Needs: Training in the principles of the circular economy and resource recovery
recovery and	(e.g., energy, nutrients) from wastewater can enhance the economic and environmental
circular	sustainability of reuse projects.
	• Outcome: Enhanced resource efficiency and additional revenue streams from recovered
economy	resources.
	Environmental and Health Safeguards
Environment	• Training Needs: Environmental professionals need skills in conducting EIAs for
al impact	wastewater reuse projects, identifying potential risks, and developing mitigation strategies.
assessment	This includes understanding the ecological impacts of reuse and ensuring compliance with environmental regulations.
and	• Outcome: Reduced environmental risks and enhanced protection of ecosystems through
management	informed project planning and management.
Public health	• Training Needs: Health professionals and project managers need training in assessing and
and risk	managing public health risks associated with wastewater reuse, including pathogen control,
management	monitoring, and developing response plans for contamination incidents.
e	• Outcome: Safe and healthy reuse practices that protect public health and prevent the spread
	of waterborne diseases.
Climate	• Training Needs: Capacity building in climate change adaptation ensures that wastewater
resilience and	reuse projects are resilient to climate variability and contribute to broader water security goals. This includes understanding climate risks and incorporating adaptive measures into
adaptation	project design and operation.
	• Outcome: Climate-resilient wastewater reuse systems that enhance water security in the
	face of climate change.
	Monitoring, Evaluation, and Learning
Performance	• Training Needs: Training in the design and implementation of monitoring systems to track
monitoring	the performance of wastewater reuse projects, including water quality, system efficiency,
systems	and user satisfaction. This also includes skills in data collection, analysis, and reporting.
	 Outcome: Continuous improvement in project performance through effective monitoring and feedback mechanisms.
Impact	
	 Training Needs: Skills in conducting impact assessments to evaluate the social, economic, and environmental outcomes of wastewater reuse projects. Training should cover both
assessment	qualitative and quantitative methods, as well as effective communication of findings to
and reporting	stakeholders.
	• Outcome: Greater accountability and transparency, leading to improved project outcomes
	and stakeholder confidence.

Skills	Capacity Development
Learning and knowledge sharing	 Training Needs: Encouraging a culture of learning and knowledge sharing among stakeholders, including documenting lessons learned, best practices, and innovations in wastewater reuse. This can be facilitated through workshops, conferences, and online platforms. Outcome: Enhanced innovation, replication of successful models, and continuous improvement in wastewater reuse practices.
	Innovation and Technology Transfer
Adoption of new technologies	 Training Needs: Capacity building in the evaluation and adoption of emerging technologies for wastewater treatment and reuse, including decentralized systems, smart sensors, and real-time monitoring tools. Outcome: Adoption of cutting-edge technologies that improve efficiency, reduce costs, and enhance the sustainability of wastewater reuse projects.
Collaboration with academia and research institutions	 Training Needs: Strengthening collaboration between implementing agencies and academia /research institutions to facilitate technology transfer, innovation, and adaptation of solutions to local contexts. Outcome: Increased innovation and development of context-specific solutions that enhance the effectiveness of wastewater reuse projects.

Estimate of the costs of actions and activities

The implementation of this technology requires a major financial investment given the terrain and topography of Lesotho. A set of three actions and corresponding activities for implementation of this TAP were compiled (Table 14). The TAP will require a total budget of USD 121 million for its implementation. Most of the funding can be sought from international agencies, but some costs would need to be borne by the Government of Lesotho (in-kind).

Gender issues

To make capacity building in water reclamation and treatment gender-responsive, it is essential to integrate gender considerations into planning, budgeting, and implementation processes. This involves conducting a gender analysis of budget lines and activities to ensure equitable resource allocation and participation. The following outlines key strategies and insights on gender-responsive budgeting and policy implementation.

Gender-responsive budgeting (GRB) is a critical tool for promoting gender equality in public finance. It involves analysing budget allocations to assess their impact on men and women and ensuring that resources are equitably distributed (Singh, 2024). This approach helps differentiate the impacts of public expenditure on men and women, promoting gender equality (Bhul, 2022). This entails planning, implementing, and monitoring gender-responsive activities, contributing to women's empowerment and gender justice (Rahmatia et al., 2023). Women's involvement in water management is crucial, yet often limited by patriarchal

structures. It is critical to enhance women's roles in managing water resources, emphasizing the need for gender-friendly strategies at all levels hence empowering women in water management can be achieved by increasing their participation in decision-making processes and recognizing their contributions to environmental sustainability (Sari et al., 2024).

The implementation of gender-responsive planning and budgeting may be hindered by low competence among human resource planners hence training necessity to enhance planners' skills in using Gender Analysis Pathway (GAP) and Gender Budget Statement (GBS) techniques (Sabrina, 2023). Thus, capacity building should focus on improving knowledge and skills related to gender analysis and budgeting, ensuring that gender considerations are integrated into all stages of project development.

2.1.2.6 Management planning

Risks and contingency planning

Table 18 provides a concise breakdown of major risks, their descriptions, and corresponding contingency actions for implementing wastewater reuse projects. By identifying these risks and implementing the corresponding contingency actions, stakeholders can better manage uncertainties and ensure the successful implementation of wastewater reuse projects.

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
Technical risks	 System Failures: Potential failure of treatment systems to meet required water quality standards. Operational Challenges: Unexpected equipment breakdowns, inefficiencies, or difficulties in system operation. 	 Pilot Testing: Conduct thorough pilot testing of technologies before full-scale implementation. Maintenance & Training: Develop a robust maintenance program and regularly train staff on equipment operation and troubleshooting. Spare Parts Inventory: Maintain an inventory of critical spare parts to reduce downtime.
Financial risks	 Budget Overruns: Costs exceeding budget due to underestimations or unexpected expenses. Funding Shortfalls: Difficulty in securing sufficient funding or financing for the project. 	 Contingency Budget: Include a contingency budget to cover unforeseen costs. Diversified Funding: Pursue multiple funding sources, including grants, loans, and public-private partnerships (PPPs). Phased Development: Implement the project in phases to align with available resources.
Regulatory and compliance risks	Delays in Approvals: Potential delays or challenges in obtaining necessary permits and regulatory approvals.	Early Engagement: Engage with regulatory bodies early to align project planning with regulatory requirements.

Table 18. Identified risks and possible contingency plan

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
	Regulatory Changes: Changes in regulations that could impact project design, operation, or costs.	 Flexible Design: Design systems that can adapt to regulatory changes. Continuous Monitoring: Monitor regulatory developments and adjust project plans as needed.
Environmental risks	 Ecosystem Impact: Potential negative impacts on local ecosystems, such as water contamination or disruption of natural water flows. Climate Vulnerability: Risks from climate change, such as droughts or floods, affecting water availability and system performance. 	 Environmental Assessments: Conduct thorough environmental impact assessments and implement mitigation strategies. Adaptive Design: Design systems with the flexibility to adapt to varying environmental conditions. Monitoring Programs: Implement ongoing environmental monitoring to detect and address issues early.
Public health risk	 Health Hazards: Potential contamination or inadequate treatment leading to public health risks. Public Resistance: Concerns or resistance from the public regarding the safety of reclaimed water. 	 Strict Protocols: Adhere to strict treatment and monitoring protocols to ensure water quality. Emergency Plans: Develop and implement emergency response plans for contamination incidents. Public Education: Engage in proactive communication and education campaigns to build public trust and address concerns.
Social and community risk	 Community Opposition: Potential public opposition due to stigma or misinformation about wastewater reuse. Inequity: Unequal distribution of benefits, leading to social tensions or dissatisfaction. 	 Public Outreach: Conduct extensive community outreach and education to inform the public about the benefits and safety of reuse. Equitable Access: Ensure equitable access to the benefits of reclaimed water across all communities. Grievance Mechanisms: Establish mechanisms for addressing community concerns promptly and effectively.
Operational risks	 Staffing Issues: Inadequate staffing or lack of skilled personnel to operate and maintain the reuse system. Supply Chain Disruptions: Disruptions in the supply chain for necessary chemicals, parts, or equipment. 	 Capacity Building: Invest in staff training and capacity building for effective system operation. Supplier Relationships: Develop strong relationships with multiple suppliers and maintain a stock of critical supplies. Monitoring Systems: Implement operational monitoring systems to detect and resolve issues quickly.
Political and institutional risks	 Policy Changes: Changes in political leadership or priorities that reduce support for the project. Interagency Conflicts: Lack of coordination or conflicts among government agencies or stakeholders. 	 Broad-Based Support: Build broad political and institutional support to ensure project continuity. Clear Governance: Establish clear governance structures and interagency agreements to define roles and responsibilities.

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
		Regular Engagement: Maintain regular communication with stakeholders to address emerging conflicts or issues.
Economic risks	 Economic Downturns: Economic conditions that could affect funding availability or increase project costs. Demand Fluctuations: Variability in the demand for reclaimed water, affecting revenue stability. 	 Flexible Financial Models: Develop financial models that can adapt to changing economic conditions. Demand Diversification: Expand the uses of reclaimed water to stabilize demand across different sectors. Cost-Benefit Analysis: Perform thorough cost-benefit analysis to justify the project under various economic scenarios.

Next steps

Implementing a wastewater reuse project involves several critical steps to ensure the project is technically feasible, economically viable, and environmentally sustainable. Each step is crucial for the successful implementation of a wastewater reuse project, ensuring that it meets its objectives and contributes positively to water resource management (Table 19).

Immediate	Critical steps
requirements	
Needs Assessment	• Identify the Purpose : Determine the specific needs for wastewater reuse (e.g., agricultural irrigation, industrial use, potable reuse).
and Goal	• Set Clear Objectives: Establish project goals, including water quality standards, volume
Setting	requirements, and environmental impact.
Feasibility	• Technical Assessment: Evaluate the technical feasibility, including the availability and
Study	 quality of the wastewater, potential treatment technologies, and reuse applications. Economic Analysis: Conduct cost-benefit analysis, including capital, operational, and
	maintenance costs, as well as potential savings or revenue generation.
	• Regulatory Compliance: Review local, regional, and national regulations governing
	wastewater reuse and ensure compliance.
Stakeholder	• Public Congrittation Engage with the community local outherities and other
engagement	• Public Consultation : Engage with the community, local authorities, and other stakeholders to gather input, address concerns, and build support.
	• Partnerships : Identify potential partners, such as municipal bodies, industries, or
	agricultural groups, who may be involved in or benefit from the project.
Design and engineering	• System Design: Develop detailed designs for the collection, treatment, and distribution
engineering	 systems tailored to the intended reuse applications. Technology Selection: Choose appropriate treatment technologies (e.g., filtration,
	disinfection, advanced oxidation) based on the required water quality.
	• Infrastructure Planning: Plan the necessary infrastructure, including pipelines, storage
	facilities, and distribution networks.
Environmental	• Impact Analysis: Assess potential environmental impacts, including effects on local
Impact	ecosystems, groundwater recharge, and water bodies.
Assessment	

 Table 19. Immediate requirements and Critical Step

Immediate requirements	Critical steps
	• Mitigation Strategies: Develop strategies to mitigate adverse impacts, such as safeguarding sensitive habitats or reducing energy consumption.
Regulatory approvals and permitting	 Permit Acquisition: Obtain all necessary permits and approvals from relevant authorities, including environmental, construction, and operation permits. Compliance Monitoring: Establish monitoring plans to ensure ongoing compliance with regulations and permits.
Financing and budgeting	 Funding Sources: Secure funding from governmental grants, loans, private investments, or public-private partnerships. Budget Planning: Develop a detailed budget covering capital expenditure, operational costs, and contingency funds.
Construction and implementation	 Contractor Selection: Hire qualified contractors for construction, installation, and commissioning of the wastewater reuse system. Project Management: Implement a project management plan to oversee construction, ensure timelines are met, and manage any issues that arise. Quality Control: Monitor construction quality to ensure compliance with design specifications and regulatory standards.
Commissioning and testing	 System Testing: Conduct initial testing and commissioning of the treatment and distribution systems to ensure they meet design specifications. Water Quality Monitoring: Implement a comprehensive water quality monitoring program to verify that the treated water meets the required standards for its intended use.
Operation and maintenance	 Operational Plan: Develop an operational plan that includes regular maintenance schedules, staffing requirements, and emergency procedures. Training: Provide training for operators and maintenance personnel to ensure the system is operated safely and efficiently. Monitoring and Reporting: Continuously monitor system performance and report to regulatory bodies as required.
Public awareness and education	 Awareness Campaigns: Educate the public and stakeholders about the benefits, safety, and importance of wastewater reuse. User Training: Provide guidance and training for end-users, particularly in agricultural or industrial settings, on how to safely and effectively use reclaimed water.
Evaluation and optimization	 Performance Review: Regularly review system performance, water quality, and user feedback to identify areas for improvement. System Optimization: Implement improvements or upgrades to optimize efficiency, reduce costs, and enhance the sustainability of the project.
Long-term sustainability planning	 Resilience Planning: Develop strategies to ensure the long-term sustainability of the project, including climate change adaptation, resource management, and financial sustainability. Periodic Review: Conduct periodic reviews and updates to the system, operations, and regulations to keep pace with technological advancements and changing conditions.

Gender issues

The identification and mitigation of gender issues in the implementation of water reclamation, treatment, and reuse technology require a nuanced understanding of gender dynamics and the

integration of gender-responsive strategies. The research highlights the importance of addressing gender disparities in water management, emphasizing the need for inclusive policies and practices that consider the unique roles and challenges faced by women in the sector.

Women are often excluded from decision-making processes in water management, despite being key stakeholders in ensuring water quality and management at the domestic level. This exclusion is rooted in traditional patriarchal structures that limit women's participation and influence (Sari et al., 2024; Caretta and Rothrock, 2021). In most cases, efforts to mainstream gender in water management have been limited by a narrow understanding of gender, often equating it solely with women rather than considering the broader social and power dynamics between genders (Narain and Goodrich, 2024). The neoliberal framing of water as an economic resource can exacerbate gender inequalities, as it often overlooks the complex sociopolitical dynamics involved in water management (Caretta and Rothrock, 2021).

Gender-responsive policies should be developed to ensure women's participation in water management, recognizing their roles and contributions. This includes creating opportunities for women to engage in decision-making processes and addressing the socio-cultural barriers that hinder their involvement (Sari, 2024; Singh et al., 2009). Thus, educational curricula and training programs should incorporate gender and water relations, focusing on intersectionality and the unique contexts of different regions (Narain and Goodrich, 2024). Development initiatives should not assume that pro-poor projects automatically benefit women but should explicitly address the distinct needs and priorities of both men and women to avoid reinforcing existing inequities. Experiences show that the success of water supply programs depends on understanding the socio-cultural context, including cultural beliefs, social organizational principles, and traditional water technologies. Thus, programs should be re-conceptualized to integrate these aspects, ensuring that they are pragmatic and effective for local communities (Singh et al., 2009). Addressing gender issues in water reclamation and reuse technology requires a comprehensive approach that includes both genders and considers the socio-cultural and economic contexts in which these technologies are implemented.

2.1.2.7 Reporting

Sector	Water Resources										
Sub-sector Technology Ambition Benefits	Water supply and sanitation Water reclamation, treatment and reuse The target is to reclaim, treat and reuse a minimum of 20 percent of treated wastewater (Effluent) for industrial use and agriculture. Diversifying sources of water supplies, reducing wastewater discharge and pollution										
Action	Activities to be implemented	Sources of funding	Responsible body and focal point	Time frame (Yrs)	Risks	Success criteria	Indicators for Monitoring of implementati on	Budget per activity (Millions)			
Action 1 Develop and implement financial incentives on water reclamation, treatment and	Activity 1.1 Conducting economic valuation studies to quantify the economic benefits and cost savings associated with water reuse.	GoL Development Partners	LEWA	1-3	Lack of requisite funding	Economic valuation reports	Recruitment of consultants and commissionin g	1.5			
reuse	Activity 1.2 Providing financial support through subsidies or grants.	GoL Development Partners	Ministry of Finance and Developmen t Planning	1-5	Lack of requisite funding	Budget allocation and funding agreements	Donor funding agreement; Budget allocation	5.0			
	Activity 1.4 Establishing financial mechanisms that offer low-interest loans for water reuse projects	GoL (LEWA)	Ministry of Finance and Developmen t Planning	1-5	No policy develop ment	Policy adoption	Number of project in place	1.:			
	Activity 1.5 Implementing fair and transparent user fees or tariffs for water	GoL, LEWA	LEWA	1-10	Lack of policy	Policy implementatio n	Number of projects in place	1.5			

	-						
services, including water reuse.							
Activity 1.6 Establishing water trading systems or markets can create economic incentives for efficient water use	LEWA	LEWA	1-10	Lack of policy and systems	Regulations and systems put in place	Participation levels	1.5
Activity 1.8 Increase government budget allocations and investment commitments for water reuse initiatives	GoL Development partners	Ministry of Finance and Developmen t Planning	1-5	Lack of funding	Budget allocation	Annual budget levels	1.5
Activity 1.9 Encourage local governments and municipalities to allocate resources and establish dedicated funds for water reuse infrastructure development and implementation	GoL Development Partners	Ministry of Local Government	1-10	Lack to commitm ent to decentral ize	Devolution of resources	Devolution of resources	5.0
Activity 1.10 Mobilize community contributions, voluntary contributions, and in- kind support from water users, community groups, and stakeholders to co- finance water reuse projects.	GoL Development partners	Ministry of local government	1-10	Low communi ty participat ion and co- finance	Community support and co-finance	Community generated funding	5.0

Sub-Total for Action 1 Activities									
Action 2 Develop water quality standards and regulations	Activity 2.1 Engage in meaningful public consultation, stakeholder engagement, and community outreach efforts to solicit input, address concerns, and build public trust and confidence in water reuse projects.	Gol Development partners	Ministry of Natural Resources	1-5	Lack funding	Community awareness and support	Municipal participation	3.0	
	Activity 2.2 Create technical guidelines for measuring and monitoring water quality, including sampling methods, laboratory procedures, and data analysis.	GoL Development partners	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of funding	Policy and regulatory frameworks	Enforcement of standards	10	
	Activity 2.3 Develop regulatory instruments, such as permits, licenses, and enforcement mechanisms, to ensure compliance with the standards.	Gol Development partners	Water Commission	1-10	Lack of legal and policy framewo rks for regulatio n	Development and adoption of regulatory instruments	Enforcement of instruments	10	
	Activity 2.4 Provide training and resources to regulatory agencies, industries, and other stakeholders to ensure they understand and	Gol Development partners	DWA	1-5	Lack of funding and legal framewo rks	Budget allocation and development of supporting regulations	Training progress reports	10	

	can comply with the new standards. Activity 2.5 Invest in infrastructure and technology for monitoring and enforcing water quality standards, such as laboratories and	GoL Development partners	Water Commission	1-10	Lack of funding	Implementatio n project reports	Projects funded	50
	monitoring stations.	Subtotal fo	or Action 2 A	ctiviti	es			83
Action 3 Capacity building, education and public awareness	Activity 3.1 Conduct assessments to determine the knowledge gaps, skills shortages, and specific educational needs of the target community.	GoL Development partners	Water Commission	1-10	Lack of funding and political will	Active mobilization of implementing entities	Number of projects commissione d	15
	Activity 3.2 Create educational materials, such as manuals and guides.	GoL	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of funding	Reports of trainings conducted	Educational materials developed	3.0
	Activity 3.3 Establish partnerships with educational institutions, NGOs, community organizations, and other relevant entities to leverage expertise and resources.	GoL Development partners	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of funding	Signed MOA and Active collaboration	Activation participation of partner institutions	3.0
	Activity 3.4 Develop train-the-trainer	GoL	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of funding	Number of trainers trained	Training reports	3.0

programs to create a multiplier effect, enabling trained individuals to educate others.	Development partners						
Activity 3.5 Carry out public awareness campaigns.	GoL	Water Commission	1-10	Lack of funding	Increased awareness	Number of awareness campaigns	5.0
Sub-Total for Action 3 Activities							
	Grand 7	Fotal of all Acti	vities				121

2.1.2.8 Tracking the implementation status of the TAP

Rationale, responsibility and content of TAP tracking

The national process for tracking the implementation of water reclamation, treatment, and reuse involves a complex interplay of institutional responsibilities, timing, and information management. This process is crucial for ensuring that reclaimed water meets quality standards and is used effectively to address water scarcity and environmental challenges. The following outlines the key components of this process being institutional responsibilities and the timing and implementation modalities.

National and international level institutions are responsible for setting standards and guidelines for water reuse. These include health and environmental risk assessments and compliance with local and international legislation (Abou-Shady and El Araby, 2023; Wanner et al., 2023). The technology often requires stringent national regulations and guidelines involving consultation, communication and education to develop effective regulatory structures to ensure safe implementation. In the absence of national regulations, international and regional standards set by respective become de facto regulations to manage reclaimed water for various purposes. Developing a national strategy for water reuse involves adapting frameworks through feedback and learning to effect revolutionary changes in water reuse strategies (Ramaprasad & Syn, 2024). The timing of water reuse projects is influenced by external factors such as climate change and water scarcity, as well as internal factors related to stakeholder behaviour (Wanner et al., 2023). Consequently, the production, distribution, and quality of reclaimed water must meet certain standards, which are monitored by appropriate authorities. Moreover, information on treatment technologies, including primary, secondary, and tertiary processes, is crucial for ensuring the effectiveness of water reuse systems (Abou-Shady and El Araby, 2023). Thus, tracking compliance with existing policy directives and guidelines is essential for the successful implementation of water reuse systems. However, addressing these challenges requires a coordinated effort among stakeholders to develop comprehensive policies and infrastructure to support water reuse initiatives.

Gender issues

Integrating gender-specific criteria and targets into the implementation of water reclamation, treatment, and reuse technology is crucial for ensuring equitable and effective water

management. This involves recognizing the distinct roles, needs, and impacts on different genders within water management processes. For instance, gender mainstreaming in water management requires a nuanced understanding of gender as a social construct, not merely equating it with women. It involves recognizing power differences and the intersectionality of gender with other social categories (Narain and Goodrich, 2024). Consequently, projects should avoid generalizations such as "pro-poor is pro-women," which can obscure the distinct challenges faced by different genders. Instead, they should address specific gender-based needs and concerns to prevent reinforcing existing inequities.

Incorporating gender-specific indicators and participatory planning methods can enhance the effectiveness of water management projects. Thus, continuous monitoring and beneficiary-led impact assessments ensure that the projects address the livelihood concerns of women and the rural poor (Gautam and Kuriakose, 2016). Gender considerations should be integrated into all phases of water management modelling, from problem framing to decision support, to reveal and address gendered assumptions that may otherwise be overlooked (Packett et al., 2020).

The integration of environmental, social, and governance criteria in water management can support gender-sensitive approaches by aligning with international standards and attracting investments. This approach emphasizes the importance of social criteria, including gender equity, in achieving sustainable development goals (Huseynov et al., 2024). Toolkits and frameworks can guide the integration of gender perspectives in project design, implementation, and evaluation. These resources help ensure that both male and female stakeholders' concerns and priorities are addressed throughout the project cycle. While integrating gender-specific criteria is essential, it is also important to recognize the broader context of water management. This includes understanding the socio-economic and cultural factors that influence gender roles and access to resources. By addressing these broader issues, water management projects can achieve more sustainable and equitable outcomes.

2.1.3 Action Plan for Boreholes as a Drought Intervention for Domestic Water Supply2.1.3.1 Introduction

Borehole technology, particularly hand-pumped and motorised boreholes, serves as an effective drought intervention for domestic water supply by accessing deep groundwater, which remains reliable during drought conditions. Experiences shows that hand-pumped boreholes exhibited higher functionality (approximately 75%) compared to motorised

boreholes (around 60%) during the 2015-16 drought under conditions similar to Lesotho (MacAllister et al., 2020). Comparatively, shallow boreholes equipped with handpumps are the most reliable, recovering quickly to daily abstraction levels even during extended dry seasons and are less susceptible to contamination by pollutants (MacDonald et al., 2019). Real-time monitoring and proactive maintenance significantly enhanced the functionality of these boreholes, ensuring continuous access to water. A diversified approach utilizing multiple borehole types increases resilience and reduces pressure on individual sources, thereby sustaining water supply during periods of extreme drought.

Selecting boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply offers several advantages, particularly in regions where water scarcity is a pressing issue. Boreholes provide a reliable and sustainable source of groundwater, which is crucial during drought conditions when surface water sources may dry up or become contaminated. This reliability is especially important in rural areas where alternative water sources are limited. Boreholes equipped with handpumps have been shown to recover quickly and maintain water quality even during extended dry seasons, making them a dependable option for communities facing water shortages (MacDonald et al., 2019). Furthermore, the use of boreholes can significantly reduce the time and effort required for water collection, which is critical during droughts when water scarcity can lead to social issues such as gender-based violence and reduced school attendance on the part of the girl child.

Implementing a water management system for boreholes, such as solar-powered IoT-based systems, can enhance their efficiency and sustainability, making them more affordable and easier to maintain (Malinga and Hashe, 2024). Decision-tree analysis and GIS/fuzzy spatial decision support systems can optimize the site selection for boreholes, ensuring high yield and quality while considering economic and technical constraints (Otti and zenwaji, 2019). The implementation of boreholes can alleviate severe water shortages, reduce conflict, and improve health outcomes during droughts (MacDonald et al., 2019).

2.1.3.2 Ambition for the TAP

Boreholes play a crucial role as a drought intervention for domestic water supply, particularly in regions prone to water scarcity. During droughts, surface water sources may become unreliable, making it necessary to tap into groundwater reservoirs through boreholes. As a drought intervention for domestic water supply, boreholes can take three major strategies: drilling new boreholes /deepening existing ones; repairing damage boreholes; and /or constructing relief boreholes with restricted used for drought periods only. The target is to drill three monitoring boreholes per each of three main hydrometric catchments of Lesotho especially in southern Lesotho and the Senqu River basin. In addition, take an inventory of all existing community boreholes in the local community councils of Lesotho and drill new ones in at least 80 percent of the electoral division in each community council. In this regard the target is to introduce at 50 hand pump boreholes/tube well in each community council of the southern lowlands of Lesotho and the Senqu river valley where suitable hydro-geological conditions are available within a period of 10 years.

Gender issues

Gender considerations in the implementation of boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply are crucial for ensuring equitable access and sustainable management. The involvement of women, who are traditionally responsible for water management, is essential for the success of the project. However, several socio-cultural and institutional barriers must be addressed to enhance their participation and benefit from these interventions. Women are often the primary managers of domestic water, responsible for fetching and using water for household needs. Thus, improved access to water sources can significantly enhance their well-being and socio-economic opportunities (Singh et al., 2009).

Despite their central role, women are frequently underrepresented in decision-making processes related to water management. This lack of representation can hinder the effective implementation and sustainability of water projects (Vyas-Doorgapersad, 2013). Moreover, Cultural beliefs and social norms can influence the use and management of new water technologies. The divergence of new water technologies from traditional practices can also pose challenges. Women may be less involved in the operation and maintenance of these technologies, affecting their sustainability (Singh et al., 2009).

Policies promoting gender equality in water management committees must be effectively implemented at the local level. Studies show that gender equality policies, if not well cascaded, will potentially affect community-led monitoring of borehole projects (Joseph and Mwangi, 2022). Development bureaucracies often focus on macro-level technological solutions without considering the socio-cultural contexts that affect women's participation and the sustainability of water projects (Singh, 2006). Thus, incorporating gender-sensitive approaches in water supply programs can enhance women's empowerment and ensure the sustainability of water

projects. This includes using gender-disaggregated data and considering socio-cultural contexts in program design (Vyas-Doorgapersad, 2013). Equal and full involvement of women in planning and implementing water projects is essential, particularly in drought-prone areas where their workload is exacerbated by water scarcity (Arku and Arku, 2010). A shift towards gender-based approaches that consider the unique needs and roles of women can lead to more sustainable and equitable water management solutions.

2.1.3.3 Actions and Activities selected for inclusion in the TAP

Summary of barriers and measures to overcome barriers

The identified barriers were organized in the order of cause-effect relations, with the main problem/barrier at the centre and the direct causes below it and direct effects above. Overall, two categories of barriers were prioritized: financial and non-financial barriers. The former entails high initial costs and maintenance expenses. Thus, providing financial support through government funding or subsidies can help offset these initial costs of borehole drilling, making it more financially viable for communities. Otherwise, there is need to encourage collaborations between public and private entities through PPPs to attract private investment and expertise, leveraging resources for borehole implementation. One way to promote the technology is to offer tax incentives for individuals or businesses investing in boreholes encourages private sector participation and can reduce the overall financial burden.

The latter entails technical challenges and technology transfer. There is need to conduct detailed surveys to assess the feasibility of borehole installation, considering factors like groundwater availability, depth, and quality. Based on the foregoing, choose optimal locations for borehole installation based on geological data and local hydrology to maximize water yield and minimize potential contamination risks by utilising advanced drilling technologies and techniques to penetrate different types of soil and rock formations efficiently. This also entails regularly test the water quality to ensure it meets safety standards for domestic use, addressing concerns about contamination and health risks.

Actions selected for inclusion in the TAP

Action 1: Develop a mechanism for prioritization of areas/sites for installation of boreholes and preparation of a priority list - Developing a mechanism for prioritizing areas for borehole installation is essential to optimize resource allocation, enhance operational

efficiency, and minimize costs in well construction projects. By systematically evaluating parameters related to each site, stakeholders can identify high-priority tasks that align with project goals, ensuring timely completion and improved performance metrics. This prioritization facilitates better decision-making, reduces delays, and allows for adaptive management of construction operations, ultimately leading to more effective project development strategies

Action 2: Develop a regulatory framework on ground water extraction that is aligned with, and supports the surface water regulations and strategies - Developing a regulatory framework for groundwater extraction that aligns with surface water regulations is crucial for ensuring sustainable water management. Groundwater and surface water are interconnected resources, and their management must be integrated to prevent over-extraction, contamination, and depletion. A unified regulatory approach can help maintain ecological balance, protect drinking water sources, and support long-term water availability.

Action 3: Reduce costs of groundwater extraction - Reducing costs of groundwater extraction is crucial for sustainable drought intervention strategies, as it ensures that borehole implementation remains economically viable for communities reliant on domestic water supply. High drilling costs can limit access to essential water resources, particularly in regions facing water scarcity. By optimizing borehole locations through predictive modelling and minimizing drilling expenses, communities can enhance their resilience to drought, ensuring reliable access to groundwater while promoting efficient resource management. This approach ultimately supports long-term sustainability and reduces the financial burden on local water management systems.

Action 4: Strengthen technical skills for groundwater extractions, borehole installation and management - Strengthening technical skills for groundwater extraction, borehole installation, and management is crucial for ensuring the sustainability and reliability of water supply systems in drought-prone areas. Enhanced professionalism in these areas minimizes the risk of premature borehole failure, thereby securing safe drinking water and contributing to the achievement of Sustainable Development Goal 6.1. The action will improve knowledge and capacity in drilling practices which leads to better project outcomes, increased stakeholder engagement, and ultimately, more resilient water supply systems in the face of climate challenges. Action 5: Strengthen institutions for groundwater management - Strengthening institutions for groundwater management is crucial for the effective implementation of boreholes as a drought intervention strategy, as it enhances the capacity to maintain and manage water sources sustainably. Improved local institutions can facilitate better coordination among stakeholders, ensuring equitable access to water and reducing conflicts at waterpoints. Additionally, they can provide necessary financial resources, equipment, and skills for the maintenance of groundwater sources, ultimately leading to increased groundwater recharge and resilience against drought. This integrated approach supports the long-term sustainability of domestic water supply in vulnerable communities.

Activities identified for implementation of selected actions

Table 21 summarises the actions and activities selected for implementation of the technology.

Actions	Activities for Action Implementation
Action 1	1.1 Develop an open-source database of groundwater systems: potential information includes
	groundwater regime, quality, climatic condition, physiographic and drainage aspects
	1.2 Formulate a protocol/mechanism
	1.3 Preparation of a priority list
	1.4 Implement an annual monitoring program for ground water availability/quality and
	hydrogeology by research institutions and DWA
Action 2	2.1 Coordinate, harmonize, synergize roles and functions of key government departments
	involved in groundwater/surface water management.
	2.2 Develop guidelines for approval of permits for extraction of groundwater resources with
	an emphasis on a balanced utilization of surface and groundwater.
	2.3 Revise existing policies/laws in order to control drilling of boreholes affecting vulnerable
	aquifers.
Action 3	3.1 Allocate sufficient funds from annual budget
	3.2 Develop mechanisms for additional funding from development partners.
	3.3 Formulate financial incentives through loan schemes
	3.4 Develop partnerships with private sector through incentives to supply required equipment
	for easy access through business for example set up specialised supply points for
	subsidised materials and fuel for ground water extraction establishments
Action 4	4.1 Develop courses on hydro geology tailored to groundwater extraction needs for extension
	workers to increase skills in surveying, delineation, monitoring of ground water resources
	and maintenance of boreholes' equipment.
	4.2 Conduct research/studies to identify locations where ground water extraction is hydro
	geologically and socio-economically feasible.
	4.3 Establish a practical demonstration of model borehole setup and management to enable
	peer to peer learning.
Action 5	5.1 Strengthen institutional capacity in groundwater management
	5.2 Provide recurrent budget support for water user communities for administration of ground
	water extraction facilities.

 Table 21. Summary of actions and corresponding activities for boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply

Actions	Activities for Action Implementation
	5.3 Secure land tenure rights for areas with potential suitability for groundwater extraction
	establishment.

Gender issues

The implementation of borehole projects for domestic water supply aims to achieve several key gender outcomes, primarily focusing on enhancing gender equality and empowering women in water management roles. These projects recognize the critical role women play in water management and seek to address gender disparities by promoting their active participation and leadership in water-related activities.

Borehole projects aim to ensure gender equality within management committees, which are crucial for community-led monitoring and maintenance of water projects. The inclusion of women in management roles is essential for the success and sustainability of water projects, as their involvement can lead to more effective monitoring and maintenance practices (Joseph and Mwangi, 2022). Moreover, women's participation in water management is vital for the success of domestic water supply projects and women's exclusion from water management due to traditional norms and top-down approaches can lead to failures (Nguyeni 2018). Thus, women's involvement in water management leads to improved outcomes for both women and the community, highlighting the importance of gender equity in water projects. Finally, borehole projects will significantly impact women's daily lives by reducing the time and effort required for water collection, thereby improving their overall well-being and allowing them to engage in other productive activities (Facanha, 2019).

2.1.3.4 Stakeholders and timeline for implementation of the TAP

Overview of Stakeholders for the implementation of the TAP

Implementing borehole technology as a drought intervention involves multiple stakeholders, each playing critical roles in ensuring the project's success. Each of these stakeholders plays a crucial role in the successful implementation of borehole technology as a drought intervention, ensuring that the project is sustainable, equitable, and effectively addresses the needs of drought-affected communities (Table 22).

 Table 22. Roles of stakeholders involved in the implementation of drought intervention for domestic water supply

water supply Stakeholder	Roles
Government agencies: → Water Commission → DWA → Rural Water Supply	 Policy and Regulation: Set and enforce regulations governing water extraction, environmental protection, and land use. Funding and Resource Allocation: Provide financial support, allocate land for borehole sites, and ensure equitable distribution of resources. Monitoring and Evaluation: Oversee the implementation process, ensure compliance with environmental standards, and assess the impact of the intervention on the community and environment.
Local Communities including local community councils and chiefs	 Beneficiaries: The primary users of the boreholes, relying on them for drinking water, irrigation, and livestock during droughts. Participation and Ownership: Engage in the planning process, provide local knowledge, and contribute labour or other resources to the project. Maintenance and Management: Take responsibility for the ongoing maintenance and operation of the boreholes, often through community-based water committees.
Non-Governmental Organizations	 Advocacy and Awareness: Advocate for the needs of drought-affected communities and raise awareness about the importance of sustainable water management. Capacity Building: Provide training and education to local communities on borehole maintenance, water conservation, and sustainable use practices. Project Implementation: Work alongside government and local communities to plan, fund, and construct boreholes, often bringing in technical expertise and additional resources.
Donors and International Organizations	 Funding: Provide financial support for borehole projects, often as part of broader drought resilience or humanitarian aid programs. Technical Assistance: Offer expertise in project design, technology selection, and implementation strategies. Monitoring and Reporting: Ensure accountability and transparency in the use of funds, and monitor the project's impact on reducing drought vulnerability.
Private Sector	 Service Providers: Companies that supply drilling equipment, pumps, and other necessary technology for borehole construction. Consultants and Engineers: Offer specialized services in borehole site selection, drilling, and water resource assessment. Public-Private Partnerships: Engage in partnerships with governments or NGOs to fund, build, and maintain boreholes, sometimes in exchange for tax incentives or corporate social responsibility (CSR) credits.
Water Resources Management Authorities	 Regulation and Licensing: Issue permits for drilling and water extraction, ensuring that borehole projects comply with water use regulations and do not negatively impact local water tables. Resource Assessment: Conduct hydrological surveys to identify suitable locations for boreholes and assess the sustainable yield of aquifers. Monitoring Water Quality: Ensure that the water extracted from boreholes meets safety standards for human consumption and agricultural use.
Local Authorities (Municipal and District Councils	• Planning and Coordination : Coordinate borehole projects within their jurisdictions, ensuring alignment with local development plans and the needs of the community.

Stakeholder	Roles
	 Land Allocation: Assist in identifying and securing land for borehole sites, often facilitating negotiations with local landowners. Community Engagement: Facilitate communication between the project implementers and the community, addressing concerns and ensuring that local voices are heard.
Environmental Conservation Groups	 Impact Assessment: Evaluate the potential environmental impacts of borehole projects, including effects on local ecosystems and groundwater resources. Sustainability Advocacy: Advocate for sustainable water extraction practices and the protection of sensitive ecosystems that may be affected by borehole drilling. Rehabilitation Efforts: Engage in efforts to rehabilitate or restore areas that may be degraded by excessive borehole drilling or overuse of water resources.
Academia and Research Institutions	 Research and Development: Conduct research on drought resilience, groundwater management, and the effectiveness of boreholes as a drought intervention. Technical Training: Provide training and education programs for local communities, engineers, and government officials on best practices in borehole technology and water management. Data Collection and Analysis: Gather and analyse data on groundwater levels, climate patterns, and borehole performance to inform ongoing and future interventions.
Media	 Public Awareness: Inform the public about the borehole projects, their benefits, and their role in drought resilience. Advocacy and Accountability: Report on the progress of the projects, highlight success stories, and hold stakeholders accountable for any mismanagement or failures.

Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Table 23 outlines the scheduling of activities at different scales of implementation over a projected a 10-year period.

					Tir	ne (Y	ears)			
Action	Scale	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1.1 Develop an open-source database of groundwater systems	National										
1.2 Formulate a protocol/mechanism	National										
1.3 Preparation of a priority list	National										
1.4 Implement an annual monitoring program	Local										
2.1 Coordinate, harmonize, synergize roles and functions of institutions involved in groundwater/surface water management.	National										
2.2 Develop guidelines for approval of permits for extraction of groundwater resources	National										

Table 23. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

					Tir	ne (Y	ears)			
Action	Scale	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
2.3 Revise existing policies/laws in order to control drilling of boreholes affecting vulnerable aquifers.	National										
3.1 Allocate sufficient funds from annual budget	National										
3.2 Develop mechanisms for additional funding from development partners.	National										
3.3 Formulate financial incentives through loan schemes	National										
3.4 Develop partnerships with private sector through incentives to supply required equipment for easy access through business for example set up specialised supply points for subsidised materials and fuel for ground water extraction establishments	National										
4.1 Develop courses on hydrogeology tailored to groundwater extraction needs for extension workers	National										
4.2 Conduct research/studies to identify locations where ground water extraction is feasible.	National										
4.3 Establish a practical demonstration of model borehole setup and management.	Local										
5.1 Strengthen institutional capacity in groundwater management	National										
5.2 Provide recurrent budget support for water user communities.	National										
5.3 Secure land tenure rights for areas with potential suitability.	Community level										

Gender issues

Gender considerations in the implementation of boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply are crucial for ensuring equitable access and benefits. The integration of gender perspectives in water projects often faces challenges, but it is essential for addressing the distinct needs and priorities of different stakeholders. Gender equality is often inadequately addressed in water projects, with many initiatives failing to move beyond tokenistic mentions of gender issues. This results in reinforcing existing inequities rather than addressing them effectively (Joshi, 2016). A comprehensive review of water projects revealed that many rely on generalized assumptions that pro-poor initiatives automatically benefit both genders equally, which is not always the case. This approach can overlook the specific needs and priorities of women, leading to suboptimal outcomes (Kodama et al., 2016).

The lack of a clear conceptualization of gender in project design leads to poorly defined targets that do not capture the varied lived realities of gendered experiences. This results in either reductionist objectives or vague qualitative statements that are difficult to assess (Robinson et al., 2024). Efforts to mainstream gender in water management have been limited by a narrow

understanding of gender, often equating it solely with women. This overlooks the broader social and power dynamics between men and women, as well as differences within women themselves (Narain and Goodrich, 2024). Successful gender mainstreaming requires a context-specific understanding of gender as a social construct shaped by culture. This understanding should inform the development of nuanced gender-inclusion objectives that can be monitored and evaluated effectively (Robinson et al., 2024).

2.1.3.5 Estimation of Resources Needed for Actions and Activities

Estimation of capacity building needs

Capacity building is crucial for the successful implementation and sustainability of borehole technologies as a drought intervention. It involves enhancing the knowledge, skills, and resources of the stakeholders involved in the project, particularly the local communities, to ensure effective management and long-term viability. future interventions. Building capacity in these areas ensures that borehole technology interventions are not only effective in the short term but also sustainable in the long term, empowering communities to manage their water resources independently and resiliently (Table 24).

Skills	Capacity Development
Technical skills development	 Borehole Drilling and Construction: Training for local technicians and contractors on the technical aspects of borehole drilling, well construction, and the installation of pumps and other equipment. Operation and Maintenance: Building the capacity of local operators and community members to manage the day-to-day operations of boreholes, including monitoring water levels, operating pumps, and performing routine maintenance. Water Quality Testing: Training in water sampling, testing procedures, and interpreting results to ensure the water is safe for consumption and other uses. Hydrogeological Assessment: Developing skills in conducting and interpreting hydrogeological surveys to identify suitable drilling sites and assess groundwater resources.
Community engagement and management	 Community Mobilization: Training community leaders and members on how to mobilize and organize community involvement in the project, ensuring that all stakeholders are engaged and their needs are met. Formation of Water Committees: Establishing and training local water committees or user associations to oversee the management, operation, and maintenance of the boreholes. Conflict Resolution: Providing training in conflict resolution techniques to manage disputes that may arise over water access, allocation, or borehole management. Awareness and Education Programs: Educating communities on the importance of sustainable water use, the role of boreholes in drought resilience, and best practices for water conservation

Table 24. Summary of capacity building needs for implementation of borehole technologies as drought interventions for domestic water supply.

Skills	Capacity Development
Financial	• Budgeting and Financial Planning: Training for local managers and water committees
management	on how to develop and manage budgets, including planning for routine maintenance,
and	repairs, and unexpected expenses.
sustainability	• Fundraising and Resource Mobilization: Building capacity to identify and secure funding from various sources, including government grants, donor funding, and
	 community contributions. User Fee Management: Training on setting up and managing user fees or water tariffs to
	generate revenue for the ongoing maintenance and operation of boreholes.
	• Financial Transparency and Accountability : Educating local management teams on the importance of financial transparency, regular audits, and reporting to maintain trust and ensure the proper use of funds.
Institutional	• Policy and Regulatory Knowledge: Training on relevant policies, regulations, and legal
strengthening	requirements related to water resource management, land use, and environmental protection.
	• Institutional Coordination: Building the capacity of local institutions to coordinate with
	government agencies, NGOs, and other stakeholders involved in the project.
	• Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E): Developing skills in designing and implementing
	M&E frameworks to track the performance and impact of the borehole project over time.
	• Data Collection and Management: Training in the collection, analysis, and management
	of data related to water usage, groundwater levels, and community needs to inform decision-making.
Environmental	• Sustainable Water Extraction Practices: Educating communities and local operators
management	on the principles of sustainable water extraction, ensuring that groundwater resources
and	are not depleted.
sustainability	• Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA): Training on how to conduct and use EIAs to assess the potential environmental impacts of borehole projects and develop
	mitigation strategies.
	• Climate Change Adaptation: Building capacity to understand and respond to the impacts of climate change on water resources, including the development of strategies to adapt borehole operations to changing conditions.
	• Ecosystem Conservation: Educating communities on the importance of protecting local ecosystems, such as wetlands and forests, that contribute to the sustainability of water resources.
Health and	Occupational Safety: Training for drilling crews and operators on safety protocols to
safety training	prevent accidents and injuries during drilling, construction, and operation.
	• Waterborne Disease Prevention: Educating communities about the risks of waterborne
	diseases and the importance of maintaining clean and safe water sources.
	• Emergency Response: Building the capacity of local teams to respond to emergencies,
	such as equipment failures, contamination incidents, or natural disasters that may impact borehole functionality.
Gender and	• Gender Sensitization: Training on the importance of gender equity in water resource
social inclusion	management, ensuring that women, who are often primary water users, have a voice in decision-making processes.
	• Inclusive Participation : Developing strategies to ensure that all segments of the community, including marginalized groups, are included in the planning, implementation,
	and management of borehole projects.
	• Capacity Building for Women: Providing targeted training for women on technical,
	financial, and managerial aspects of borehole operations to empower them as key
	stakeholders in the project.
Information & communication	• Data Management Tools : Training on the use of ICT tools for monitoring borehole performance, water usage, and maintenance schedules.
technology	 Mobile-Based Reporting: Educating communities and local managers on using mobile
skills	• Mobile-Based Reporting : Educating communication, especially in remote areas.
	 GIS and Mapping Skills: Developing skills in Geographic Information Systems (GIS) for mapping borehole locations, monitoring groundwater levels, and planning

Estimations of costs of actions and activities

The implementation of this technology requires a major financial investment given the terrain and topography of Lesotho. A set of five actions and corresponding activities for implementation of this TAP were compiled (Table 21). The TAP will require a total budget of USD 466.5 million for its implementation. Most of these funding can be sought from international agencies, but some costs would need to be borne by the Government of Lesotho (in-kind).

Gender issues

To ensure that capacity building for boreholes as a drought intervention is gender-responsive, it is crucial to integrate gender considerations into both the planning and implementation phases. This involves understanding the unique challenges faced by women and girls in accessing water and ensuring that budget lines and activities reflect these needs. A gender analysis of budget lines and activities can help identify gaps and opportunities for promoting gender equity in water resource management. Engaging women in participatory action research can help identify their specific needs and challenges in water access. Capacity building should include training materials that focus on gender equity in the water sector. These materials should be designed to educate both men and women, fostering an understanding of gender dynamics in water management (Khosla, 2009). Gender-Responsive Budgeting (GRB) tools can be used to ensure that budget allocations in the water sector address gender disparities. This involves aligning budgets with the requirements for achieving women's rights and promoting gender equity (Budlender and Alami, 2006). Finally, a dedicated capacity development framework for the water sector can help identify key determinants for successful interventions. This framework should consider gender as a critical factor in capacity development processes (Jiménez et al., 2024).

2.1.3.6 Management Planning

Risks and Contingency Planning

Implementing borehole technologies as a drought intervention carries various risks that can impact the project's success. By identifying these risks early and planning appropriate contingencies, the implementation of borehole technology can be more resilient, sustainable, and effective in mitigating the impacts of drought. Table 25 outlines the types of risks, their descriptions, and possible contingency plans.

Table 25. Identif Type of risk	ied risks and possible contingency plan Description of risk	n Contingency actions
Technical risks	Technical failures during drilling or operation, such as equipment malfunction, poor site selection leading to dry or low-yield boreholes, or issues with water quality.	 Pre-implementation Testing: Conduct thorough hydrogeological surveys and feasibility studies to identify optimal drilling sites. Regular Maintenance: Implement a routine maintenance schedule to ensure equipment is functioning properly and address any issues before they escalate. Backup Equipment: Have backup drilling equipment and tools on standby to minimize downtime in case of equipment failure. Water Quality Monitoring: Continuously monitor water quality and install necessary filtration or treatment systems if contaminants are detected.
Environmental risks	Negative impacts on local ecosystems, such as depletion of groundwater resources, contamination of water sources, or disruption of habitats.	 Environmental Impact Assessments (EIAs): Conduct thorough EIAs before starting the project to understand potential impacts and develop mitigation strategies. Sustainable Water Extraction: Design extraction plans that do not exceed the recharge rate of the aquifer to prevent over-extraction. Regular Monitoring: Continuously monitor groundwater levels and quality, adjusting extraction rates as needed to avoid long-term depletion or contamination. Rehabilitation Programs: Implement habitat restoration or reforestation programs to offset any environmental damage caused by the borehole project.
Social risks	Conflicts over water resource allocation, community opposition, or inequitable access to borehole water, leading to social unrest or project failure.	 Stakeholder Engagement: Engage local communities early in the planning process to ensure their needs and concerns are addressed, fostering a sense of ownership. Equitable Access Plans: Develop access plans that ensure all community members, especially vulnerable groups, have fair access to the water resources. Conflict Resolution Mechanisms: Establish clear, community-based mechanisms for resolving disputes over water use or resource allocation. Cultural Sensitivity Training: Train project staff in cultural sensitivity to ensure that they respect local customs and practices.
Financial risks	Budget overruns, funding shortfalls, or financial mismanagement that could halt the project or lead to incomplete infrastructure.	 Detailed Budgeting: Prepare a comprehensive budget that includes contingencies for unexpected costs, with regular financial reviews to track expenditures. Diversified Funding: Secure funding from multiple sources (e.g., government, donors, private sector) to reduce dependency on a single funding stream.

Table 25. Identified risks and possible contingency plan

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions
		 Cost Control Measures: Implement strict financial controls and procurement procedures to prevent overspending and ensure transparency. Contingency Fund: Set aside a contingency fund to cover unforeseen expenses or cost overruns.
Regulatory and legal risks	Delays or failures in obtaining necessary permits, non-compliance with local regulations, or legal disputes over land or water rights.	 Early Regulatory Engagement: Engage with regulatory authorities early in the project to understand requirements and streamline the permitting process. Legal Due Diligence: Conduct thorough legal assessments to identify potential land or water rights issues and address them before they escalate. Compliance Monitoring: Regularly review project activities to ensure compliance with all relevant regulations and legal requirements. Legal Support: Have legal expertise on hand to manage any disputes or challenges that arise during the project.
Operational risks	Challenges in managing the borehole system, such as inadequate capacity for maintenance, operational inefficiencies, or reliance on external expertise.	 Capacity Building: Train local operators and community members in borehole maintenance and operation to ensure sustainability. Operational Planning: Develop detailed operational plans that include standard operating procedures (SOPs) for maintenance and emergency repairs. Monitoring Systems: Implement monitoring systems to track the performance of the borehole and address any operational issues promptly. Technical Support Agreements: Establish agreements with service providers for ongoing technical support and emergency repairs
Political risks	Changes in government policies, political instability, or interference that could disrupt project implementation or sustainability.	 Government Relations: Build strong relationships with local and national government bodies to secure their support and minimize political risks. Policy Analysis: Continuously monitor the political environment and assess potential policy changes that could impact the project. Contingency Planning for Instability: Develop contingency plans that include strategies for operating under unstable political conditions, such as securing alternative supply chains or temporary suspensions. Community Empowerment: Empower local communities to manage the boreholes independently, reducing reliance on external political structures.
Health and safety risks	Risks to the health and safety of workers and local communities, such as accidents during drilling, contamination of water supplies, or spread of waterborne diseases.	• Safety Protocols : Develop and enforce strict safety protocols during drilling and operational phases, including the use of protective equipment and regular safety training.

Type of risk	Description of risk	Contingency actions		
		 Water Quality Safeguards: Ensure that all boreholes are properly constructed and regularly tested to prevent contamination and protect public health. Health Monitoring: Monitor the health of local communities for any signs of waterborne diseases and implement quick-response measures if issues arise. Emergency Response Plans: Establish emergency response plans for accidents or health outbreaks, including first aid training and clear communication channels. 		
Climate risks	Changes in climate patterns, such as prolonged droughts or unexpected heavy rainfall, that could impact borehole functionality or water availability.	 Climate-Resilient Design: Design boreholes and related infrastructure to withstand extreme weather events, such as reinforcing structures against floods. Adaptive Management: Implement flexible management strategies that can adjust to changing climate conditions, such as varying water extraction rates based on seasonal availability. Diversification of Water Sources: Develop alternative water sources, such as rainwater harvesting or desalination, to complement borehole supplies during extreme climate conditions. Climate Monitoring: Continuously monitor climate data and forecasts to anticipate and prepare for adverse weather conditions. 		

Next Steps

Implementing borehole technologies as a drought intervention involves several critical steps to ensure the project is effective, sustainable, and meets the needs of the affected communities (Table 26). By following these critical steps, the implementation of borehole technologies as a drought intervention can be successful, providing reliable and sustainable water sources to communities in need.

Table 26.	Immediate	requirements	and	Critical Step
1 4010 201	Innitiation	requirements		Critical Step

Immediate requirements	Critical steps
Needs assessment and feasibility study	 Identify the Need: Assess the severity of drought conditions and the demand for water within the target area, including drinking water, irrigation, and livestock needs. Hydrogeological Survey: Conduct a detailed hydrogeological survey to identify suitable locations for drilling, assess groundwater availability, and estimate sustainable yield. Feasibility Study: Evaluate the technical, economic, social, and environmental feasibility of implementing boreholes, including potential challenges and solutions.
Stakeholder engagement and	• Stakeholder Identification : Identify and engage key stakeholders, including local communities, government agencies, NGOs, and private sector partners.

Immediate	Critical steps
requirements community involvement	 Community Consultation: Involve local communities in the planning process to ensure the project addresses their needs, incorporates local knowledge, and gains their support. Awareness and Education: Educate the community about the project, the benefits of borehole technology, and the importance of sustainable water management.
Regulatory compliance and permitting	 Regulatory Review: Ensure compliance with local, regional, and national regulations governing water extraction, land use, and environmental protection. Obtain Permits: Secure all necessary permits and approvals for drilling, construction, and operation of boreholes. Land Acquisition: If required, acquire land for borehole sites, ensuring that land ownership and rights issues are resolved
Design and Planning	 Borehole Design: Develop detailed designs for boreholes, including depth, casing, screens, and pumps, tailored to the specific hydrogeological conditions. Infrastructure Planning: Plan the necessary infrastructure, such as storage tanks, distribution systems, and power sources (e.g., solar panels), to support the boreholes. Budgeting and Resource Allocation: Develop a detailed budget covering all aspects of the project, including drilling, equipment, construction, and ongoing maintenance.
Procurement and contractor selection	 Tendering Process: Conduct a transparent tendering process to select qualified contractors for drilling, construction, and supply of equipment. Procurement of Materials: Purchase high-quality materials and equipment, such as drilling rigs, pumps, and piping, ensuring durability and reliability. Contract Management: Establish clear contracts with service providers, including timelines, deliverables, and penalties for non-performance.
Drilling and construction	 Site Preparation: Prepare the drilling site, ensuring access for equipment and safety for workers. Drilling Operations: Execute the drilling process, closely monitoring progress to avoid technical issues and ensure alignment with design specifications. Well Development: After drilling, develop the borehole by cleaning and testing it to ensure it is free of debris and contaminants. Pump Installation: Install pumps and other necessary equipment, ensuring they are correctly sized and positioned for optimal performance.
Testing and commissioning	 Water Quality Testing: Test the water for contaminants, such as bacteria, chemicals, and heavy metals, to ensure it meets safety standards for its intended use. Pump Testing: Conduct pump tests to determine the borehole's yield and efficiency, adjusting equipment as necessary. System Commissioning: Commission the borehole system, including all associated infrastructure, and verify that it operates as intended.
Operation and maintenance	 Operation Guidelines: Develop clear operating procedures, including guidelines for water extraction rates to ensure sustainable use of the borehole. Maintenance Schedule: Establish a routine maintenance schedule, including inspections, cleaning, and repairs, to keep the borehole and equipment in good condition. Training and Capacity Building: Train local operators and community members in borehole operation, maintenance, and management to ensure long-term sustainability.
Monitoring and evaluation	 Performance Monitoring: Continuously monitor the performance of the borehole, including water yield, quality, and the condition of the equipment. Environmental Monitoring: Regularly assess the impact of the borehole on local groundwater levels and ecosystems to ensure sustainability.

Immediate requirements	Critical steps
	• User Feedback: Gather feedback from the community on the borehole's performance and address any issues or concerns that arise.
Sustainability and community management	 Community Ownership: Promote community ownership of the borehole by establishing local water committees or cooperatives to manage and maintain the system. Sustainable Practices: Educate the community on sustainable water use practices to prevent over-extraction and ensure the long-term availability of groundwater. Financial Sustainability: Develop financial mechanisms, such as user fees or community funds, to cover ongoing maintenance and repairs
Impact assessment and reporting	 Impact Evaluation: Assess the social, economic, and environmental impacts of the borehole project, including improvements in water access, agricultural productivity, and resilience to drought. Reporting: Document the outcomes of the project, including successes, challenges, and lessons learned, to inform future interventions. Continuous Improvement: Use the findings from the impact assessment to refine and improve future borehole projects, ensuring greater effectiveness and sustainability.

Gender issues

The implementation of boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply has highlighted significant gender issues, which have been identified and addressed through various strategies. These strategies aim to enhance women's participation and address gender inequalities in water resource management.

In drought prone regions like the southern lowlands and Senqu river valley, gender inequality exacerbates the vulnerability of women to drought and water scarcity because they often bear the brunt of water management responsibilities, which are intensified during droughts. The strict patriarchal norms of Basotho culture limit women's participation in decision-making processes related to water management and this restricts their visibility and mobility, further entrenching gender disparities. Women are traditionally seen as domestic water managers, but their roles are constrained by cultural beliefs and social norms, which affect their access to improved water sources (Singh et al., 2009).

Thus, efforts to educate and build the capacity of women are crucial. In the target regions, potential initiatives might include water management counselling and rainwater harvesting systems, which aim to empower women and enhance their role in water management. Moreover, in watershed projects, integrating gender-sensitive participatory approaches is essential. This involves engaging women in planning, design, and implementation stages to ensure their needs and knowledge are considered. The construction of check dams and

boreholes has reduced the time women spend fetching water, thereby alleviating some of their burdens and allowing them more time for other activities (Padmaja et al., 2020).

2.1.3.7 Reporting

Table 27. Overview table Water Resources Sector Water and Sanitation Sub-sector Technology Boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply Ambition Drill three monitoring boreholes per each of three main hydrometric catchments of Lesotho especially in southern Lesotho and the Sengu River basin Improves access to groundwater for domestic use and for other uses such as watering livestock **Benefits** Activities to be implemented Budget per Action Sources Responsible Time Risks Success Indicators for body and Monitoring of activity of frame criteria focal point (Yrs) (US\$ million) funding implementation Action 1 Activity 1.1 Develop an open-GoL DWA 1-10 Lack of GIS based District 1.0 source database of groundwater ground water databases funding systems: potential information database includes groundwater regime, quality, climatic condition, physiographic and drainage aspects Ground water Activity 1.2 Formulate a Participatory 0.5 GoL Water 1-5 Lack protocol/mechanism development of Commission skills protocol in place protocol Activity 1.3 Preparation of a 1-3 Complete list Participatory GoL Water Lack of 0.5 priority list Commission funding preparation of list Activity 1.4 Implement an annual Participatory GoL Water 1-5 2.0 Lack of Monitoring monitoring program for ground development of Develop Commission funding programme water availability/quality and ment programme hydrogeology by research partners institutions and DWA **Sub-Total for Action 1 Activities** 4.0

Action 2	Activity 2.1 Coordinate, harmonize, synergize roles and functions of key government departments involved in groundwater/surface water management.	GoL Develop ment partners	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of policy framewo rk	Regulatory framework	Coordination of water resource agencies	1.5
	Activity 2.2 Develop guidelines for approval of permits for extraction of groundwater resources with an emphasis on a balanced utilization of surface and groundwater.	GoL Develop ment Partners	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of regulator y instrume nts	Regulatory instruments developed	Universal application of instruments	0.5
	Activity 2.3 Revise existing policies/laws in order to control drilling of boreholes affecting vulnerable aquifers.	GoL Develop ment Partners	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of funds	Revised policies and legislation	Participatory policy and legislative review	0.5
	Si	ub-Total fo	or Action 2 Acti	vities				2.5
Action 3. Reduce costs of groundwater	Activity 3.1 Allocate sufficient funds from annual budget	GoL	Ministry of Finance and development Planning	1-10	Fiscal constrain ts	Budget increments	Budgetary annual targets met	0.5
extraction	Activity 3.2 Develop mechanisms for additional funding from development partners.	Develop ment Partners	Ministry of Finance and Developmen t Planning	1-5	Low appetite of Develop ment investme nt in water	Increased international funding	Signed funding agreements	0.5
	Activity 3.3 Formulate financial incentives through loan schemes	GoL Develop ment partners	Ministry Finance and Developmen t Planning	1-10	Lack policy framewo rks	Financial incentives in place	New incentive instruments	2.5
	Activity 3.4 Develop partnerships with private sector through incentives to supply required	GoL	Ministry Finance and	1-10	Low appetite on the	Effective partnerships	Import and local	2.5

	equipment for easy access through business for example set up specialised supply points for subsidised materials and fuel for ground water extraction establishments	Develop ment Partners	Developmen t Planning		part of private sector		manufacturing of equipment	
		ub-Total fo	or Action 3 Acti	ivities				6.0
Action 4.	Activity 4.1 Develop courses on hydro geology tailored to groundwater extraction needs for extension workers to increase skills in surveying, delineation, monitoring of ground water resources and maintenance of boreholes' equipment.	GoL Develop ment Partners	Academia: NUL and LP	1-5	Lack of funding	Approved curriculum	Collaborative development	1.0
	Activity 4.2 Conduct research/studies to identify locations where ground water extraction is hydro geologically and socio-economically feasible.	GoL Develop ment Partners	Academia: NUL, LP	1-10	Lack of funding	Completed research studies	Research collaborations locally and internationally	2.5
	Activity 4.3 Establish a practical demonstration of model borehole setup and management to enable peer to peer learning.	GoL Develop ment Partners	Water Commission	1-10	Lack of funding	Ground water demonstratio n farms	Research results	1.5
		ub-Total fo	or Action 4 Acti	vities				5.0
Action 5.	Activity 5.1 Strengthen institutional capacity in groundwater management	GoL Develop ment Partners	Water Commission	1-5	Lack of funding	Water management frameworks in place	Evidence of capacity development	3.0
	Activity 5.2 Provide recurrent budget support for water user communities for administration of ground water extraction facilities.	GoL Develop ment partners	Water Commission	1-10	Lack of funding	Increased budget allocations	Evidence of incremental budget allocations	3.0
	Activity 5.3 Secure land tenure rights for areas with potential suitability for groundwater extraction establishment.	GoL	GoL	1-5	Lack of policy instrume nts	Development of supporting policy frameworks	Inter- Ministerial cooperation on	1.0

			policy development	
Sub-Total for A	Action 5 Activities			7.0
Grai	nd Total			24.5

2.1.3.8 Tracking the implementation status of the TAP

Rationale, responsibility and content of TAP tracking

The proposed national process for tracking the implementation of boreholes as a drought intervention for domestic water supply involves several key institutional responsibilities. These responsibilities are crucial for ensuring the sustainability, functionality, and effectiveness of borehole systems in providing reliable water access during drought conditions. Establishing a robust governance framework is essential for effective groundwater management. This includes addressing institutional challenges such as voluntary compliance, administrative responsibility, and conflict resolution mechanisms (Theesfeld, 2010). Policies must ensure adherence to water infrastructure construction standards and empower citizens to hold service providers accountable for failed infrastructure (Kumwenda, 2023).

Continuous monitoring of borehole functionality is critical. Specialized institutions should be established to oversee water service delivery and ensure consistent feedback mechanisms are in place (Turman-Bryant et al., 2019). Implementing a water management system, such as a solar-powered system, can enhance the efficiency and maintainability of boreholes, reducing the risk of contamination and ensuring clean water supply (Malinga and Hashe, 2024). Furthermore, community ownership and responsibility are vital for the sustainability of boreholes. Empowering communities to manage operation and maintenance can improve functionality, although external factors may also affect borehole performance (Kumwenda, 2023). Thus, leadership within community institutions plays a significant role in motivating collective action and ensuring the sustainability of water infrastructure (Ducrot, 2017).

Identifying strategic borehole sites and ensuring they are prioritized during drought conditions can optimize resource allocation. However, discrepancies in usage patterns must be addressed to maximize the utility of these assets. (Turman-Bryant et al., 2019). Thus, coordinated leadership and village governance are crucial for aligning community efforts with national water supply programs (Ducrot, 2017).

Gender issues

Integrating gender-specific criteria and targets in borehole interventions for domestic water supply during droughts is crucial for ensuring equitable access and effective resource management. This approach not only addresses the practical needs of different genders but also enhances the overall sustainability and impact of water supply projects. Gender plays a significant role in water use and management, with women often bearing the primary responsibility for domestic water provision. This necessitates a focus on intra-household dynamics and the unpaid domestic responsibilities typically should red by women (Koppen, Improved domestic water supply can significantly impact gender relations and 2001). economic opportunities for women from reliable water access (Sijbesma et al., 2009). Gender mainstreaming in water management involves incorporating gender perspectives at all stages of project development, from problem framing to decision support. This ensures that gendered assumptions are identified and addressed, potentially leading to more inclusive and effective water management models (Packett et al., 2020). Effective water governance during droughts requires understanding local contexts, including gender-specific water demands and usage patterns. In South Africa, a study emphasized the importance of designing implementation plans that consider local gender dynamics to ensure sustainable groundwater management (Lebese, 2017).

Despite the recognized importance of gender integration, many water management projects still lack comprehensive gender analysis. Addressing this gap requires targeted efforts to engage women in decision-making processes and to develop gender-sensitive indicators and evaluation criteria (Kuriakose et al., 2005).

2.1.4 Action plan for rainwater collection from ground surfaces

2.1.4.1 Introduction

The technology of rainwater collection from ground surfaces entails two broad categories: i) collecting rainfall from ground surfaces utilizing micro-catchments to divert or slow runoff so that it can be stored before it can evaporate or enter watercourses; and ii) collecting flows from a river, stream or other natural watercourse i.e. floodwater harvesting by constructing an earthen or other structure to dam the watercourse and form small reservoirs. Micro-catchments are often used to store water as soil moisture for agriculture. Small reservoirs are typically used in areas with seasonal rainfall to ensure that adequate water is available during the dry season. Collection and storage infrastructure can be natural or constructed and can take many forms including: i) Below ground tanks (i.e. cisterns) and excavations (either lined for waterproofing or unlined) into which rainwater is directed from the ground surface.

Subsurface dams are another form of collection/storage infrastructure that can be used to address these same problems. Though they do not technically collect rain from the ground, they serve the same purpose as the above technologies. They have been used in Phamong (Mohale's Hoek) and Mapotu (Mafeteng) where riverbeds are often dry for a portion of the year. They consist of a low-permeability barrier (e.g. concrete) inserted into the ground across a riverbed, blocking the direction of flow. Though a seasonal riverbed may be dry at the surface, subsurface flow often continues throughout the year. Drilling a well on the upstream side of the subsurface dam enables access to water year-round. Subsurface dams cannot be applied everywhere and will only work when the stream is underlain by a shallow impermeable layer such as bedrock or clay. However, they have the advantages over conventional dams e.g. less evaporative loss, superior water quality, and less vector/parasite breeding (Foster and Tuinof, 2004; WHO, 2007). Rainwater collected from the ground surface is typically used for nonpotable purposes, including irrigation, general domestic use, and livestock. However, in some regions with seasonal rainfall small reservoirs are commonly used for drinking water supply during the dry season, despite the high turbidity and poor bacteriological quality of the water (Cobbina et al., 2010).

Rainwater harvesting has relatively low storage and maintenance costs, making it an economically viable solution for water scarcity. Its adaptation potential lies in mitigating urban flooding and recharging groundwater, particularly in hilly and urban areas. Environmentally, it conserves water resources and reduces surface runoff, while socially, it empowers communities by providing a sustainable water supply. Additionally, it opens up economic opportunities at the grassroots level, enhancing livelihoods and promoting self-sufficiency in water-scarce regions.

2.1.4.2 Ambition for the TAP

Lesotho is investing heavily in water and sanitation under the frameworks of both the Lesotho Highlands Water Projects and the Lowlands Water Supply Schemes. However, the focus of these interventions is has mainly focused on transfer of water to regional destinations especially in the LHDA treaty. There is hope that the transfer of water to Botswana in the near future will address the deficiencies of the former. The rural communities only get a trickledown effect of these multinational water projects leaving a greater population of Lesotho in the rural areas exposed to water scarcity which is projected to increase both in the mid and distant periods. Thus, the target for this technology is that by the year 2030, water supply and sanitation services must reach at least 80 percent of the rural population (1.162 million people) and adequate and sustainable supply of potable water. According to the 2016 population census, this makes up approximately 1.162 million people in the rural areas. Furthermore, the target is to provide sanitation services to all the population of Lesotho which is approximately 2.2 million people according to the 2016 population census.

Gender issues

The implementation of rainwater collection from ground surfaces as an adaptation strategy in the water sector must consider gender issues to ensure equitable benefits and participation. Gender mainstreaming in water management can empower women, reduce their burden, and enhance their role in decision-making processes. This approach not only addresses gender inequalities but also improves the overall effectiveness and sustainability of water management initiatives. Implementing this technology as an adaptation strategy must prioritize minimizing the time and distance women and girls travel for water, addressing safety concerns related to water and sanitation facilities, and enhancing women's roles in water governance. Empowering women as water agents can improve their social status and financial security, while also providing them with a platform to influence water policies. However, addressing cost barriers and establishing clear governance structures are essential to ensure equitable access and active participation of women in decision-making processes related to water management.

2.1.4.3 Actions and activities selected for inclusion in the TAP

Summary of barriers and measures to overcome barriers

Addressing economic and financial barriers for rainwater collection technologies requires a combination of supportive policies, financial incentives, and public awareness to promote sustainable and cost-effective water management practices. A number of barriers were identified along with associated measures to address them. The installation of rainwater collection systems involves significant upfront costs for equipment, storage tanks, and distribution infrastructure, which can be a financial barrier. Secondly, ongoing maintenance and operation costs, including repairs and system upkeep, can strain budgets and hinder the economic viability of rainwater collection technologies. Furthermore, insufficient availability of funding, either through government grants, private investments, or community contributions,

may impede the widespread adoption of rainwater collection systems. The absence of financial incentives, such as tax breaks or subsidies, may discourage individuals, businesses, or municipalities from investing in rainwater collection infrastructure. In addition, the unpredictability of the long-term economic benefits, such as reduced water bills or savings, may make potential investors hesitant to commit to rainwater collection projects. Water pricing structures that do not account for the true cost of water may undermine the economic rationale for rainwater collection, as the financial benefits may not be fully realized.

Complex or unclear regulations related to rainwater harvesting, including permitting processes and water rights, can create additional costs and uncertainties, acting as economic deterrents. Issues related to land ownership and limited available space for rainwater collection infrastructure can pose economic challenges, particularly in densely populated urban areas. In addition, the lack of awareness or misconceptions about the safety and benefits of rainwater collection may create resistance among individuals or communities, acting as a non-economic barrier. Cultural beliefs and social norms regarding water sources may influence acceptance or reluctance to adopt rainwater collection technologies.

The technical intricacies of rainwater collection systems may pose challenges, especially for individuals or communities with limited technical expertise, acting as a non-economic barrier. Complex or unclear regulations, permitting processes, and zoning restrictions can create non-economic barriers, making it difficult to implement rainwater collection systems. In particular, perceived or actual concerns about water quality, contamination, or health risks associated with collected rainwater may hinder adoption. Insufficient local expertise in designing, installing, and maintaining rainwater collection systems may impede their successful implementation. Lack of community engagement or trust in the reliability and effectiveness of rainwater collection systems can be a non-economic barrier. The foregoing may precipitate resistance to change or inertia in adopting new water management practices, even if economically viable, can act as a significant non-economic barrier. Thus, the perception that alternative water sources or traditional water supply systems are more reliable may discourage the adoption of rainwater collection technologies.

Actions selected for inclusion in the TAP

Action 1: Provision of government subsidies and tax incentives - Providing financial support through subsidies can help offset the initial costs of installing rainwater collection systems, making them more economically feasible for individuals and businesses. In addition, offering tax credits or deductions for investments in rainwater harvesting infrastructure encourages private individuals and organizations to invest in these technologies. Furthermore, establishing financial mechanisms that offer low-interest loans for rainwater collection projects can make funding more accessible and affordable, facilitating widespread adoption.

Action 2: Develop and introduce water pricing policies - Implementing water pricing structures that reflect the true cost of water can create economic incentives for adopting rainwater collection technologies by highlighting potential cost savings. In addition, encouraging collaboration between public and private entities can attract private investment and expertise, supporting the implementation of rainwater collection projects.

Action 3: Provide capacity building, training incentives and research for development funding - Offering incentives for training programs and capacity building in rainwater harvesting technologies can enhance the skills and knowledge of individuals involved in implementation. In addition, it would go a long way to allay the fears of those who are not convinced with the use of water collected from tanks. Allocating funds for research and development in rainwater collection technologies can drive innovation, reduce costs, and improve overall economic viability. Finally, providing financial incentives for water utilities to integrate rainwater collection into their infrastructure can accelerate the adoption of these technologies in broader water management strategies.

Action 4: Promulgate land use regulations and zoning policies - Advocate for land use regulations, zoning policies, and planning guidelines that recognize and accommodate rainwater harvesting installations as permissible land uses, land improvements, or accessory structures within residential, commercial, or industrial developments. Lobby for zoning code amendments, land use ordinances, or development standards that facilitate rainwater collection projects and streamline permitting processes for landowners. In addition, negotiate easements, land leases, or land use agreements with landowners, property managers, or public agencies to secure access to land for rainwater collection purposes. Establish legal agreements that grant

rights-of-way, access privileges, or land use permissions for installing, maintaining, and operating rainwater harvesting infrastructure on private or public lands, ensuring long-term land availability and security.

Activities identified for implementation of selected actions

Actions	Activities for action implementation
Action 1	 Providing financial support through subsidies to offset the initial costs of installing rainwater collection systems, making them more economically feasible for individuals and businesses. Offer tax credits or deductions for investments in rainwater harvesting infrastructure to encourage private individuals and organizations to invest in these technologies. Establishing financial mechanisms offering low-interest loans for rainwater collection projects can make funding more accessible and affordable, facilitating widespread adoption.
Action 2	 2.1 Implement water pricing structures to reflect the true cost of water can create economic incentives for adopting rainwater collection technologies by highlighting potential cost savings. 2.2 Set collaborative platforms between public and private entities can attract private investment and expertise, supporting the implementation of rainwater collection projects.
Action 3	 3.1 Offer incentives for training programs and capacity building in rainwater harvesting technologies can enhance the skills and knowledge of individuals involved in implementation. 3.2 Allocate funds for research and development in rainwater collection technologies can drive innovation, reduce costs, and improve overall economic viability. 3.3 Providing financial incentives for water utilities to integrate rainwater collection into their infrastructure can accelerate the adoption of these technologies in broader water management strategies.
Action 4	 4.1Advocate for land use regulations, zoning policies, and planning guidelines that recognize and accommodate rainwater harvesting installations as permissible land uses, land improvements, or accessory structures within residential, commercial, or industrial developments. 4.2 Lobby for zoning code amendments, land use ordinances and permitting processes for landowners. 4.3 Facilitate negotiation of easements, land leases, or land use agreements with landowners, property managers, or public agencies to secure access to land for rainwater collection purposes. 4.4 Establish legal agreements that grant rights-of-way, access privileges, or land use permissions for installing, maintaining, and operating rainwater harvesting infrastructure on private or public lands, ensuring long-term land availability and security.

Actions to be implemented as Project Ideas

A set of actions are proposed for implementation as project ideas. These are:

Action 1: Policy development for government subsidies and tax incentives: Selecting policy development for government subsidies and tax incentives as a project idea for implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces is crucial for enhancing water sector adaptation strategies. Such policies can effectively encourage the adoption of rainwater harvesting systems, which are vital for sustainable water management, especially in regions facing water scarcity and climate change impacts. By providing financial incentives, governments can lower the economic barriers for individuals and businesses to invest in

rainwater collection systems, thus promoting widespread adoption and contributing to water conservation efforts.

Action 2: Develop and introduce water pricing policies - Selecting water pricing policies as a project idea for implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces is crucial for enhancing water management and sustainability. Water pricing serves as an economic tool to promote efficient water use, fund infrastructure development, and encourage behavioural changes among water users. By integrating water pricing with rainwater collection strategies, policymakers can address water scarcity and improve water productivity, especially in agriculture, which is a major water consumer. This approach can lead to more sustainable water use and conservation practices.

Action 3: Provide capacity building, training incentives and research for development funding - Implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces as an adaptation strategy in the water sector is crucial for addressing water scarcity and climate change challenges. Capacity building, training incentives, and research funding are essential components of this strategy, as they enhance the ability of local communities and institutions to effectively manage and utilize rainwater resources. These elements foster a sustainable approach to water management by empowering stakeholders with the necessary skills, knowledge, and resource.

Action 4: Promulgate land use regulations and zoning Policies - Promulgating land use regulations and zoning policies is crucial for implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces as an adaptation strategy in the water sector. These regulations help manage urban development, mitigate flood risks, and enhance water ecosystem services. By strategically planning land use, authorities can ensure that rainwater collection systems are effectively integrated into urban infrastructure, thereby improving water management and reducing environmental impacts.

Gender issues

Implementing rainwater collection from ground surface activities can significantly contribute to achieving gender outcomes in the water sector by addressing various socio-economic and cultural barriers faced by women. This approach not only provides water security but also empowers women, enhances their social status, and promotes gender equity. For example, the technology minimizes the time and distance women and girls spend fetching water, allowing them more time for education and economic activities. This reduction in time burden can lead to improved educational opportunities for young girls, as they can attend school more regularly. The proximity of domestic water supply closer to home reduces the risk of sexual harassment and gender-based violence that women face when traveling long distances to fetch water. Thus, safe access to water and sanitation facilities also alleviates psychosocial stress among women (Adeyeye and Bello-Dambatta, 2024).

Finally, this technology has the potential to alleviate the additional work burdens women face in patriarchal structures, fostering equitable power relations. Furthermore, integrating gender perspectives into rainwater management can lead to tailored solutions that address the specific needs of women, ultimately promoting their active involvement in water management and enhancing their socio-economic status within communities.

2.1.4.4 Stakeholders and timeline for implementation of TAP

Overview of Stakeholders for the implementation of the TAP

Implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces in the water sector involves a complex interplay of stakeholders, each with distinct roles and interests. Effective stakeholder analysis and mapping are crucial for successful implementation. This process involves identifying key players, understanding their influence, and aligning their interests with the project goals. The following is a stakeholder analysis and mapping for rainwater collection systems (Table 29).

Stakeholder	Key roles
Local Government	Act as context setters and are crucial for policy enforcement and resource allocation.
institutions	Their motivation is often influenced by economic and social norms, which can either
	support or hinder implementation.
Technological	Utilize tools like GIS and BIM to design and optimize rainwater harvesting systems,
Experts	ensuring they are efficient and sustainable
Environmentalists	Serve as advocates for sustainable practices and can help transform public opinion to
and NGOs	support rainwater harvesting initiatives
Community Members	As end-users, their acceptance and participation are vital. Education and awareness
	campaigns can convert them into active supporters

Table 29. Stakeholders in the implementation of rainwater collection from ground surfaces

The different stakeholders may have conflicting priorities, such as economic efficiency versus environmental sustainability, which can impede progress (Lee et al., 2024). In addition, technological barriers may obtain. For example, implementing advanced systems like GIS technical expertise and resources, which may not be readily available at sub-national levels.

While stakeholder analysis is essential for implementing rainwater collection systems, it is equally important to consider the broader socio-economic and environmental context. This includes addressing potential resistance from stakeholders with conflicting interests and ensuring that technological solutions are accessible and adaptable to local conditions.

٦

Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Table 30 shows the scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

Table 30. Scheduling and sequencing of specific activities

						Ti	me				
Activity	Scale	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1.1 Providing financial support through subsidies to offset the initial costs of installing rainwater collection systems, making them more economically feasible	National						-				
for individuals and businesses. 1.2 Offer tax credits or deductions for investments in rainwater harvesting	National District										
infrastructure to encourage private individuals and organizations to invest in these technologies.											
1.3 Establishing financial mechanisms offering low-interest loans for rainwater collection projects can make funding more accessible and affordable, facilitating widespread adoption	National										
2.1 Implement water pricing structures to reflect the true cost of water can create economic incentives for adopting rainwater collection technologies by highlighting potential cost savings.	National										
2.2 Set collaborative platforms between public and private entities can attract private investment and expertise, supporting the implementation of rainwater collection projects.	National, district and local										
3.1 Offer incentives for training programs and capacity building in rainwater harvesting technologies. This can enhance the skills and knowledge of individuals involved in implementation.	National, District and local										
3.2 Allocate funds for research and development in rainwater collection technologies can drive innovation, reduce costs, and improve overall economic viability.	Local										
3.3 Providing financial incentives for water utilities to integrate rainwater collection into their infrastructure can accelerate the adoption of these technologies in broader water management strategies.	Local										

						Ti	me				
Activity	Scale	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
4.1 Advocate for land use regulations, zoning policies, and planning guidelines that recognize and accommodate rainwater harvesting installations as permissible land uses, land improvements, or accessory structures within residential, commercial, or industrial developments.	National										
4.2 Lobby for zoning code amendments, land use ordinances and permitting processes for landowners.	National										
4.3 Facilitate negotiation of easements, land leases, or land use agreements with landowners, property managers, or public agencies to secure access to land for rainwater collection purposes.	National										
4.4 Establish legal agreements that grant rights-of-way, access privileges, or land use permissions for installing, maintaining, and operating rainwater harvesting infrastructure on private or public lands, ensuring long-term land availability and security.	National										

Gender issues

Gender considerations in the implementation of rainwater collection from ground surfaces in the water sector are crucial for ensuring equitable access and participation. The integration of gender perspectives in water management can empower women, enhance their social status, and improve community water governance. However, challenges such as limited access to decision-making and the burden of water collection persist.

Two key aspects of how gender is accounted for in this context are critical. Firstly, rainwater harvesting initiatives have been shown to empower women by providing them with water and financial security, improving their social acceptance, and enabling them to become key sources of information on water issues in their communities. Experience has shown that (Sharma, 2017). Secondly, gender mainstreaming in water management often fails to alter existing power dynamics, as simply reserving seats for women in decision-making bodies does not change the status quo (Narain and Goodrich, 2024). Thus, women's limited access to decision-making processes and the burden of water collection are significant barriers to their active participation in water management initiatives (Yesubabu et al., 2024). Overall, a nuanced understanding of gender, considering the social and power differences between men and women, is necessary for effective policy and practice. This includes using gender-sensitive data

and analytics to inform water management strategies (Narain & Goodrich, 2024). Therefore, innovative water solutions that incorporate gender-sensitive data can optimize water services and empower women to participate in technological development and decision-making.

Women often play a crucial role in water management, yet face significant barriers due to gender inequalities. These barriers include limited access to decision-making processes and the additional burden of water collection. Addressing these issues through gender-sensitive approaches can enhance the effectiveness of rainwater harvesting initiatives and promote gender equity. Women are pivotal in the education and utilization of rainwater, acting as agents of change within their communities. They are instrumental in teaching sustainable environmental practices and managing water resources at the family level. Despite their involvement, women often face challenges such as exclusion from decision-making processes and the burden of water collection, which exacerbates gender inequalities (Yesubabu et al., 2024). A socio-technical approach that combines water provision with women's empowerment has shown success in improving women's social status and financial security, although cost remains a barrier to wider community access (Adeyeye and Bello-Dambatta, 2024).

2.1.4.5 Estimation of resources needed for action and activities

Estimation of capacity building needs

Implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces as a climate change adaptation strategy in the water sector requires comprehensive capacity building across several dimensions. This involves addressing legislative, financial, technical, societal, and governance needs to ensure effective and sustainable implementation. Firstly, establishing a comprehensive regulatory framework is crucial for the successful implementation of rainwater harvesting systems. This includes creating clear guidelines and standards for installation and operation (Peker and İlhan, 2023). To this effect, national legislation, must mandate rainwater harvesting systems and promote supportive legal structures to overcome implementation barriers. To effectively build capacity financial mechanisms are critical. Introducing financial incentives and pricing policies can encourage the adoption and this may involve subsidies, tax breaks, or grants to offset initial installation costs (Peker and İlhan, 2023). In the advent of climate change, investment in non-conventional water resources, including rainwater, is essential to address water scarcity and reduce community water conflicts (Ricart et al., 2021).

To enhance adoption and sustainability, technical standards and innovations are imperative. Developing technical standards for rainwater harvesting systems ensures their efficiency and safety. This includes guidelines for materials used in catchment areas to prevent contamination (Gabriela and Vladimir, 2022). Furthermore, innovations in water treatment technologies, such as solar disinfection, are necessary to make harvested rainwater safe for consumption, especially in rural areas lacking central water systems (Gabriela and Vladimir, 2022). Thus, promoting a cultural shift towards the acceptance and use of the technology H systems is vital. This involves public education and awareness campaigns to highlight the benefits of rainwater as a sustainable water source (Peker and İlhan, 2023). On the other hand, engaging local communities in decision-making processes can enhance the acceptance and effectiveness of RWH systems (Ricart et al., 2021).

Finally, governance and collaborative approaches are critical. Thus, establishing decentralized governance mechanisms that involve all stakeholders, including public and private sectors, is essential for the successful implementation of the rainwater harvesting systems (Peker and İlhan, 2023). Thus, multi-level learning and stakeholder involvement in governance can improve adaptation strategies and ensure the sustainability of water management practices (Gonzales-Iwanciw et al., 2021).

Estimations of costs of actions and activities

The economic viability of a rainwater harvesting system is situational (Ruiz Martínez and Tueros, 2022). In some areas it may not be feasible to implement this system given the going price of water, while in other places the technology is a cheaper source of water compared to national network water, bottled water or other water sources and its implementation proves to be economically feasible in various scenarios such as in residential buildings by saving potable water in schools, where at the same time students are encouraged to become aware of sustainability; in homes and residential buildings. In addition, it reduces greenhouse gas emissions by reducing energy consumption. As a proportion of the implementation expenses of the system, the cost of the tank represents from half (Ruiz Martínez and Tueros, 2022) to 95%, of the total cost (Anchan and Prasad, 2021) while maintenance e.g. replacement of materials may cost up to 50% of the total costs of implementation (Preeti and Rahman, 2021). Gado and El-Agha, 2020) recommend inclusion of recharge wells to increase groundwater performance as an economic solution.

The installation of rainwater collection systems involves significant upfront costs for equipment, storage tanks, and distribution infrastructure estimated at US\$5 million for at least 20 installations. Ongoing maintenance and operation costs, including repairs and system upkeep, can strain budgets and hinder the economic viability of rainwater collection technologies and estimated costs are US\$3 million.

Gender issues

Capacity building for gender-responsive rainwater collection from ground surfaces involves integrating gender considerations into the design, implementation, and management of rainwater harvesting systems. This approach not only addresses water scarcity but also empowers women and girls by reducing their burden of water collection and enhancing their socio-economic status. The implementation will deploy strategies for achieving genderresponsive capacity building in rainwater collection. The first of these is the empowerment through skill development where training women in technical skills related to rainwater harvesting will be conducted to break social barriers and increase their income. This approach provides women with roles as water agents enhancing their financial security and social The second is to facilitate social and political participation. Thus, the strategy acceptance. involves using the technology as a platform for women to participate in social and political life, contributing to family finances and community decision-making. Mainstreaming gender in this approach will improve health, income, and education, reducing vulnerability and enhancing women's capacity to cope with water scarcity. By decreasing the distance and time required for water collection, rainwater harvesting systems alleviate the physical and social burdens on women and girls, freeing time for education and domestic pursuits. The intention is to address gender-based violence and psychosocial stress associated with unsafe water collection by ensuring safe and accessible water sources (Adeyeye and Bello-Dambatta, 2024).

The gender analysis of budget lines and activities for implementing rainwater collection as a climate change adaptation strategy in the water sector reveals significant insights into how these initiatives can address gender disparities. Rainwater harvesting not only provides a sustainable water source but also empowers women by reducing their time burden and enhancing their social and economic roles. However, the integration of gender-responsive budgeting is crucial to ensure that these benefits are equitably distributed and that women can actively participate in water governance and policy-making.

Rainwater harvesting initiatives have been shown to empower women by reducing the time and distance they need to travel to fetch water, thus allowing them to engage more in social and political life and improve women's financial security and social status, (Adeyeye and Bello-Dambatta, 2024). Finally, gender-responsive budgeting is essential to address gender disparities in climate change adaptation. It ensures that fiscal policies and expenditures are analyzed from a gender perspective, which can mitigate gender-differentiated effects of climate change (Sikhosana et al., 2024).

2.1.4.6 Management planning

Risks and Contingency Planning

Implementing rainwater collection from ground surfaces for climate change in the water sector involves several risks and requires effective contingency plans. The primary risks include water quality issues, system design challenges, and climate variability impacts. Firstly, rainwater collected from ground surfaces can be contaminated with pathogenic microorganisms, making it unsafe for direct human consumption without treatment. This poses a significant public health risk, especially in rural areas where such systems are often implemented to meet basic needs (Gabriela & Vladimir, 2022). Secondly, designing an effective rainwater harvesting system requires careful consideration of local climate conditions and water demand and failure can lead to insufficient water supply, particularly in arid and semi-arid regions where water security is already low. Finally, changes in rainfall patterns due to climate change can affect the reliability of rainwater harvesting systems. This variability can lead to periods of both water scarcity and excess, complicating water management efforts.

In the light of the foregoing risks, contingency planning is imperative. Thus, implementing simple and cost-effective water treatment technologies, such as solar disinfection and filtration, can mitigate health risks associated with contaminated rainwater (Gabriela & Vladimir, 2022). Secondly, utilizing models to determine optimal tank sizes and system configurations can enhance water security. For instance, the Roof Model helps in designing systems that account for climate change impacts, ensuring a more reliable water supply (Kahinda et al., 2010).

Finally, combining rainwater harvesting with other water supply methods can provide a buffer against climate-induced variability, ensuring a more stable water supply (Jemberie and Melesse, 2021).

Next Steps

Implementing water harvesting from groundwater surfaces requires a strategic approach that considers both immediate requirements and critical steps for successful execution. The process involves selecting suitable sites, designing appropriate structures, and integrating advanced technologies to optimize water collection and storage. The following are immediate requirements and critical steps necessary for the successful implementation of a water harvesting project.

First, identifying suitable locations is crucial. This involves analyzing terrain, weather patterns, and water availability using geospatial technologies like GIS to ensure effective water infiltration and storage (Bhorkar et al., 2023). Thus, it is essential to engage professionals with expertise in water management, geospatial analysis, and hydraulic engineering to design and implement effective water harvesting structures (Mekdaschi and Liniger, 2013). Furthermore, involving local communities and stakeholders in the planning process ensures that the project meets local needs and gains community support.

Secondly, the following critical steps are critical for implantation. Develop detailed designs for water harvesting structures such as check dams, underground dams, and trapezoidal bunds, considering local climatic conditions and crop water requirements (Finkel, 2018). Thus, technology integration is necessary. For example, utilizing advanced modeling systems to simulate precipitation-runoff processes and optimize the design of water harvesting systems (Hamaideh et al., 2017). Finally, establish a robust monitoring system to assess the performance of water harvesting structures and make necessary adjustments to improve efficiency and sustainability (Saha et al., 2024).

Gender issues

The implementation of rainwater collection from ground surfaces is a significant opportunity to address gender issues. This approach not only provides water security but also empowers women by reducing their burden of water collection and enhancing their participation in water governance. However, challenges such as cost barriers and limited access to decision-making processes persist, necessitating a more integrated approach to fully realize gender equity in this context. Rainwater harvesting reduces the time and distance women and girls must travel to fetch water, thereby minimizing their exposure to risks such as harassment and violence.

Access to rainwater harvesting systems can mitigate health challenges by providing safer water sources, reducing the incidence of water-borne diseases among women and girls. Finally, engaging women in co-creating solutions through participatory methods helps tailor water management practices to their specific needs and challenges, fostering gender-responsive strategies.

2.1.4.7 Reporting

Table 31. Overview table

Sector	Water Resources							
Sub-sector	Water and Sanitation							
Technology	Rainwater collection from ground surfaces							
Ambition	At least 64 community council under the local governm serving at least 25 percent of the households n in the co 50 percent of the households (24, 208 households).	mmunity co	ouncils (290, 500 p					
Benefits	Improves water access for irrigation, livestock drinking						1	1
Action	Activities to be implemented	Sources of funding	Responsible body and focal point	Time frame (yrs)	Risks	Success criteria	Indicators for Monitoring of implementation	Budget per activity (US\$)
Action 1	Activity 1.1 Providing financial support through subsidies to offset the initial costs of installing rainwater collection systems, making them more economically feasible for individuals and businesses.	GoL	DWA Water Commission	0-10	Lack of funding	Number of subsidies issued	District databases	1.0 million
	Activity 1.2 Offer tax credits or deductions for investments in rainwater harvesting infrastructure to encourage private individuals and organizations to invest in these technologies.	GoL	Ministry of Finance	0-5	Lack of funding	Tax incentive regulations	Participatory development of protocol	0.1 million
	Activity 1.3 Establishing financial mechanisms offering low-interest loans for rainwater collection projects can make funding more accessible and affordable, facilitating widespread adoption	GoL	Ministry of Finance	0-3	Lack of funding	Loan protocols	Participatory preparation of list	0.1 million
	Sub-To	tal for Act	ion 1 Activities					1.2 million
Action 2	Activity 2.1 Implement water pricing structures to reflect the true cost of water can create economic incentives for adopting rainwater collection technologies by highlighting potential cost savings.	GoL	Water Commission	0-5	Lack of policy	Regulatory framework	Coordination of water resource agencies	0.5 million

	Activity 2.2 Set collaborative platforms between	GoL	Water	0-5	Lack of	Number of	Platform activity	0.1 million
	public and private entities can attract private		Commission		commitment	active		
	investment and expertise, supporting the					platforms		
	implementation of rainwater collection projects.							
		tal for Ac	tion 2 Activities			1	1	0.6 million
Action 3.	Activity 3.1 Offer incentives for training programs and capacity building in rainwater harvesting technologies can enhance the skills and knowledge of individuals involved in implementation.	GoL	DWA	0-10	Fiscal constraints	Budget increments	Budgetary annual targets met	0.5 million
	Activity 3.2 Allocate funds for research and development in rainwater collection technologies can drive innovation, reduce costs, and improve overall economic viability	GoL	Ministry of Finance and Development Planning	0-5	Lack of funding	Increased international funding	Signed funding agreements Research projects	2.0 million
	Activity 3.3 Providing financial incentives for water utilities to integrate rainwater collection into their infrastructure can accelerate the adoption of these technologies in broader water management strategies.	GoL	Ministry Finance and Development Planning	0-10	Lack of funding	Financial incentives in place	New incentive instruments	2.5 million
		tal for Ac	tion 3 Activities			1		5.0 million
Action 4.	Activity 4.1 Advocate for land use regulations, zoning policies, and planning guidelines that recognize and accommodate rainwater harvesting installations as permissible land uses, land improvements, or accessory structures within residential, commercial, or industrial developments.	GoL	Local government	0-5	Lack of funding	Regulations adopted	Number of leases	0.1 million
	Activity 4.2 Lobby for zoning code amendments, land use ordinances and permitting processes for landowners.	GoL	Local government	0-10	Lack of funding	Zoning protocols	Areas zoned by law	1.5 million
	Activity 4.3 Facilitate negotiation of easements, land leases, or land use agreements with landowners, property managers, or public agencies to secure access to land for rainwater collection purposes.	GoL	Water Commission Local government	0-10	Lack of funding	Number of leases issued	Number of structures build	0.5 million
	Activity 4.4 Establish legal agreements that grant rights-of-way, access privileges, or land use permissions for installing, maintaining, and operating rainwater harvesting infrastructure on private or	GoL	Local government	0-10	Lack of funding	Number of permits issued	Leases issue	0.5 million

public lands, ensuring long-term land availability and security.						
Sub-Total for Action 5 Activities						2.6 million
Grand Total						9.4 million

2.1.4.8 Tracking the implementation status of the TAP

Rationale, responsibility and content of TAP tracking

The national process for tracking the implementation of rainwater collection from groundwater surfaces envisions a structured approach that includes institutional responsibilities, timing, and specific information to be tracked. This process is essential to ensure the effective management and conservation of water resources, particularly in regions facing water scarcity. The integration of technology and standardized protocols play a crucial role in this process.

The institutional responsibility of the tracking falls within the domain of three categories of stakeholders. Firstly, government ministries, departments and water boards are responsible for setting guidelines and monitoring compliance with rainwater harvesting systems. Secondly, there will be interdisciplinary teams and resource specialists conducting evaluations to assess the implementation and effectiveness of rainwater harvesting systems. Thirdly, the role of local authorities is critical because local community councils and urban councils /municipalities are tasked with enforcing regulations and providing support for the installation and maintenance of systems.

The implementation will be phased over several fiscal years to allow for gradual adaptation and resource allocation during which regular monitoring will be carried out. Continuous monitoring is essential to track the performance and effectiveness of rainwater harvesting systems. The monitoring will track at least three aspects of the implementation process. Firstly, water quality is critical. Parameters such as microbiological and physico-chemical properties are monitored to ensure the safety and usability of collected rainwater. Secondly, system performance is crucial. Data on the implementation fidelity and effectiveness of systems are collected to identify trends and areas for improvement. Finally, the economic and social impact is necessary. Information on the cost-effectiveness and community acceptance of rainwater harvesting systems is gathered to guide future policy decisions.

While the proposed process provides a comprehensive framework for tracking rainwater collection implementation, challenges remain. Economic constraints and local regulations can significantly influence the degree of system implementation. Additionally, there is a need for

more empirical data and research to enhance system efficacy and community acceptance, highlighting the importance of ongoing evaluation and adaptation.

Gender issues

Integrating gender-specific criteria and targets in the implementation of rainwater collection from ground surfaces is crucial for achieving both water security and gender equity. This involves addressing the unique challenges faced by women and ensuring their active participation in water management processes. The integration of gender-specific criteria can enhance the effectiveness of rainwater harvesting projects by ensuring that they are inclusive and equitable. Some gender-specific criteria and targets include a) minimizing Burden on Women and Girls. The project will seek to reduce the time and distance women and girls spend fetching water, which can be achieved by strategically placing rainwater collection systems closer to communities; b) addressing safety and violence. The project will ensure that rainwater collection sites are safe and free from gender-based violence. This includes community monitoring to prevent harassment; c) Ensuring empowerment and participation. The project will seek to empower women to participate in water governance and decision-making processes. This will be facilitated by training women as water agents and involving them in the planning and management of rainwater systems; d) Tracking gender-sensitive indicators. The project will develop and use gender-specific indicators for monitoring and evaluation to track progress and ensure that the needs of women are being met.

The project will also engage gender responsive implementation strategies such as a) Participatory Planning e.g. engaging women in the planning stages of rainwater projects ensures that their needs and perspectives are considered, leading to more effective and sustainable outcomes; b) Data Sharing and Analysis e.g. utilizing gender-sensitive data and analytics to improve the design and implementation of rainwater systems by highlighting gender disparities and informing targeted interventions; and c) Integrated Water Resource Management (IWRM) e.g. incorporating gender perspectives into IWRM to strengthen water management models by revealing gendered assumptions and ensuring diverse stakeholder engagement (Packett et al., 2020).

While integrating gender-specific criteria is essential, it is also important to recognize the broader context of water management. The inclusion of gender in water policies is often

limited, and women are frequently seen as passive recipients rather than active participants. Addressing these systemic issues requires a shift in how gender is perceived and integrated into water management frameworks.

2.2 **Project ideas for the Water Sector**

2.2.1 Brief Summary of the Project Ideas for the Water Sector

The prioritized project ideas for adapting to climate change in the water sector-water reclamation, treatment and reuse, boreholes as a drought intervention, and rainwater collection from ground surfaces—each offer unique benefits and challenges. These interventions are crucial for enhancing water security and resilience in the face of climate change. They interact by collectively contributing to a more sustainable and efficient water management system, addressing both immediate and long-term water needs. For instance, water reclamation and reuse are vital for mitigating water scarcity and enhancing water resource management. This approach is increasingly important globally, with advancements in reuse regulations and risk management playing a significant role in its implementation. Successful reuse of treated water for agriculture, significantly improving water-use efficiency and food production and also contributes to reducing greenhouse gas emissions and is integrated into urban and industrial applications. Boreholes on the other hand provide a reliable water source during droughts, particularly in regions with limited surface water availability. They are thus, essential for maintaining water supply in arid and semi-arid areas. The use of boreholes can be part of a broader strategy that includes water savings and reuse to address climate change impacts. Rainwater harvesting is a strategic solution for enhancing water availability, especially in arid ecosystems. It supports agro-pastoral systems by increasing soil moisture and groundwater recharge. Suitability mapping for rainwater harvesting interventions can optimize the use of rainwater runoff, promoting drought tolerance and ecosystem resilience.

While these interventions are promising, they must be integrated into a coherent strategy that considers economic, social, and environmental factors. Challenges such as installation failures, economic viability, and the need for capacity building must be addressed to ensure their sustainability and effectiveness.

2.2.2 Project idea for water reclamation, treatment and reuse

Background

Water reclamation, treatment, and reuse technology projects are essential components of modern water management strategies, particularly in regions facing water scarcity such as the southern lowlands of Lesotho and the Senqu River Valley. The technology involves the processing of wastewater to produce water suitable for various applications, such as agricultural irrigation, industrial processes, and even potable water supplies.

Objectives

The goal of these projects is to augment water supplies, reduce the burden on freshwater resources, and promote sustainable water use. The specific objectives are:

Measurable outputs

- Water Quality Improvement: The effectiveness of treatment technologies is measured by the quality of the reclaimed water, which must meet specific standards for its intended use
- Volume of Reclaimed Water: The amount of water reclaimed and reused is a critical metric, indicating the project's impact on water supply augmentation
- **Cost Savings**: Economic analyses often measure the cost savings achieved through reduced water procurement and treatment costs
- Environmental Impact: Metrics such as reduced pollutant loads and improved ecosystem health are used to assess environmental benefits.

Relationship to the country's sustainable development goals

Water reclamation and treatment technologies support SDG 6, which aims to ensure availability and sustainable management of water and sanitation for all and is aligned to the Lesotho Water and Sanitation Policy of 2007. By treating wastewater, these technologies reduce pollution and improve water quality, directly contributing to this goal. The technology also contributes to SDG 12, which focuses on responsible consumption and production, by promoting the reuse of water and reducing the demand for freshwater resources.

Reclaimed water can be used for agricultural irrigation, industrial processes, and even potable purposes, reducing the strain on freshwater resources and providing economic benefits through cost savings and resource efficiency. This is aligned to the Food Security Policy of 2005, the Climate Smart Agriculture Investment Plan of 2018 and the draft National Irrigation Policy of 2022. The implementation of modern wastewater treatment technologies can lead to significant environmental benefits, such as reduced pollution and improved ecosystem health, which are crucial for sustainable development.

Key Deliverables

- Water Security and Sustainability: Reclaimed water provides a reliable water source, reducing dependency on freshwater resources and mitigating the impacts of climate change and population growth on water availability.
- Economic Benefits: Reuse of treated water can subsidize costs in agriculture and industry, offering a cost-effective solution for irrigation and industrial processes.
- Environmental Protection: By treating and reusing wastewater, water pollution is reduced, contributing to healthier ecosystems and improved public healt

Water reclamation is vital for sustainable water management, especially in regions facing severe water scarcity. It supports the circular economy by recycling water resources, thus reducing dependency on freshwater sources and mitigating the impacts of climate change. However, challenges such as public acceptance and infrastructural costs must be addressed to fully realize its potential.

Project scope and possible implementation

The scope of these technologies is broad, encompassing various treatment processes and applications across different sectors. The feasibility of these technologies is influenced by factors such as cost, public perception, and regulatory frameworks.

Project activities

a) Identification of Water Sources: Wastewater can originate from diverse sources such as domestic sewage, agricultural runoff, and industrial effluents, each with unique pollutant profiles. Understanding the source is crucial for designing appropriate treatment strategies tailored to the specific contaminants present.

- b) **Treatment Technologies:** Treatment processes are typically divided into primary, secondary, and tertiary stages, with advanced technologies like membrane bioreactors and reverse osmosis being employed for high-quality water production. Modern treatment technologies focus on energy efficiency and the removal of emerging contaminants, ensuring the reclaimed water meets the required quality standards for its intended use.
- c) **Regulatory Frameworks:** Different regions have established specific guidelines and regulations for water reuse, although a universal standard is lacking. Compliance with these regulations is essential to ensure the sanitary and environmental safety of the reclaimed water.
- d) Reuse Applications: Reclaimed water can be used for agricultural irrigation, industrial processes, groundwater recharge, and even potable water supplies. The choice of application depends on the quality of the treated water and the specific needs of the region.

Timeline: 10 years

Budget:

Implementing a rainwater collection system from ground surfaces involves several key resource requirements, including materials, infrastructure, operational and maintenance considerations. The total is estimated at US\$10 million.

Evaluation

Accomplishment in a water reclamation, treatment, and reuse project can be evaluated through specific metrics such as the volume of water reclaimed, the quality of treated water meeting regulatory standards, and the extent of water reuse in designated applications. Success can also be measured by assessing the project's impact on freshwater resource conservation, cost-effectiveness, public health outcomes, and environmental benefits. Additionally, stakeholder satisfaction and compliance with national and international guidelines will serve as critical indicators of the project's overall effectiveness and sustainability.

Possible challenges

Implementing water reclamation, treatment, and reuse projects faces several challenges, including irregular availability of financial resources, a shortage of skilled personnel for planning, design, and operation, and the lack of effective implementation agencies. Additionally, inadequate institutional structures and the absence of supportive government policies can hinder progress. Societal acceptance is also a critical factor, as public perception can significantly impact the success of these projects. Addressing these challenges is essential for the effective adoption of new technologies in water and wastewater treatment.

Responsibilities and coordination

- **Specialists**: These are technical experts responsible for designing and implementing the water treatment technologies. They ensure that the systems meet the required standards for water quality and safety
- **Continuity Providers**: These stakeholders maintain the ongoing operation and management of the water reuse systems, ensuring reliability and efficiency over time.
- **Program Champions**: Individuals or groups who advocate for the project, securing funding, and support from the community and policymakers.
- **Conveners**: They facilitate collaboration among various stakeholders, including government agencies, private sector partners, and the community, to ensure cohesive project implementation

2.2.3 Project idea for boreholes as drought interventions for domestic water supply

Background

Boreholes serve as a critical intervention for drought relief and climate change adaptation, particularly in regions where water scarcity is exacerbated by climate variability. They provide a reliable source of groundwater, which can be essential for sustaining communities during prolonged dry periods. The implementation of boreholes as a climate adaptation strategy involves several objectives and measurable outputs to ensure their effectiveness and sustainability.

Objectives

• To increase the number of boreholes in drought-prone areas.

- To ensure the equitable distribution of water to vulnerable households during droughts.
- To build community capacity for borehole maintenance and management.

Measurable outputs

- Water Quality Indicators: Regular monitoring of chemical and physical parameters, such as salinity and temperature, to assess and maintain water quality.
- **Borehole Yield and Efficiency**: Measurement of water yield from boreholes to evaluate the success of siting and drilling strategies, ensuring that the boreholes meet community water needs.
- **Community Impact**: Assessment of the socio-economic benefits, such as reduced time and energy spent on water collection, and the role of boreholes in alleviating poverty traps in drought-affected areas.

Relationship to the country's sustainable development goals

Boreholes serve as a critical drought intervention technology by providing a reliable source of clean water, which aligns with sustainable development priorities such as ensuring availability and sustainable management of water resources. The implementation of an efficient water management system for boreholes enhances community resilience against water scarcity, directly supporting the mission of improving public health and reducing waterborne diseases. They provide essential water resources in areas where traditional water supply systems are inadequate, thus supporting the achievement of SDGs, particularly SDG 6, which aims to ensure availability and sustainable management of water and sanitation for all. Boreholes contribute to sustainable development by enhancing water accessibility, promoting community-based resource management, and supporting poverty reduction efforts.

Key Deliverables

- **Increased Access to Water**: Boreholes provide a reliable source of water in areas where traditional water sources are insufficient or unavailable.
- **Improved Drought Resilience**: Boreholes, especially when motorized, enhance resilience to drought by providing a consistent water supply.

• Community Engagement and Accountability: Effective borehole management systems, such as those powered by solar energy can improve water quality and system maintenance, fostering community ownership and accountability.

The overall importance lies in its capacity to provide reliable access to safe water, thereby mitigating the impacts of drought emergencies, reducing vulnerability, and fostering community resilience in arid regions, ultimately enhancing public health and economic stability.

Project scope and possible implementation

Borehole technologies, particularly those equipped with handpumps, demonstrate significant potential as a drought intervention for domestic water supply in rural areas, as evidenced by their reliability during the El Nino 2015/2016 drought in northern Ethiopia (MacDonald et al., 2019). They consistently recover water levels quickly, maintaining performance even under extended dry conditions, unlike springs and hand-dug wells. The feasibility of implementing boreholes is high, especially in suitable aquifer conditions, making them a strategic choice for enhancing community resilience to drought and ensuring secure drinking water access.

Project activities

- Site Assessment and Selection: Conduct hydrogeological surveys to identify suitable sites for borehole drilling; Prioritize locations based on water needs, population density, and aquifer viability.
- Community Engagement and Mobilization: Conduct community awareness campaigns on the benefits of boreholes and the importance of groundwater conservation; Form water user committees to manage and oversee borehole use and maintenance.
- **Borehole Drilling and Installation:** Procure drilling equipment and hire specialized contractors; Drill boreholes and install pumping systems, including solar-powered options where feasible; Construct water storage facilities to ensure stable water supply during peak demand periods.
- **Capacity Building and Training**: Train local communities on borehole maintenance, water quality testing, and efficient water use practices; Develop guidelines for borehole management and establish a community-based monitoring system.

• Monitoring and Evaluation: Implement a monitoring framework to assess the functionality of boreholes and water quality; Regularly evaluate the project's impact on water accessibility and household resilience to drought.

Timeline: 10 years

Budget

The budget will include costs for hydrogeological surveys, drilling equipment, installation of pumps and storage facilities, community training, and monitoring. The estimated budget is US\$24.5 million.

Evaluation

Accomplishment for a borehole technology as a drought intervention project will be evaluated through community participation in routine maintenance activities, as higher engagement correlates with sustainable maintenance outcomes. Success will be measured by the operational longevity of the boreholes, frequency of maintenance activities, and the quality of water supplied. Statistical analysis can be employed to assess differences in maintenance effectiveness across various projects, with specific metrics like user satisfaction and water availability also serving as indicators of project success.

Possible challenges

The implementation of borehole technologies as drought interventions for domestic water supply can face challenges such as inadequate community engagement, leading to poor maintenance and operation practices. Additionally, factors like the distance to water points can hinder access, while the availability of spare parts for repairs can affect sustainability. Payment modalities may also complicate user commitment to the system. Furthermore, insufficient annual maintenance can exacerbate the decline in water supply reliability, ultimately impacting the overall effectiveness of borehole projects in drought-prone areas.

Responsibility and coordination

- Government Agencies: Provide technical support, policy guidance, and funding.
- **Community-Based Organizations (CBOs):** Mobilize communities and manage local-level implementation.

- Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs): Offer expertise in water resource management and capacity-building.
- **Private Sector:** Engage in drilling operations, equipment supply, and innovative water solutions.

2.2.4 Project idea for rainwater collection from ground surfaces

Background

Rainwater collection from ground surfaces is a crucial technology for climate change adaptation, addressing water scarcity exacerbated by changing weather patterns. This method involves capturing rainwater that falls on reinforced ground surfaces, such as driveways or paths, and storing it for various uses. The technology not only provides an alternative water source but also helps manage water runoff, reducing urban flooding risks. The main objectives of this technology include enhancing water supply, reducing carbon emissions, and promoting sustainable water management practices. The measurable outputs focus on water collection efficiency, carbon footprint reduction, and the system's impact on local water availability.

Objectives

- Enhancing Water Supply: The primary objective is to increase the availability of water for domestic and agricultural use, especially in areas lacking access to centralized water systems. This is achieved by capturing and storing rainwater efficiently.
- Reducing Carbon Emissions: Implementing rainwater collection systems can significantly lower carbon emissions compared to traditional water supply methods. For instance, the drain collecting system has been shown to reduce CO₂ emissions by over 87% compared to other systems (Woon et al., 2018).
- Enhancing ground water recharge: By integrating rainwater harvesting with infiltration wells optimize water resources and replenish groundwater, contributing to sustainable water management.
- Reducing surface runoff

Measurable Outputs

- Water Quality Improvement: The effectiveness of treatment technologies is measured by the quality of the reclaimed water, which must meet specific standards for its intended use.
- Volume of Reclaimed Water: The amount of water reclaimed and reused is a critical metric, indicating the project's impact on water supply augmentation.
- **Cost Savings**: Economic analyses often measure the cost savings achieved through reduced water procurement and treatment costs.
- Environmental Impact: Metrics such as reduced pollutant loads and improved ecosystem health are used to assess environmental benefits.

Relationship to the country's sustainable development goals

Rainwater harvesting from ground surfaces plays a significant role in advancing Lesotho's sustainable development goals (SDGs), particularly in the context of water security (Lesotho Water Policy and Sanitation Policy of 2007), economic development (National Strategic Development Plan II), and climate adaptation (National Climate Change Policy, 2017). Lesotho's abundant water resources, present a unique opportunity to leverage rainwater harvesting for sustainable development. This practice aligns with several SDGs, including clean water and sanitation, gender equality, and climate action.

Firstly, Lesotho's water resources are crucial for economic development and can be harnessed through rainwater harvesting to improve water security and support economic activities such as agriculture and virtual water trade (Mahlakeng, 2023). Secondly, it can mitigate water scarcity issues, ensuring a reliable water supply for domestic, agricultural, and industrial use, which is essential for sustainable economic growth (Abraham and Priyadarshini, 2024).

Thirdly, it will potentially empower women by reducing the time and effort required to fetch water, thereby promoting gender equity and enabling women to participate more actively in economic and social activities especially enhancing their social status and contributing to gender equality, a key SDG (Adeyeye and Bello-Dambatta, 2024).

Fourthly, the technology promotes climate adaptation and resilience for smallholder farmers in Lesotho, helping them cope with climate variability and change, such as erratic rainfall and droughts (Dick-Sagoe et al., 2022). This is aligned to the Food Security Policy of 2005, the

Climate Smart Agriculture Investment Plan of 2018 and the draft National Irrigation Policy of 2022).

Key Deliverables

- Enhancing Water Security: Rainwater harvesting provides a clean and fluoride-free alternative to contaminated groundwater.
- **Mitigating Water Scarcity**: By capturing rainwater, communities can reduce reliance on over-exploited groundwater resources, thus addressing water scarcity issues.
- **Promoting Environmental Sustainability:** Harvested rainwater can be used to recharge aquifers, which helps in maintaining groundwater levels and preventing depletion.
- **Reducing Flooding and Erosion:** Properly managed rainwater harvesting systems can minimize soil erosion and reduce the risk of flooding by controlling surface runoff.
- **Supporting Socio-Economic Development:** Rainwater harvesting initiatives can empower women and marginalized groups by providing them with water security and opportunities for participation in water governance.
- Agricultural Benefits: In regions with permeable duplex soils, rainwater harvesting can improve agricultural productivity by providing a reliable water source for irrigation.

Project scope and possible implementation

The scope of these technologies is broad, encompassing various treatment processes and applications across different sectors. The feasibility of these technologies is influenced by factors such as cost, public perception, and regulatory frameworks.

Project activities

a) **Identification of Water Sources:** Wastewater can originate from diverse sources such as domestic sewage, agricultural runoff, and industrial effluents, each with unique pollutant profiles. Understanding the source is crucial for designing appropriate treatment strategies tailored to the specific contaminants present.

- b) **Treatment Technologies:** Treatment processes are typically divided into primary, secondary, and tertiary stages, with advanced technologies like membrane bioreactors and reverse osmosis being employed for high-quality water production. Modern treatment technologies focus on energy efficiency and the removal of emerging contaminants, ensuring the reclaimed water meets the required quality standards for its intended use.
- c) **Regulatory Frameworks:** Different regions have established specific guidelines and regulations for water reuse, although a universal standard is lacking. Compliance with these regulations is essential to ensure the sanitary and environmental safety of the reclaimed water.
- d) Reuse Applications: Reclaimed water can be used for agricultural irrigation, industrial processes, groundwater recharge, and even potable water supplies. The choice of application depends on the quality of the treated water and the specific needs of the region.

Timeline - 10 years

Budget

Implementing a rainwater collection system from ground surfaces involves several key resource requirements, including materials, infrastructure, operational and maintenance considerations. The total estimated budget is US\$9.4 million

Performance evaluation

Accomplishment in a water reclamation, treatment, and reuse project can be evaluated through specific metrics such as the volume of water reclaimed, the quality of treated water meeting regulatory standards, and the extent of water reuse in designated applications. Success can also be measured by assessing the project's impact on freshwater resource conservation, cost-effectiveness, public health outcomes, and environmental benefits. Additionally, stakeholder satisfaction and compliance with national and international guidelines will serve as critical indicators of the project's overall effectiveness and sustainability.

Possible challenges

Implementing water reclamation, treatment, and reuse projects faces several challenges, including irregular availability of financial resources, a shortage of skilled personnel for

planning, design, and operation, and the lack of effective implementation agencies. Additionally, inadequate institutional structures and the absence of supportive government policies can hinder progress. Societal acceptance is also a critical factor, as public perception can significantly impact the success of these projects. Addressing these challenges is essential for the effective adoption of new technologies in water and wastewater treatment.

Responsibilities and coordination

- **Specialists:** These are technical experts responsible for designing and implementing water treatment technologies. They ensure that the systems meet the required standards for water quality and safety
- **Continuity Providers:** These stakeholders maintain the ongoing operation and management of the water reuse systems, ensuring reliability and efficiency over time.
- **Program Champions:** Individuals or groups who advocate for the project, securing funding, and support from the community and policymakers.
- **Conveners:** They facilitate collaboration among various stakeholders, including government agencies, private sector partners, and the community, to ensure cohesive project implementation.

Chapter 3 Cross-Cutting Issues

There are two key sectors in this report i.e. agriculture and water. Two technologies were selected in the agriculture sector being decentralized community based early warning systems and conservation agriculture. In the water sector, on the other hand, three technologies were prioritized i.e. boreholes as drought intervention for domestic water supply, water harvesting from ground water surfaces and water reclamation, treatment and reuse. Cross-cutting issues are challenges or themes that affect multiple sectors and can influence the success or implementation of technologies across those sectors. In the context of the agriculture and water sector technologies prioritized, several cross-cutting issues arise. The following are most relevant in the Lesotho adaptation discourse hence addressing these cross-cutting issues can help ensure the successful implementation and sustainability of the technologies in both the agriculture and water sectors.

a) Climate Change and Environmental Sustainability

The impact of climate change is significant on both agriculture and water resources. In agriculture, it can influence the effectiveness of conservation practices and EWS by altering weather patterns and increasing the frequency of extreme events. Furthermore, changing weather patterns can affect crop yields and the reliability of EWS. In the water sector, climate change can exacerbate water scarcity, affecting the availability and quality of groundwater for boreholes, water harvesting, and reclamation projects. Thus, both sectors need to adopt climate-resilient strategies and sustainable resource management practices to mitigate and adapt to these impacts.

b) Resource Management and Sustainability

Sustainable use of natural resources is critical for both sectors. In agriculture, conservation practices must ensure long-term soil health and productivity. In the water sector, over-extraction of groundwater (e.g., through boreholes) can lead to depletion of water tables, while improper water reclamation and reuse might lead to environmental degradation. Therefore, sustainable management of groundwater resources is essential to prevent depletion and ensure the availability of water for reclamation and reuse. Thus, integrated resource management approaches should be promoted to ensure the sustainable use of water and land resources across both sectors ensuring that the use of water for agricultural and domestic purposes does not compromise future availability.

c) Community Engagement and Capacity Building

The success of DCEWS and water management technologies depends on local community engagement and capacity building. Without community buy-in and understanding, these technologies may not be effectively utilized or maintained. Thus, the success of all selected technologies depends on active community involvement and capacity building. Communities need to be educated and empowered to manage these technologies effectively. Consequently, cross-sectoral efforts should focus on training, awareness programs, and capacity building to ensure communities are well-equipped to implement and maintain these technologies.

d) Policy and Governance

Effective policies and governance structures are crucial for the successful implementation of these technologies. This includes regulations on water rights, land use, and resource management that support both agriculture and water sector initiatives. Thus, coordinated policy frameworks are necessary to align agricultural and water sector goals, ensuring that technologies are implemented in a way that benefits both sectors in order to support and enhance the water, food and energy nexus.

e) Economic and Financial Constraints

The cost of implementing and maintaining these technologies can be a significant barrier. This includes the financial resources required for installing boreholes, water reclamation systems, and technological support to conservation agriculture practices. Identifying funding sources, subsidies, and cost-sharing mechanisms will be critical to overcoming financial constraints and ensuring the long-term viability of these technologies.

f) Technological Integration and Innovation

Integrating technologies across sectors can create synergies that enhance the effectiveness of each technology. For example, data from EWS can inform water management practices, and conservation agriculture can reduce water demand, thereby benefiting water reclamation efforts. Thus, promoting innovation and the integration of technologies across the agriculture and water sectors can lead to more efficient and effective solutions.

g) Infrastructure Development

Strategic and adequate infrastructure is necessary to support the implementation of these technologies. For instance, water harvesting and reclamation require proper storage and distribution systems, while conservation agriculture may require specific tools and equipment. Cross-sectoral planning should ensure that infrastructure development meets the needs of both agriculture and water sectors.

h) Gender and Social Inclusion

Social dynamics, including gender roles, can influence access to and control over resources in both sectors. Women, who are often central to agricultural labour and water collection, may be disproportionately affected by the availability and effectiveness of these technologies. Thus, ensuring that technologies are designed and implemented with a focus on inclusivity can help address social disparities and improve overall effectiveness.

List of References

Abdelali-Martini M., A.A. Mohammed, A.R. Assi, Y. Sbeih, A. Khnifes. 2008. Gender dimension in the conservation and sustainable use of agro-biodiversity in West Asia. Journal of Socio-economics, doi: 10.1016/J.SOCEC.2007.06.007.

Abou-Shady, A., and H. El-Araby. 2023. Treatment Technologies and Guidelines Set for Water Reuse. In Sewage Management. IntechOpen. DOI: 10.5772/intechopen.109928

Abraham M. and B. Priyadarshini. 2024. Rainwater harvesting for sustainable water management. doi: 10.58532/v3bcag19p3ch2

Adeyeye, K. and A. Bello-Dambatta. 2024. Rainwater Harvesting for Water Security and Gender Equity. In Rainwater Harvesting for the 21st Century (pp. 245-264). CRC Press.

Anchan S S and H.C. Prasad. 2021. Feasibility of roof top rainwater harvesting potential: A case study of South Indian University. Cleaner Engineering and Technology 4 100206

Arku F.S and C. Arku. 2010. I cannot drink water on an empty stomach: a gender perspective on living with drought. Gender and Development, 18 (1), 115-124.

Baig, M.N. and Gamache, P.M., 2009. The economic, agronomic and environmental impact of no-till on the Canadian prairies. Alberta Reduced Tillage Linkages.

Bhorkar, M. P., J. Shukla, N.H. Pitale and S.M. Vinchurkar. 2023. Planning and Design of Sustainable Water Harvesting Structures using Geospatial System. In IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science (Vol. 1193, No. 1, p. 012015). IOP Publishing.

Bhul, B. 2022. Gender responsive budgeting and its implementation efforts in Nepal. Journal of Management and Development Studies Volume: 31 (1):10-22. Boers, T. M. and J. Ben-Asher. 1982. A review of rainwater harvesting. In Agriculture Water Management. 5:145-158.

Bolliger, A., Magid, J., Amado, J.C.T., Neto, F.S., dos Santos Ribeiro, M.D.F., Calegari, A., Ralisch, R. and de Neergaard, A., 2006. Taking stock of the Brazilian "zero-till revolution": A review of landmark research and farmers' practice. Advances in agronomy, *91*, pp.47-110.

Borsy, P., Gadea R. and Vera Sosa, E. 2013. Forest Management and Conservation Agriculture: Experiences of Smallholder Farmers in the Eastern Region of Paraguay. Integrated Crop Management, 18. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/018/i3371e/i3371e.pdf</u>.

Bryan, E., M. Alvi, S. Huyer and C. Ringler. 2024. Addressing gender inequalities and strengthening women's agency to create more climate-resilient and sustainable food systems. Global Food Security, 40, 100731.

Brunner, N., S. Das, A. Singh, and M. Starkl. 2023. Decentralized Wastewater Management in India: Stakeholder Views on Best Available Technologies and Resource Recovery. Water, 15(21), 3719.

Budlender D. and N. Alami. 2006. Gender responsive budgeting in practice: a training manual. New York UNFPA, UNIFEM 2006.

Calvel, A., M Werner, M. van den Homberg, F.A. Cabrera, I. Streefkerk, N. Mittal, N. and C. Boyce. 2020. Communication structures and decision-making cues and criteria to support effective drought warning in Central Malawi. Frontiers in Climate, 2, 578327.

Caretta, M., and B. Othrock. 2021. Water and Gender. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Education. <u>https://oxfordre.com/education/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190264093.001.0001/</u> acrefore-9780190264093-e-1584.

Cernea, M.M., Kassam, A.H., Cernea, M.M. and Kassam, A.H., 2006. Stock Taking and New Challenges in Social Research: Editor's Preface. Researching the Culture in Agri-Culture: Social Research for International Development. MM Cernea and AH Kassam, eds. Pp. xix-xxiii. Cambridge: CABI Publishing.

Coffey K., M. Haile, M. Halperin, G. Wamukoya, J. Hansen, J. Kinyangi, K. T. Fantaye. 2015. Expanding the contribution of early warning to climate-resilient agricultural development in Africa.

Davis C., A. De Cock, A. Ibrahimllari, L. Odud, and S. Radilova, 2024. Women in Water: How to Support Everyone's Contribution. IWA Publishing.

Derpsch, R. 2008. No-tillage and conservation agriculture: A progress report. No-till Farming Systems. 7-39.

Dick-Sagoea C., K. N. Hopeb and P. Asare-Nuamahc. 2023. Perceived impact of climate variability and change on livelihoods of smallholder farmers in Lesotho. African Journal of Science, Technology, Innovation and Development. Vol 15 (2).

Ducrot, R. 2017. When good practices by water committees are not relevant: Sustainability of small water infrastructures in semi-arid Mozambique. Physics and Chemistry of the Earth, Parts A/B/C, 102, 59-69.

Esteve, P., I. Blanco-Gutiérrez, M.R. Mautner, S. Seifollahi-Aghmiuni, and M. Escobar. 2024. Challenges and opportunities of using reclaimed water for agricultural irrigation in Spain: A hydro-economic analysis. *EGU24*, (EGU24-3533).

Façanha, I. P. 2019. Water and Women's Participation: The Case of One Million Rural Cisterns Program in Serra Talhada, Pernambuco. Journal of Gender and Water, 6: 69-85.

FAO. 2011. Save and Grow: A Policymaker's Guide to the Sustainable Intensification of Smallholder Crop Production. Rome: FAO. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/ag/save-and-grow/index_en.html</u>.

Finkel, H. J. 2018. Engineering measures: water harvesting. In Semiarid Soil and Water Conservation (pp. 93-101). CRC Press.

Firoz, A., N. Huq and L. Ribbe. 2021. Integrated Information Dissemination System for Coastal Agricultural Community. In Water Security in Asia: Opportunities and Challenges in the Context of Climate Change (pp. 735-747). Cham: Springer International Publishing.

Foley M. 2009. Gender in Agriculture Sourcebook. World Bank. DOI: 10.1596/978-0-8213-7587-7.

Friedman, R. S., E. Mackenzie, T. Sloan, and N. Sweaney. 2023. Networking for gender equitable climate-smart agriculture. Climate and Development, 15(3), 229-239.

Fu, H., P. Tan, R. Wang, S. Li, H. Liu, Y. Yang, and Z. Wu. 2022. Advances in organophosphorus pesticides pollution: Current status and challenges in ecotoxicological, sustainable agriculture, and degradation strategies. Journal of Hazardous Materials, 424, 127494.

Gado T. A. and D.E. El-Agha. 2020. Feasibility of rainwater harvesting for sustainable water management in urban areas of Egypt. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 27 (26) 32304–32317

Gautam, S. R., and A. Kuriakose. 2016. Gender Sensitive Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation in Agricultural Water Management. Research Papers in Economics pp. 1-8. World Bank. Washington D.C.

Gonzales-Iwanciw, J., S. Karlsson-Vinkhuyzen and A. Dewulf. 2021. Multi-level learning in the governance of adaptation to climate change: the case of Bolivia's water sector. Climate and Development, 13(5), 399-413.

Government of Lesotho. 2007. Lesotho Water and Sanitation Policy. Lesotho. Available at: <u>https://www.water.org.ls/download/lesotho-water-and-sanitation-policy-2007/.</u>

Graef, F., L.E.A. Hernandez, H.J. König, G. Uckert, and M.T. Mnimbo. 2018. Systemising gender integration with rural stakeholders' sustainability impact assessments: A case study with three low-input upgrading strategies. Environmental Impact Assessment Review, 68, 81-89.

Hahn J. and R.K. Murthy. 2002. Building women's capacities: interventions in gender transformation. Pacific Affairs. doi: 10.2307/4127217.

Hamaideh, A., H. Hoetzl and M. Al Raggad. 2017. Water harvesting: Groundwater storage reservoir in Wadi Ishe, Jordan. Scientific Research and Essays, 12(2), 9-23.

Huseynov, Y., J. Huseynli, N. Totubaeva, M. Guliyev M. and S. Mustafazada. 2024. Implementation of ESG criteria: Integration of environmental, social and governance criteria of companies in water management. *HAVKOBI FOPU3OHTU*, 27(7), 117.

Jayarathne, S. S. 2014. Women's potential in dealing with natural disasters: a case study from Sri Lanka. Asian Journal of Women's Studies, 20(1), 125-136.

Jemberie, M. A. and A.M. Melesse. 2021. Water conservation through decentralized rainwater harvesting under climate uncertainty. Nile and Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam: Past, Present and Future, 383-396.

Jiggins, J. 1987. Gender-Related Impacts and the Work of the International Agricultural Research Center. CGIAR No. 17. The World Bank. Washington D.C.

Jiménez, A., P. L. Álvarez and P. Saikia. 2024. Unleashing capacity in the water sector: A framework for public entities. Water Policy, 26(5), 577-599.

Johnson, N. L., M. Balagamwala, C. Pinkstaff, S. Theis, Mr.S. Meinzen-Dick, and A.R. Quisumbing. 2017. How do agricultural development projects aim to empower women? Insights from an analysis of project strategies. Vol. 1609. Intl Food Policy Res Inst.

Josè Moisès, D., N. Kgabi, and O. Kunguma. 2023. Integrating "Top-Down" and "Community-Centric" Approaches for Community-Based Flood Early Warning Systems in Namibia. Challenges, 14(4), 44.

Joseph K. and J. Mwangi. 2022. Influence of Gender Equality in the Management Committee on Community-Led Monitoring of Borehole Water Projects. African Journal of Empirical Research, 3(1), 115-127.

Joshi, D. 2011. Caste, gender and the rhetoric of reform in India's drinking water sector. Economic and Political Weekly, 56-63.

Jung, J., T.M. Larsen, A.H. Beledi, E. Takahashi, A.O. Ahmed, J. Reid and I.A. Kongelf. 2024. Community-based surveillance programme evaluation using the platform Nyss implemented by the Somali Red Crescent Society—a mixed methods approach. Conflict and health, 18(1), 20.

Kahinda, J. M., A.E. Taigbenu and R.J. Boroto. 2010. Domestic rainwater harvesting as an adaptation measure to climate change in South Africa. Physics and Chemistry of the Earth, Parts A/B/C, 35(13-14), 742-751.

Kali M. 2018. Women Empowerment in Lesotho: Reality and/or Myth? IJSRM 6 (3): SH-2018-52-59.

Kassam, A. and T. Friedrich. 2009. Nutrient management. In Perspectives on Nutrient Management in Conservation Agriculture, IVth World Congress on Conservation Agriculture, New Delhi.

Kassam, A., Friedrich, T., Shaxson, F. and Pretty, J., 2009. The spread of conservation agriculture: justification, sustainability and uptake. International journal of agricultural sustainability 7(4): 292-320.

Khosla, P. 2009. An Overview of Capacity Building on Gender Equity in the Water Sector. Capacity Development for Improved Water Management, 237. UNESCO-IHE, Delft.

Khoza S., D. van Niekerk., L. D. Nemakonde. 2019. Understanding gender dimensions of climate-smart agriculture adoption in disaster-prone smallholder farming communities in Malawi and Zambia. Disaster Prevention and Management, doi: 10.1108/DPM-10-2018-0347

Kumar U., R. C. Bharati, R. K., Chaubey, K. K., Rao, V., Prakash and A. Kumar. 2018. Gender perspective of conservation agriculture. Indian Journal of Agricultural Sciences. 88 (8): 1202-7.

Kumwenda S., M. Nhlema, G. Ngwira, P. Banda, and T. Nyasulu. 2023. Triggering social accountability for failed groundwater supply infrastructure in rural Malawi: Chiradzulu case study. In EGU General Assembly Conference Abstracts (pp. EGU-891).

Kundu, D. K. 2022. Conservation Agriculture and Resource Conservation Technologies in Indo-Gangetic Plains: Status and Challenges Ahead. Conservation Agriculture and Climate Change, 93-105.

Kuriakose, A. T., I. Ahluwalia, S. Malpani, K. Hansen, E. Pehu and A. Dhar. 2005. Gender mainstreaming in water resources management. Agriculture and Rural Development Department, World Bank, Washington DC.

Landicho, L. D. and M. Ramirez. 2023. Strengthening adaptive capacity of rural farming communities in Southeast Asia: Experiences, best practices and lessons for scaling-up. APN Science Bulletin, 13(1), 13-24.

Lebese, A. H. 2017. Assessing Rural domestic water demand and use for local groundwater governance during drought, Halambani area, South Africa.

Lekhooana, L. 2022. Wastewater Production, Treatment, and Use in Lesotho lesotho country report.pdf (unwater.org)

Lubwama, F. B. 1999. Socio-economic and gender issues affecting the adoption of conservation tillage practices. Kaumbutho, PG and Simalenga TE, (eds), 155-160.

Lusuva E.A. 2012. An assessment of gender mainstreaming in water resources management: a case study of Mkoji sub catchment in Usangu Plains, Tanzania. MSc. Thesis. University of Zimbabwe.

MacAllister, D. J., A.M. MacDonald, S. Kebede, S. Godfrey, and R. Calow. 2020. Comparative performance of rural water supplies during drought. Nature communications, 11(1), 1099.

MacDonald, A. M., R.A. Bell, S. Kebede, T. Azagegn, T. Yehualaeshet, F. Pichon, and R.C. Calow. 2019. Groundwater and resilience to drought in the Ethiopian highlands. Environmental Research Letters, 14(9), 095003.

Mahlakeng M. 2023. Lesotho's White Gold: A Potential Source for Virtual Water Trade. WJSS 8 (2): 135-154

Malinga, N., V. Hashe. 2024. Effective Water Management System for Boreholes. In 2024 15th International Conference on Mechanical and Intelligent Manufacturing Technologies (ICMIMT) (pp. 22-26). IEEE.

Mekdaschi, R. and H.P. Liniger. 2013. Water harvesting: guidelines to good practice. Centre for Development and Environment.

Meinzen-Dick R., A. R. Quisumbing, J.A. Behrman, P. Biermayr-Jenzano, V. Wilde, M. Noordeloos, C. Ragasa, N. M. Beintema. 2011. Engendering agricultural research No. 973.

Mittal, N. and S.V. Rasheed. 2022. Design and Implementation of Gender Sensitive Extension Programmes. In Engendering Agricultural Development (pp. 49-63). CRC Press.

Moss, S. 2003. Re-evaluating emergency water supply in complex droughts in Africa-Towards the Millennium Development Goals. 29th WEDC Conference Proceedings.

Moxley R.A. 2022. Gender Analysis: Strategies and Tools. https://doi:10.1201/9781003350002-20

Muriithi B., M. Kassie, G. M. Diiro, G. Muricho. 2018. Does Gender Matter in the Adoption of Sustainable Agricultural Technologies? A Case of Push-Pull Technology in Kenya. A Case of Push-Pull Technology in Kenya. Partnership for Economic Policy Working Paper (2018-05).

Naik K.P. and Naik P.K. 2023. Feasibility of Rooftop Rain Water Harvesting at Grey Iron Foundry, Jabalpur, Madhya Pradesh, India. (Pre-Print). <u>https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-1999033/v1</u>

Narain, V., C.G. Goodrich. 2024. Glass half empty or half full? Gender in integrated water resource management in South Asia. World Water Policy *10*(1):122-132.

Nguyen, V. T. 2018. Women and water management: A case study from the rural communities in Vietnam. American Journal of Qualitative Research 2(1):118-161.

Nhemachena, C., G. Matchaya, S. Nhlengethwa. 2017. Agricultural growth trends and outlook for Lesotho. ReSAKSS-SA Annual Trends and Outlook Report 2016. International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI); International Water Management Institute (IWMI).

Otti, V. I., E.E. Ezenwaji. 2019. Preference for water boreholes to odor stream harnessing at Amaopkara. International Journal of Water Resources and Environmental Engineering 11(2): 31-38.

Packett. E., J. Nicola, J. Grigg, J. Wu, S. Cuddy, P. Wallbrink, and A. Jakeman. 2020. Mainstreaming gender into water management modelling processes. Environmental Modelling and Software. <u>https://doi:10.1016/J.ENVSOFT.2020.104683</u>

Padmaja, R., K. Kavitha, S. Pramanik, V.D. Duche, Y.U. Singh, A.M. Whitbread, and S. Leder. 2020. Gender transformative impacts from watershed interventions: Insights from a mixed-methods study in the Bundelkhand region of India. Transactions of the ASABE, 63(1):153-163.

Pandey, B. C., and D.B. Jagnnath. 2022. Reuse of Treated Wastewater. https://doi.org/10.22214/ijraset.2022.45599.

Peker, E. and A. İlhan. 2023. Catalysing the realisation of rainwater harvesting systems through participatory action research. Habitat International, 140, 102927.

Pepper, A. 2019. Integrating Gender Analysis into Food & Nutrition Security Early Warning Systems in West Africa. West African Papers, No. 24. OECD Publishing, Paris. https://doi.org/10.1787/abd5f499-en

Pham T.D. M., A. H. Thieken, and P. Bubeck. 2024. Community-based early warning systems in a changing climate: an empirical evaluation from coastal central Vietnam. https://doi:10.1080/17565529.2024.2307398

Pretty J. 2003. Social Capital and the Collective Management of Resources. Science 302:1912 -1914.

Preeti P. and A. Rahman. 2021. A Case Study on Water Demand, Economic Analysis and Reliability of Rainwater Harvesting in Australian Capital Cities. Water 13(19): 2606

Quisumbing A.R., L. Pandolfelli. 2008. Promising approaches to address the needs of poor female farmers. Research Papers in Economics. International Food Policy Research Institute.

Rahmatia, R., F. Nur, and W.M. Syata. 2023. Uncovering the process of gender-responsive budgeting of the public sector in Gorontalo. Economos: Jurnal Ekonomi dan Bisnis 6(3): 266-275.

Ramírez, R., C. Neudoerffer and M. Salomons. 2022. How did conservation agriculture go to scale? A case study in utilization-focused evaluation. Journal of Multi-Disciplinary Evaluation, 18(42).

Ramirez-Santos A. G., F. Ravera, M.G. Rivera-Ferre and M. Calvet-Nogués. 2023. Gendered traditional agroecological knowledge in agri-food systems: a systematic review. Journal of ethnobiology and ethnomedicine *19*(1): 11.

Ramona, Ridolfi R., A. Stormer and G. Mundy. 2019. 1. Transforming Data into Action – Implementing Gender Analyses in Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture Interventions: An Experience from Cambodia. <u>https://doi:10.1108/S1529-212620190000027006</u>

Ricart, S., R.A. Villar-Navascués, M. Hernández-Hernández, A.M. Rico-Amorós, J. Olcina-Cantos, and E. Moltó-Mantero. 2021. Extending natural limits to address water scarcity? The role of non-conventional water fluxes in climate change adaptation capacity: A review. Sustainability 13(5): 2473.

Robinson, H. J., D. Barrington, B. Evans, P. Hutchings, and L. Narayanaswamy. 2024. An analysis of gender inclusion in Water, Sanitation and Hygiene (WASH) projects: Intention vs. reality. Development Policy Review, 42, e12741. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/dpr.12741</u>

Rodriguez, M. T., R.J. Williams, J.E. Niewoehner-Green, and S. Morales. 2024. Integrating gender in research and development: A case study of how organizations working in Honduras approach participatory gender analyses in agrifood systems. Advancements in Agricultural Development 5(2): 27-45.

Ruiz M.H. G. and C.T.J. Vladimir. 2022. Rainwater harvesting system as a strategy for adaptation on climate change: a review. IOP Conf. Ser.: Earth Environ. Sci. 1121 012007. https://doi:10.1088/1755-1315/1121/1/012007 Ruszczyk, H. A., B.K. Upadhyay, Y.M.C. Kwong, O. Khanal, L.J. Bracken, S. Pandit, and R. Bastola. 2020. Empowering women through participatory action research in community-based disaster risk reduction efforts. International journal of disaster risk reduction 51: 101763.

Saha, D., K.G. Villholth, and M. Shamrukh. 2024. Managed Groundwater Recharge and Rainwater Harvesting for Sustainable Development: Research, Practices, and Policies from Developing Countries. In Managed Groundwater Recharge and Rainwater Harvesting: Outlook from Developing Countries (pp. 1-14). Singapore: Springer Nature Singapore.

Sabrina I.H., M. Si, and S. Sabrina. 2023. Analysis of the competence of human resource planners in executing gender-responsive planning and budgeting within the regional development programs and activities in North Sumatra. Inovasi. <u>https://doi:10.33626/inovasi.v20i1.762</u>

Santos, A. F., P. Alvarenga, L.M. Gando-Ferreira, and M.J. Quina. 2023. Urban wastewater as a source of reclaimed water for irrigation: barriers and future possibilities. https://doi.org/10.3390/environments10020017

Sari, S., J. Oktaviani, and B. Aprillia. 2024. Gender-Responsive Policy in Water Management: An Outlook in 'Citarum Harum's Program. Jurnal Ilmiah Hubungan Internasional, 1(1):87-104.

Schwarz. A.M., A. James., H. T. Philippa, J. Cohen., and M. Morgan. 2014. Engaging women and men in community-based resource management processes in Solomon Islands. Research Papers in Economics. International Food Policy Research Institute.

Selya, N.Y., Dimoso, P., and Y.J. Mgale. 2023. Exploring the Adoption and Impact of Conservation Agriculture among Smallholder Farmers in Semi-Arid Areas: Evidence from Chamwino District, Tanzania. Research on World Agricultural Economy. http://dx.doi.org/10.36956/rwae.v4i2.80.

Sikhosana, N., O. Nzewi, M. Ndlovu, and W. Malinga. 2024. Gender-Responsive Budgeting in Climate Change Financing: A Panacea for Confronting Climate Change Vulnerability in South Africa? In Gender-Responsive Budgeting in Africa: Access and Future Measures (pp. 21-34). Cham: Springer Nature Switzerland.

Shahid, M. K., A. Kashif, P. Pathak, Y. Choi, and P.R. Rout. 2022. Water reclamation, recycle, and reuse. In Clean Energy and Resource Recovery (pp. 39-50). Elsevier.

Sharma, N. 2017. Filling the Empty Pitchers: A study of the impact of rainwater harvesting on the lives of women and young girls. <u>https://www.sei-international.org/mediamanager</u>/documents/Publications/Water-sanitation/rainwaterharvestingpb-090330.pdf

Shamna, A., S.K. Jha, S. Kumar, and M.L. Roy. 2022. Prospects and Constraints in Adoption of Conservation Agricultural Practices. In Conservation Agriculture and Climate Change (pp. 449-456). CRC Press.

Shayamunda, R., J. Bhanye, L. Kachena, A. Matamanda, and S. Jombo. 2023. Gendered Experiences of Water Shortages in Chegutu, Zimbabwe: A Participatory Action Research Investigation. <u>https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-3731003/v1</u>

Shivakoti, B. R., S. Basnet, R. Shaw, O. Mizuno, and D. Choudhury. 2021. Adaptation Communication of Indigenous and Local Knowledge: Can Community Radios Be Mobilized in the Hindu Kush Himalaya Region? Media and Disaster Risk Reduction: Advances, Challenges and Potentials 95-113.

Sijbesma, C., J. Verhagen, R. Nanavaty, and A.J. James. 2009. Impacts of domestic water supply on gender and income: Results from a participatory study in a drought-prone region in Gujarat, India. Water Policy 11(1): 95-105.

Silva K.D., D. Amaratunga, and R. Haigh. 2015. Gender equity in disaster early warning systems. University of Moratuwa 253-266.

Singh, N. 2006. Women, society and water technologies: lessons for bureaucracy. Gender, Technology and Development 10(3): 341-360.

Singh S. 2024. An Evidence Based Analysis of Union Budgets of India from 2015-16 to 2022-23 with Reference to Gender Responsive Budgeting in India. https://doi.org/10.62047/CSS.2024.06.30.1.

Singh N., G. Jacks and P. Bhattacharya. 2005. Women and community water supply programmes: An analysis from a socio-cultural perspective. Natural Resources Forum, http://doi:10.1111/J.1477-8947.2005.00131.X

Singh N., G. Jacks, and P. Bhattacharya. 2009. Women and water: encountering the challenges of water resource management in rural India from gender perspective. Scientific Report of Sida-Sarec Project SWE-2002-108

Squire P. J. 2003. Strategies for enhancing women's full participation in sustainable agricultural development and environmental conservation in sub-Saharan Africa. Journal of International Agricultural and Extension Education 10(1): 4-10.

Sumner, D., M.E. Christie, and S. Boulakia. 2017. Conservation agriculture and gendered livelihoods in Northwestern Cambodia: decision-making, space and access. Agriculture and human values *34*: 347-362.

Sun F. 2024. Decentralized Parallel Blockchain Agricultural Product Traceability System Security Analysis. <u>http://doi:10.1109/icmcsi61536.2024.00120</u>

Theesfeld, I. 2010. Institutional challenges for national groundwater governance: Policies and issues. Groundwater 48(1):131-142.

Thomas-Slayter B., A.L. Esser, and M.D. Shields. 1993. Tools of Gender Analysis: A Guide to Field Methods for Bringing Gender into Sustainable Resource Management.

Toyoko, Kodama J., S. M. Ruckstuhl, H. M. Nguyen, C. Wilson, D. R. Ignacio, G. M. Brown and K. H. Jacob 2016. Toolkit for Mainstreaming Gender in Water Operations. World Bank.

Turman-Bryant, N., C. Nagel, L. Stover, C. Muragijimana, and E.A. Thomas. 2019. Improved drought resilience through continuous water service monitoring and specialized institutions— A longitudinal analysis of water service delivery across motorized boreholes in northern kenya. Sustainability 11(11):3046. Tye S., B. Kratzer, R. Nyarotso, W. R. Atieno, R. O'Connor, A.V. Trivedi., T. Coger, and N. Elwell. 2023. Strengthening Gender Equity in Locally Led Adaptation Processes in Africa. Working Paper. Washington, DC: World Resources Institute. <u>https://doi.org/10.46830/wriwp.</u> 21.00166

UNCCD, Global Mechanism of the, 2018. Country Profile of Lesotho. Investing in Land Degradation Neutrality: Making the Case. An Overview of Indicators and Assessments. Bonn, Germany. <u>https://www.unccd.int/sites/default/files/inline-files/Lesotho.pdf</u>.

UNEP. 2012. Early Warning Systems: A State-of-the-Art Analysis and Future Directions. Division of Early Warning and Assessment (DEWA), United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), Nairobi.

Van Koppen, B. 2001. Gender in integrated water management: an analysis of variation. In Natural Resources Forum 25(4):299-312. Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.

Vyas-Doorgapersad, S. 2013. Rethinking domestic water resource management. Administratio Publica 21(2):4-20.

Wanner, J., M. Srb, and O. Beneš. 2023. Water reuse in the frame of circular economy. In Current Developments in Biotechnology and Bioengineering (pp. 221-266). Elsevier.

Washington, DC, USA: International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI).

Weeratunge N., T.M., Chiuta., A., Choudhury, A.J.G. Ferrer., S.M.C., Husken, Y. Kura., K., Kusakabe., E. Madzudzo., R. Maetala., R. Naved., A. Schwarz., P. Kantor. 2012. Transforming aquatic agricultural systems towards gender equality: a five country review. Research Papers in Economics. International Food Policy Research Institute. https://hdl.handle.net/20.500.12348/937

Wekesah, F. M., E.N. Mutua and C.O. Izugbara. 2019. Gender and conservation agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability 17(1):78-91.

Westerman, K. 2021. Unpacking the perceived benefits and costs of integrating gender into conservation projects: voices of conservation field practitioners. Oryx 55(6):853-859.

World Bank. 2019. Lesotho Climate Smart Agriulture Investment Plan. <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/entities/publication/42a5d7ed-c4c5-5c05-8240-5ba53a760383</u>

Yesubabu, V., P. Aravind, A. Varughese, and A. Kumar. 2024. Regional Water Harvesting Structures in Kerala: A Gender Perspective. In Water Management in Developing Countries and Sustainable Development (pp. 381-396). Singapore: Springer Nature Singapore.

Yiu E. B. Jang, J. Owada, M.C. Jeong, and D. Hwang. 2022. Globally Important Agricultural Heritage Systems (GIAHS) Monitoring and Evaluation Manual: A Technical Reference. UNUI for advanced study of sustainability. Tolyo. <u>https://doi.org/10.53326/FMNS6151</u>

Yusubova, A. and J. Knoben. 2023. Mentors' motives and mentoring functions: comparing social and commercial new ventures. <u>https://www.emerald.com/insight/1460-1060.htm</u>

Name	Institution	Email	Contacts
Kabelo Mochesane	CAD	callforafrica2022@gmail.com	56694947
Aupa Moorosi	MOLGCHP	moorosi@yahoo.co.uk	58758871
Machitja Raphoto	BOS	machitjar@gmail.com	58703771
Tipi Seetsi	BOS	tipiseetsi@gmail.com	56827223
Tsepo Ratsiu	MAFSN	tseporatsiu@yahoo.com	
Tsekoa Maqhanolle	LMS	maqhanolle.tsekoa@gov.ls	67160742
Theletsa Mpholle	LMS	theletsampholle@gmail.com	59060968
Tsoarelo Nzemene	MoPWT	74tsoarelo@gmail.com	56231872
Mojalefa Sello	DSTI	mojalefa.sello@gov.ls	59931766
Rethabile Kheleli	UNCDF	mareabetsoe.kheleli@uncdf.org	58756522
	LoCAL		
Malehloa Jockey	LMS	malehloa.jockey@gov.ls	62966740
Mokhohlane Nthethe	Lerotholi	mokhohlane.mohau@gmail.com	56094701
	Polytechnic		
Mota Thehisi	Building	motatsehisi@gmail.com	58585739
	Design		
	Services		
Michael Hones	Solar Lights	solarlights@web.de	58857805
Mofihli Phaqane	NCCC	mofihli.phaqane@gmail.com	63108519
Masekete Setsabi	Local Gov	maseketesetsabi@gmail.com	56109537
Mapoho Ramahloli	DRWS	mapohoramahloli@gmail.com	62099752/
			68475409
Kapari Possa	Environment		63090628/
			59162008
Ntsie Maphathe	LCCI	namatt999@gmail.com	58857799
Kealeboha Lenka	LMS	kealeboha.lenka@gov.ls	56851572
Tsosane Lebina	DWA	tsosanel@gmail.com	58/62771167
Lineo Rakaibe	Gender	lineorakaibe@gmail.com	58920803
Kabelo Lebohang	LMS	kabelo.lebohang@gmail.com	59483421
Mantopi Lebofa	TED	mantopi@yahoo.com	57255899
Joalane Marunye	NUL	jrmarunye@gmail.com	58771076
			/63317862
Bonang Mosiuoa	Serumula	bonang@serumula.org.ls	58864882
	Development		
	Association		

Annex 1 – List of all stakeholders involved and their contacts